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Abstract: Carbon capture and storage (CCS) is a technology that is developed with the aim of decreasing the 
emissions of the greenhouse gas carbon dioxide (CO2) in order to mitigate global climate change. However, 
citizens strongly oppose the technology in areas where carbon storages are supposed to be constructed. With the 
help of framing theory, this work analyzes four German anti-CCS citizens’ initiatives. Qualitatively studying 
publicly available material from their websites, their diagnostic, prognostic, and motivational frames on the issue 
are reconstructed. Guided by a first research question about what frames on CCS are constructed by the citizens’ 
initiatives, the frames are then compared to each other, showing that political opportunity structures as well as 
local factors regarding particularly the prevalent type of energy production are taken up to some extent. System-
atically retracing the arguments, this study aims on investigating into the connections between local and global 
issues and interests around CCS. This entails potential for generalization regarding the decision-making process 
in the area of conflict when society, environment, technology, economic and political actors are involved. After-
wards, a second research question is taken up – the frames’ relation to sustainability. They are discussed in the 
wider context of sustainable development because of the close connection between the climate change and the 
sustainability discourse. Moreover, proponents as well as opponents use parts of the sustainability concept for 
their arguments. This highlights the difficulties of a sustainable decision-making process in which a variety of 
interests are interwoven and partly contradicting each other. It is concluded that both, comprehensive infor-
mation and transparent communication, between all actors are the first steps towards a more sustainable deci-
sion-making process but that structurally as well as technically more than this is required, especially regarding 
the acceptance of the outcome. Research on sustainability as an increasingly influential paradigm can pave the 
way in this regard. 
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Summary: Human activity crucially contributes to the greenhouse effects, for instance by emitting certain gases 
which gather in the atmosphere and absorb reflected radiation from the earth, which leads to temperature in-
creases in the atmosphere and on the earth’s surface. There are many greenhouse gases, but carbon dioxide 
(CO2) is the most common one. It originates in a variety of processes, be them industrial production, traffic, or 
power generation. In the latter two cases, fossil fuels are burnt, which are resources like oil or coal, which form 
during a very long time span and are therefore basically do not replenish within a human time horizon. Yet, 
fossil fuels are the basis of (Western) societies of today, their past development having solely relied on them, but 
it is increasingly recognized that this is problematic. In the energy sector, the focus therefore shifts towards re-
newable sources like water, wind, waves and the sun (or, in other cases, to nuclear power) which are not only 
infinite (in contrast to fossil fuels) but also release lesser to no greenhouse gas emissions. However, it will take 
time until the technology can secure a safe energy supply and the necessary infrastructure for that also needs to 
be developed. In order to still mitigate climate change in the meantime, another technology called carbon capture 
and storage (CCS) was developed. If it is applied, the CO2 from industrial or power plant fumes is captured and 
then injected into the earth so that the gas does not get into the atmosphere.  

Despite its claimed potential for climate change mitigation, CCS was met with much resistance in places where 
carbon storage sites were planned. The arguments against the technology were manifold. This work focusses on 
four citizens’ initiatives in Germany which became active against any carbon storage in their regions but also 
against CCS in general and often also against fossil fueled power generation. By first explaining and then using 
the so-called frame theory, the arguments of these four groups are compared and discussed. Applying framing 
theory to social movements means to reconstruct how such organizations interpret and present an issue in order 
to make their perspective on the issue a relevant one that will be embraced by the target group(s). The frame 
analysis of this study shows that there are similarities between the four group’s frames but also differences which 
are discussed with regard to their origins. The citizens’ initiatives’ frames on CCS are then discussed in the con-
text of sustainability. This concept is very inclusive (or blurry) but it becomes an increasingly influential para-
digm. It is hence fruitful to discuss the local perspectives on the globally-aimed CCS technology to find implica-
tions for a sustainably developing society. The discussion shows that the different perspectives, benefits and 
disadvantages differ between the various levels of both, decision-making and technological application. A more 
inclusive and well-informed decision-making process would be the first step towards a more sustainable devel-
opment of technology as well as society. 
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1 Introduction 
Economy, lifestyle, energy production, science and technology, politics, global climate change, social move-
ments: all of those realms (and many more) are somehow interconnected. Even though this is increasingly rec-
ognized, they are usually treated separately when it comes to research as well as public discourses. Under the 
umbrella of sustainability, the discussions have become more connected: economic growth might not be infinite, 
which conflicts with many people’s lifestyle; the Western lifestyle and energy production from fossil fuels speed 
up climate change; social movements become so numerous and strong that they can hardly be politically ignored 
any longer. These are only a few of topics discussed under the common prefix of sustainability, and it can be 
seen why this concept is often criticized for being so blurry that it actually becomes meaningless. However, it is 
also one of the most powerful concepts when it comes to the acknowledged necessity to fight climate change. 
This is both because of and despite its varying and broad meanings, and due to its increasing acceptance in sci-
ence as well as the public. It is specifically characterized by its interdisciplinary approach to contemporary prob-
lems, but it can also be seen as decidedly normative since the concept implies a certain subjectivity (Kemp & 
Martens, 2007), thus tending to clash with science’s objectivity requirements. 

Especially the development of new technologies is often perceived as neutral or as advancing society, and thus 
positive. However, over time the situation might turn out to be more ambiguous. In the case of nuclear power, 
for instance, the perspective of a supposedly risk-free, nearly infinite energy source has become contested with 
the advance of science. Proponents as well as opponents support their respective views with studies backing their 
arguments; both sides are also actively lobbying for their positions to make them politically relevant and socially 
accepted. This hints towards that technology in general cannot be seen detached from its development and im-
plementation context. A similar case can be made for the carbon capture and storage technology (CCS). It is 
aimed on mitigating climate change by capturing the emissions of the greenhouse gas carbon dioxide (CO2) from 
power or industrial plant fumes in order to inject them into the earth. Hence, the gas is not released into the at-
mosphere, where it would contribute to the greenhouse effect and thereby accelerate global warming. Developers 
and proponents of this technology see it mainly as an “interim technology” that would be used until renewable 
energies can deliver a secure energy supply. Partly, it is also argued that applying CCS to coal power plants 
around the world would make a greener growth of emerging countries possible. This argument gains momentum 
in the face of recent numbers which show the globally increasing importance of coal which is expected to be-
come more important than oil within the next few years (IEA, 2012). Recognizing that CCS does currently not 
thrive as expected, the International Energy Agency predicts continuously increasing CO2 emissions. 

The question is then, what are the reasons for the technology’s failed upgrowth? There are presumably many 
reasons, but one of them is that public opposition “has halted several feasible test sites for CCS in Europe” 
(Haszeldine, 2009, p. 1651). In Germany, this opposition formed into organized citizens’ initiatives (Bürgeriniti-
ative – BI) in regions where permanent or research carbon storage sites were planned. Their arguments are mani-
fold, and they refer not only to local impacts but also criticize the technology in general. It can be assumed that it 
was not solely the BIs’ activities which led to a preliminary halt of CCS in Germany. Analyzing their activities 
will nevertheless bring about hints towards the variety of – feared or real – impacts of CCS. Where there is al-
ready research on the acceptance of CCS in Germany (Pietzner & Schumann, 2012), the focus is on general 
public opinion or experts. There is no study yet which explicitly looks at the four large German CCS-counter-
movement organizations which can be assumed to act as opinion leaders in the regions of potential carbon stor-
age sites. By systematically reconstructing their arguments and taking an increasingly influential sustainability 
paradigm as the context, this study aims to investigate into the difficult connection between local and global 
issues and interests regarding CCS. This entails some potential for generalization regarding the decision-making 
process in the area of conflict when society, environment, technology, economic and political actors are in-
volved. 

Proponents of CCS claim the technology’s positive potential; local opposition highlights expected local prob-
lems and general doubts. Because it would overstretch this study’s scope, not both sides could be taken into 
account thoroughly, so it was chosen to take a close look on the local perspective. The reason for this is that 
arguments on a smaller scale tend to be subdued to allegedly more powerful global arguments and interests. It is 
not the aim of this work to evaluate the scientific validity of any arguments but to show local perspectives on 
CCS, a technology that was developed with global aims in mind. For doing so, framing theory was chosen be-
cause “framing is an important aspect of the way social movements communicate their grievances and goals to 
others” (Taylor, 2000, p. 566). This work aims on investigating different aspects around CCS, but the general 
research questions guiding this work are: 

1. How do the German anti-CCS citizens’ initiatives frame CCS and related topics? 
2. How do these frames relate to the concept of sustainability? 
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A frame is a scheme to interpret and categorize reality, issues, and events. Originally, the concept was developed 
with regard to individuals but it was later also extended to social movements. Framing theory is used in a num-
ber of scientific disciplines, and it seems appropriate to use it here. Frames are created and developed in order to 
motivate people to engage in the issue at stake, so reconstructing the anti-CCS organizations’ frames will expose 
the aspects that are assumed to appeal to people in a way that will make them become involved against this tech-
nology. Moreover, “the framing perspective views movements as signifying agents engaged on the production 
and maintenance of meaning for protagonists, antagonists, and bystanders” (Snow, 2007, p. 384). This means 
that frames also reveal how movement organizations attach value to something that was not specifically mean-
ingful before – in the case of CCS, an environmental-technological issue becomes socially relevant with the help 
of frames. Hence, movement organizations have to create strong frames in order to make them appear more valid 
and appealing than other interpretations of the issue. This study is therefore also about what and how arguments 
are used by the CCS opponents to make their case, and which framing differences and similarities exist across 
the movements.  

The fact that people get involved for or against something can also be a reminder that issues like “energy and 
agricultural development exists in a larger societal context and, for this reason, are open to interpretation” 
(Wright & Reid, 2011, p. 1390). In Germany, this societal context is especially given by the “Energiewende”. 
Literally, this means energy transition and is a term for the German government’s decision to cover the country’s 
energy supply from renewable energy sources by 2050, to pull out from nuclear power until 2022, and to de-
crease CO2 emissions stepwise to 80–95 % in comparison to 1990, with the help of renewables as well as in-
creasing energy efficiency and a more flexible and demand-oriented energy production and supply system. The 
aim is to achieve independence regarding a secure energy supply. At the same time, however, coal-based power 
generation in Germany has increased during the last two years after a decade of decreased shares in the energy 
mix (AG Energiebilanzen e.V., 2013). Yet, there is great public importance attached especially to environmental 
aspects of the concept in Germany (cf. Bundesministerium für Umwelt, Naturschutz und Reaktorsicherheit; 
Umweltbundesamt, 2013). A representative survey shows that environmental issues are seen as the second most 
important issue for the German government; more government involvement in this field is demanded by almost 
two thirds of the participants; and while 84 % of the participants judge the quality of their local environment as 
good, 79 % consider worldwide environmental quality to be bad (ibid., pp. 18 ff.). With this background and the 
Energiewende as a strategic decision by the government, it seems more than advisable to put an environmental 
technology into its wider context. Moreover, such a public opinion can be assumed to have an impact on the 
issues people become active for. Under these circumstances, CCS has the potential to be highly controversial, 
thus the choice for the German case for the analysis of local perspectives on this wide-ranging technology. 

A comparative analysis of the arguments against CCS will reveal people’s concerns but it also allows for some 
conclusions regarding decision-making processes with regard to the claim for a more sustainably developing 
society. Due to its aim on climate change mitigation, CCS can directly be linked to sustainability. However, also 
the opponents relate – directly or indirectly – to parts of this concept, which is why the technology and the 
frames on it will be discussed in relation to the “master frame” of sustainability (second research question). This 
will help understanding the frames but also add relevance to the findings because it puts the movement organiza-
tion as well as the technology into a relevant context instead of merely describing them empirically. Therefore, 
the study takes sustainability not only as an analytical concept but also as a desirable social and public guiding 
principle, making it decidedly normative. Yet, it is important to link frames on one specific topic to a larger 
master frame in order to draw conclusions about the relation between local and global issues, and society and 
technology.  

After two failed attempts to pass a law, CCS in Germany is legally regulated since June, 2012, including issues 
like storage volume capacities and time spans for liability. This was a turning point for the anti-CCS organiza-
tions who more or less frequently argued for complete prohibition of CCS. There might be more CCS opposition 
groups, but there are four large and active citizens’ initiatives about which information is available, which is why 
they were chosen for this study. These four groups are located in three federal states and are therefore subdued to 
different regional governments and conditions. The first organization to become active was the one in the federal 
state of Schleswig-Holstein in Northern Germany, which could quickly gain the state government’s support. 
Two other groups, in the towns of Neutrebbin and Beeskow, were founded in Brandenburg in Eastern Germany, 
a state that is heavily dependent on coal power generation. In a recent Greenpeace study about health risks (such 
as earlier deaths and higher sickness rates) in proximity to coal power plants, the most dangerous out of the 67 
largest German coal power plants was found to be Jänschwalde, and Schwarze Pumpe ended on place 9, both of 
those facilities being located in Southern Brandenburg (Greenpeace, 2013). To date, Brandenburg’s government 
is a strong proponent of CCS. The final anti-CCS citizen’s initiative is located in the Altmark region in Saxony-
Anhalt in Middle Germany which started their activities latest and, after some struggle, also found support by the 
federal state government. Since framing theory highlights the relevance of opportunity structures, the compari-
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son of the four groups’ frames in a qualitative study is expected to bring about differences in the frames that can 
be derived from the differing opportunity structures. 

Following this introduction, an overview about frame theory is given, posing the basis for understanding the 
frame concept and analyzing the citizens’ initiatives’ perspectives (for a flowchart of this thesis’ structure, see 
picture 1). This section includes the hypotheses which focus on the differences between the respective groups’ 
frames. To set the background, also a summary of the current sustainability discourse, including a working defi-
nition, is given. The third part presents the methods – how the analysis is approached and conducted. Section 
four describes CCS in general, the development of the German anti-CCS organization and the CCS law because 
this information is necessary to understand the citizens’ initiatives’ frames as well as the following discussion. 
Also, some background information about the political opportunity structures in the respective federal states is 
given. The fifth chapter reconstructs systematically and in detail first the four groups’ diagnostic frames, then the 
respective prognostic and finally the motivational frames. These are then analyzed in the sixth part, under partic-
ular regard of the hypotheses. In section seven, the frames are put into the wider context of the sustainability 
discourse and discussed in relation to it in order to show the complications, pitfalls, and potentials that the sus-
tainability master frame implies. The last chapter summarizes the main arguments and gives an outlook to the 
ideas that might be relevant for further inquiry. 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

This paper is supposed to pose a contribution regarding the interconnection between different decision-making 
and sustainability levels, but it aims especially on the prevalent lack of research on the concept of social sustain-
ability (Murphy, 2012). Therefore, it is important to emphasize that this is not a technological risk assessment 
nor an economic cost-benefit analysis, and neither is the study – unlike many other frame analyses – aimed on 
explaining why which people get involved with this specific SMO or what the factors are that lead to certain 
political decisions (for the complex interplays for different environmental end social movements’ policy impact, 
see e.g. Giugni & Yamasaki, 2009, and Uba, 2009). Since participation is one of the central claims when it 
comes to realizing sustainability, it is certainly crucial to know why people engage in movement organizations. 
Yet, for this work, another focus was chosen: which local anti-CCS frames exist, how they relate to the master 
frame of sustainability, and what conclusions for the movements, framing theory and the sustainability concept 
can be drawn from this.  

 

2 Theory and background 
This chapter lays the necessary foundation for the later analysis and discussion. The first part gives a broad over-
view about framing theory. It also includes the hypotheses which are derived from the theory and which will 
direct the focus towards certain aspects of the anti-CCS MO’s frames. The second section is an attempt to sum-
marize the current discourse on sustainability because the outcome of the frame analysis will be contrasted with 
what is seen as sustainable. However, to facilitate the theoretical elements, it is helpful to first present a distinc-
tion between seemingly tantamount terms. On the one hand, there is the social movement (SM), which can be 
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defined as “a set of opinions and beliefs in a population which represents preferences for changing some ele-
ments of the social structure and / or reward distribution of a society” (McCarthy & Zald, 2009, p. 196). This 
general attitude preference does not necessarily have any consequences, although there can be countermove-
ments that oppose the social movement’s beliefs. In contrast to this, there is the social movement organization 
(SMO), which is “a complex, or formal, organization which identifies goals with the preferences of a social 
movement or countermovement and attempts to implement those goals” (ibid., p. 197). The differences lie thus 
in the degree of mobilization (SMs are never fully mobilized), in the organizational aspect, and in that SMs are 
usually represented by several SMOs (ibid.).1 Keeping these distinctions in mind, it will be easier to turn to 
frame theory and its relations to collective action. 

2.1 Framing theory 
Originally, framing theory was developed by Erving Goffman and it is nowadays used in so different fields as 
psychology / social psychology, sociology, communication studies, and political sciences. It derives from the 
broader theory of symbolic interactionism. This theoretical strain puts a main focus on the construction of reality 
as arising in the interaction with others and belongs therefore to the constructionist perspectives (Snow, 2007, p. 
384). This implies that the meaning of situations, objects, events etc. varies in accordance with the individual 
interpretation, i.e. with the individual construction of a thing’s meaning. The corresponding active process in-
cludes agency and competition (Snow & Benford, 2000, p. 614) about different meanings – that is, meaning is 
actively being created in a dynamic, ongoing way (by activists when regarding social movements) whereby new 
interpretations can challenge existing ones. This process of signifying is conceptualized by the term framing. 
According to Goffman’s understanding, frames, or frameworks, are interpretation structures that enable individ-
uals “to locate, perceive, identify, and label a seemingly infinite number of concrete occurrences defined in [the 
frame’s] own terms” (Goffman, 1986, p. 21). This definition is valid both within an individual’s direct life space 
and the world in general (Snow et al., 1986, p. 464). Goffman’s approach was focused on individuals and how 
their interpretation of everyday life arises in interaction with other individuals. However, this interpretation can 
be skewed or flawed, which leads to “confusion about what is going on and why” (Snow, et al., 1986, p. 466). 
The same assumptions can be taken as valid for group actors. 

On this basis, more comprehensive frame theories were developed. It was foremost David A. Snow who contin-
uously extended and refined Goffman’s theory to social movements of various kinds. His work of the last dec-
ades poses accordingly the basic understanding of frames, not at least also because articles of Snow and col-
leagues are, according to their own review, core articles on framing and social movements (cf. Snow & Benford, 
2000). However, in the upcoming parts, their theoretical approaches will be completed by other works on the 
framing topic in order to increase the understanding and the comprehensiveness for the following frame analysis. 
This is in line with Rein and Schön (2004), who acknowledge four different theoretical strains in framing which 
are “distinct but mutually compatible” (Rein & Schön, 1996, p. 88). They argue that a frame can be the invisible 
inner structure of something, the boundary between what is framed and its surrounding, a scheme of interpreta-
tion, and a narrative (ibid.). Implicit in these different understandings is that there are also different assumptions 
about the creation of frames. This work uses the third understanding of frames (interpretive schemes), and the 
inherent notion of agency implies that frames on an issue are created by purpose and with a certain aim. Howev-
er, when framing is seen as a narrative, it can also be argued that frames are not created with a directed intention 
in mind. This will be taken up in the frame analysis later on. 

2.1.1 Collective action frames 
Collective action frames are basically the outcome of framing activity of social movements, restricted by the 
sociocultural and political context in which the movement acts. As signifying actors, movements are actively 
engaged in the production of meaning “in ways that are intended to mobilize potential adherents and constitu-
ents, to garner bystander support, and to demobilize antagonists” (Snow & Benford, 1988, p. 198). Concerning 
organized group action, Snow and Benford (2000, p. 614) define collective action frames as “action-oriented sets 
of beliefs and meanings that inspire and legitimate the activities and campaigns of a social movement organiza-
tion” (Snow & Benford, 2000, p. 614). The constructionist character of collective action frames becomes obvi-
ous in the legitimization of action via signifying such actions with a certain meaning. The frames point out rele-
vant and irrelevant aspects of reality in a way that makes potential target groups focused on the issue at stake in 
the way the movement wants people to perceive this issue. Collective action frames are therefore emergent – 
their properties arise in the very process of frame development – and action oriented – they are created in order 
to attract potential adherents who take action to tackle the formulated problem (Taylor, 2000, p. 511). They are 
                                                           
1 Apart from that, an SMO can be differentiated from an environmental movement organization (EMO), in cases when it 
needs to be underlined that a movement organization has an environmental or ecological focus instead of a social or anthro-
pocentric one. In this work, however, social movements and environmental movements will be used simultaneously. 
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compiled of the three components of injustice, agency and identity: moral objection of events or situation; a 
sense of empowerment; and the boundary between “us” and “them” (ibid.).  

Moreover, the frames have an articulation function which connects parts of the issue so that they make sense in 
favor of the movement’s perspective rather than another perspective. Finally, they can even change the meaning 
of that issue and its relation to the involved actors (Snow, 2007, p. 384). The movement actors are consequently 
signifying agents who actively produce and maintain interpretations – meanings – for all who are somehow or 
potentially involved, even if just as observers (Snow & Benford, 2000, p. 613). The signification of events and 
the negotiation of a shared understanding are hence among the central characteristics of social movements. 
However, it is therefore that collective action frames are also highly controversial – they challenge prevailing 
views and framings (Snow, 2007, p. 385), and this framing contest – the competition about the most-accepted 
meaning (Gamson, 2007, p. 245) – is not always welcomed. That is because even though they are usually related 
to existing ideologies, they tend make use of them in such a way that the new frames state an antidote to existing 
sets of ideas (Snow, 2007, p. 401). The same is valid for environmental issues, when EMOs make use of beliefs 
about environmental dangers put them “to work to support their challenge to the dominant values and ideology” 
(Cotgrove & Duff, 2009, p. 78). By thoroughly looking at the issues in question, movements can consequently 
promote alternative ways of interpreting those issues and thereby influencing the policy process. The clearest 
message possible in these cases is rejection of such issues and / or policies, and even if they hardly achieve stop-
ping policies, they can shape them considerably (Meyer, 2009, p. 419). The construction of meaningful collec-
tive action frames is hence highly crucial, and it also fulfills certain functions. 

2.1.2 Core tasks of collective action frames: diagnostic, prognostic and motivational framing 
Since framing is an active process, it is inherent that this process has an aim. The three core tasks mentioned by 
Snow and Benford (1988, 2000) are diagnostic, prognostic and motivational framing. Diagnostic framing means 
to identify a problem and its related issues, and it is often connected to the use of an injustice frame (Snow & 
Benford, 2000, p. 615).2 This identification is a necessary task for every movement and in every framing process 
because action is dependent on knowing where to such action has to be directed towards, who is to blame and 
what the locus of the problem is. The construction of the diagnostic frame determines and restricts the construc-
tion of the prognostic frame which includes a plan how to tackle the problem, possibly also a solution to it and 
necessary strategies. In turn, a too fatalistic prognosis with small likelihood for remedy is a frame that is unlikely 
to attract to a broad audience (Snow & Benford, 1988, p. 203). An additional impact factor is the antagonist’s 
framing of the topic in question because the social movement will usually choose a prognostic “counter frame” 
that objects to “the logic or efficacy of solutions advocated by opponents” and includes instead an own remedy 
rationale (Snow & Benford, 2000, p. 617). Only when the two former framing activities are achieved, the inte-
gration of those two frames with motivational framing can set the basis for actually recruiting movement activ-
ists along the basic vocabulary of severity, urgency, efficacy and propriety (ibid.). While these core tasks are 
common to all framing processes, frames vary in different regards such as the way the topic is addressed or how 
flexible and inclusive they are. 

2.1.3 Frame development and the strategic process of frame alignment 
Referring to public and private spheres of SMOs as regions, “pragmatic activists construct frames in ways that 
give off the impression that they are affirming each region’s moral order” (Kubal, 1998, p. 551). This will help 
making frames resonant with that region’s culture and therefore make them appear more familiar. Ways of gen-
erating and elaborating on frames are mutually overlapping discursive, strategic and contested processes. Where-
as the former and the latter part will only receive little attention in the end of this part, the middle aspects will be 
discussed more fully now.  

Participation in a certain social movement is seen as at least partly dependent on frame alignment between indi-
vidual and SMO frames. This term means “the linkage of individual and SMO interpretive orientations, such that 
some set of individual interests, values and beliefs and SMO activities, goals, and ideology are congruent and 
complementary” (Snow, et al., 1986, p. 464). Such an alignment process consists of four related elements: bridg-
ing, amplification, extension and transformation. It needs to be noted, however, that this process is a continuous 
one, including frequent renegotiations, so that frame alignment can change back and forth. 

To begin with, frame bridging is defined as “the linkage of two or more ideologically congruent but structurally 
unconnected frames regarding a particular issue or problem” (Snow, et al., 1986, p. 467). This often means the 
connection of the SMO to unmobilized so-called sentiment pools (a preferable opinion in the population of parts 

                                                           
2 Being able to define a certain social condition as an injustice is amongst the most basic factors for the development of a 
social movement (Snow, 2007, p. 383). Injustice frames, then, are “collective action frames that are used by movements to 
bridge the interests of individual movement actors with those of the collective and the larger society” (Taylor, 2000, p. 566). 
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of it) but it can also occur between an SMO and individuals or across several SMOs (Snow & Benford, 2000, p. 
624). Bridging can be achieved by various means of organizational outreach and information diffusion, including 
“interpersonal or intergroup networks, the mass media, the telephone, and direct mail” (Snow, et al., 1986, p. 
468). It can be assumed that nowadays, also online communication and websites belong to the realms where 
frame bridging is accomplished. 

Another core task is frame amplification, which is about the values and beliefs related to the problem in ques-
tion. It means to idealize and clarify a certain interpretive frame of the issue at stake (Snow, et al., 1986, p. 469). 
Most often, amplified beliefs and values are those that already exist among the targeted population group be-
cause of higher chances for successful frame resonance (Snow & Benford, 2000, p. 624). More strongly related 
to participation, it follows from different interpretations of events and thus their differing meanings for individu-
als’ lives that movement support is partly dependent on such frame clarification. In reality, this means that cer-
tain elements of a topic are specifically highlighted to make them appear more salient than other parts of a topic, 
or it might mean to link these elements to each other (Snow & Benford, 2000, p. 623). Vice versa, this implies 
possibly also not to highlight some elements too strongly, for instance by hiding a message or using certain 
wording or rhetoric (Lakoff, 2012, p. 71 f.). Aspects of frame amplification are value amplification and belief 
amplification. The former includes identifying and strengthening values which are assumed to be important for 
potential activists and can possibly generate sentiment pools; the latter means reinforcing those “ideational ele-
ments that cognitively support or impede action in pursuit of desired values” (Snow, et al., 1986, p. 469 f.). 
Snow et al. identify five belief amplification aspects that are especially central for movement participation: be-
liefs about the seriousness of the problem at stake, beliefs about where the problem derives from and who is to 
blame for it, beliefs about antagonists and who is to be addressed for solving the problem, beliefs about how 
likely movement action changes the problematic situation, and beliefs about how necessary and appropriate it is 
to take action (Snow, et al., 1986, p. 470 ff.). Taking these elements, SMOs can make their frame more salient 
and important to their target group. 

The next core task is frame extension, which is also related to the prevailing values and assumed concerns in the 
population. Yet, they are assumed to not necessarily be in line with the movement organization’s goals. By ex-
tending the problem framing, a SMO will try to make their aims seem consistent with and corresponding to the 
target groups’ interests. This is an ongoing process by which “the movement is attempting to enlarge its adherent 
pool portraying its objectives or activities as attending to or being congruent with the values or interests of po-
tential adherents” (Snow, et al., 1986, p. 472). This extension does not automatically change an organization’s 
focus but it can indeed imply that topics will join to the SMO’s agenda which were not present before.  

Finally, frame transformation refers to the adjustment of movements’ frames to existing interpretation frames, 
even in possible cases when the two of them are opposed to each other. This implies such a redefinition that 
participants interpret events and activities differently, i.e., not the movement’s frame is altered but the individu-
al’s frame. That can mean, for instance, that a situation which was not seen as problematic before is redefined as 
not bearable anymore after the correspondent prevalent frame was transformed. Thus, an injustice frame (or a 
variant of it) needs to be adopted in order to allow for an interpretive transformation (Snow, et al., 1986, p. 474), 
which is often seen as a basis for movement participation. The second precondition is an accompanying shift in 
attributional orientation. However, transformation can also be followed by the creation of a wholly new frame 
(Snow & Benford, 2000, p. 625). In either case, the transformation can be initiated by an event as well as an 
agent. The former leads more likely to modifications or only partial transformations of existing frames, whereas 
the latter can entail more drastic and radical transformations of interpretation (Snow, 2007, p. 393). Depending 
on the kind of desired transformation, also the role and goal of the movement can change, either aiming on 
changing an individual or the interpretation of an object (ibid., p. 395). 

After having discussed this strategic frame creation process, some attention will be paid to the remaining two 
aspects of frame development. Parts of the discursive process, consisting of oral and written communication, are 
frame articulation, frame elaboration and the aforementioned frame amplification. In contrast to amplification, 
articulation means to create an explicit connection of events and experiences in order to make them appear as a 
meaningful unit (Snow, 2007, p. 400). Frame elaboration takes place when certain issues or beliefs are pointed 
out “in contrast to others, with the result that they become more salient in an array or hierarchy of group-relevant 
issues” (ibid.). The contested process for frame evolution, then, involves frame disputes, dialectic tensions be-
tween collective action events and collective action frames, and counterframes. The latter were mentioned before 
as part of the prognostic core task of a collective action frame and are often mutually contingent because not 
only movements oppose the views of their antagonists but those antagonists also reject the movement’s claims – 
without this reciprocal relationship, there would not even be a need for a social movement (Snow & Benford, 
2000, p. 626). One well-studied topic in this regard is the role of media as a creator of public opinion about so-
cial movements, whereas the latter have little control over the final coverage and their representation (ibid.). This 
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is one case of frame disputes, another case being internal debate about reality and its analysis and / or presenta-
tion. 

Linked to the frame development process and the core tasks described in 2.1.2, some hypotheses about the citi-
zens’ initiatives can derived. They relate to the diagnostic and prognostic framing since there might be different 
foci regarding the problems and suggested solutions, but exclude motivational frames because mobilizing ap-
proaches can be expected to not differ significantly. In the hypotheses 1, 2, and 3, the motivational frames are 
hence not considered because it can be assumed that the result of prognostic and diagnostic framing will be a 
similar motivational frame in all cases. The first hypothesis in this regard takes into account the meaning of 
different ways of generating power in the respective federal states. CCS in its current state is strongly linked to 
power generation and not that much to industrial production activity, so the latter will not be taken up in any of 
the hypotheses. Different ways of generating power can be assumed to entail certain regional economic and 
cultural impact. Since this means varying economic structures and outlooks in energy politics, it can well be 
assumed that this has an impact on the movement organizations’ prognostic and diagnostic framing activity. This 
is because the frame alignment process explains differences in the adaption of regionally important and prevail-
ing topics. 

H1: The anti-CCS movements differ with regard to their diagnostic and prognostic framing, contingent with 
the federal states’ prevalent power generation.  

In the federal state of Schleswig-Holstein (BI SH), about half of the energy production is generated by nuclear 
power (which will be faded out until 2022), and more than a quarter by renewables. Brandenburg’s (BI BE and 
BI NE) power generation stems to ca. two thirds from coal power and less than a quarter from renewables. Sach-
sen-Anhalt (BI SA) generates a good quarter of its power from coal, almost a quarter from natural gas and 
around a third from renewables (Umweltbundesamt, 2012). The expectation is that in those areas where renewa-
ble energy production is already strong (Saxony Anhalt and, to some extent, Schleswig-Holstein), the emphasis 
on renewables and their feasibility as a solution to energy-related problems is similarly strong. In the areas where 
other kinds of energy production prevail (Brandenburg and Saxony-Anhalt: coal, Schleswig-Holstein: nuclear 
power), the rejection of those as being part of the problem can be anticipated.  

The fact that the CCS law eventually was passed in June 2012 is expected to have some kind of impact on the 
movement organizations as well. The BIs continued with their activities after the bill passed despite the fact that 
the regulations for the upcoming five years were then clearly set. The frames that were developed until June 
2012 meet a new, set condition; the continuous frame alignment process can therefore be assumed to cross a 
breakline where the anti-CCS groups have to adapt their frames to the new situation in a way that still meets 
individual interpretations of the topic. Important in this regard is that the citizens’ initiatives continue to be ac-
tive, which implies that they do not consider the CCS case to be over. The connected hypothesis is therefore: 

H2: After the CCS law passed in June 2012, the German anti-CCS movement organizations extended their 
frames. 

Whereas the other aspects of frame development might not change that significantly, it can be expected that 
differences will be largest in frame extension. Since the situation surrounding CCS technology became some-
what clear, bystanders and the public might see the situation as clear and not changeable anymore, which is re-
jected by further activity by the anti-CCS movement organizations. In order to show continued need for action, 
they might have included new topics in their agenda which are either discussed in the German public or other-
wise believed to be of relevance for the targeted public. After the adoption of the law, the citizens’ initiatives can 
now be expected to put themselves stronger than before into the wider context of energy political decision-
making, thereby changing the prognostic and diagnostic framing and practicing frame extension. 

2.1.4 Media and various opportunity structures 
As just mentioned above, the media play an important role in the framing process because a framing strategy that 
is directed towards mass media can heavily influence a movement’s scope. However, this is implies further con-
siderations. Mass media for the general audience are described as a master arena by Gamson (2007), amongst 
other because “the mass media arena is the major site of contests over meaning because all of the players in the 
policy process assume its pervasive influence” (p. 243, emphasis in original). When someone who is involved 
says something in an arena that is not obviously part of the mass media, this person can still be quoted, often 
selectively and simplified. It should be born in mind that journalists therefore have the power which actors to 
picture as serious and important, and thereby shape the discourse distinctly. On the other hand, using the media 
can be a strong strategy especially for small and resource-poor organizations, with tactics such as embarrassing 
or shaming the target. However, this implies a strong dependence on the cooperation by and with the media, and 
should not be over-used (Gamson, 2007, p. 258). 
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In order to understand the creation of certain interpretations, the concept of discursive fields can usefully be 
taken into account because it is in this (discursive) arena where the competition about meaning creation takes 
place (Snow, 2007, p. 402). They arise during the debate around a certain issue and include both cultural aspects 
(beliefs, values, narratives, primary frameworks) and sets of actors (SMO, countermovements, the targets of 
action, media, and the public in general, clustered into varying preference groups) (ibid.). Moreover, the afore-
mentioned frame articulation and frame elaboration (parts of the discursive process) interact in discursive fields 
and thereby produce collective action frames. The related concept of discursive opportunity structures implies 
furthermore that the whole framing process is strongly influenced by the prevailing political context, mainly 
though by restricting the eventual framing outcome (Snow, 2007, p. 402 f.). The media are thus both arena for 
and part of the discursive opportunity structures, where the already mentioned framing contests take place in. 
These structures can change easily and quickly. 

When adapting their strategies to this opportunity structure, SMOs face four dilemmas (Gamson, 2007, pp. 249-
254). The first one was described earlier by the fact that movement organization frames challenge taken-for-
granted assumptions because they promote alternative ways of thinking. Thereby, movements might become 
marginalized and dismissed as irrelevant in the mainstream discourse, “thereby making the frame invisible and 
effectively silencing its carriers” (Gamson, 2007, p. 250). Yet they can hardly step back from such framing if 
they want to attract their potential adherents. The second dilemma relates to gaining a “standing” in a media, 
meaning to have a voice in it. The means to achieve this are different than those to maintain the standing but 
both is necessary for being treated as an (actively discussing) agent, not as a (passively discussed) object, and for 
thereby accessing power. A third dilemma derives from this need for media attention, which implies the danger 
that coverage becomes an end in itself “rather than a means to gaining standing and greater prominence for one’s 
preferred frame” (Gamson, 2007, p. 252). This can become problematic when an SMO adapts its activities more 
to the rules of the discursive playing field than to its own goals. The final dilemma stems from the voluntary and 
normative movement nature which leads to weak control about individual behavior when certain people are not 
convinced about the movement strategy. However, it is detrimental if a movement appears to be fragmented and 
does not argue coherently, thereby weakening its position in the discourse. It is nevertheless media attention that 
can most easily generate a public discourse about an issue and thereby influence public awareness and opinion as 
well as decision makers, and any coverage shows that a movement successfully worked for that (Zemlinskaya, 
2009, p. 450 and 459).  

Other structural factors that influence framing processes are related to the socio-cultural context, i.e. political 
opportunity structures (such as reforms and other changes of institutional structures), cultural opportunities (pre-
vailing values, beliefs, ideologies, narratives etc.), and the target groups (modification of frames according to the 
target population’s interests, values, beliefs, and knowledge) (Snow & Benford, 2000, p. 630). To the first as-
pect, it can of course be said that the mere frame creation by a social movement suggests the possibility for 
change (Snow & Benford, 2000, p. 631). The cultural context is important because it is easier to construct issues 
as social problems if actors can connect these issues “to larger ‘cultural worries’ that typify a society within a 
particular historical period” (Wright & Reid, 2011, p. 1392). Political and cultural elements therefore influence 
frame developments, but are also influenced by strong frames. Apart from that, frames that resonate with the 
broader culture have a natural advantage and can gain power by using specific symbols (Gamson, 2007, p. 254). 
These symbols derive from certain cultural codes, meanings and norms, thereby giving a disadvantage to actors 
who do not comply with these codes (Zemlinskaya, 2009, p. 463). As can be seen in the next section, this is a 
problem for the acceptance of the frame in the wider public. 

Still, some differences between the movements can be expected regarding the political opportunity structures, 
those being especially historically contingent. Even though more than 20 years have passed, differentiations 
between Old Federal States (former FRG) and New Federal States (former GDR) are still common. With one of 
the BIs being in the Old Federal States and the other three being in the New Federal States, these different posi-
tions can be assumed to precipitate in the applied rhetoric and symbols, thereby influencing what frames can 
have a powerful meaning. The connected hypothesis is: 

H3: The anti-CCS MO’s diagnostic and prognostic frames differ with regard to the political opportunity 
structures, contingent on the location in former FRG (BI SH) or GDR (BI SA, BI BE, BI NE). 

It will be analyzed if there are differences in the political opportunity structures which can be directly linked to 
the organizations’ frames. Differentiating the exact impact of the POS from that of other factors will be difficult; 
yet, the hypothesis suggests itself when it comes to structural factors. With the common differentiation between 
Old and New Federal States, some important components of the respective POS can be reconstructed, rather than 
parts of the cultural opportunity structure or the wider discursive arena. Summarizing section 4.1 about the prev-
alent opportunity structures, it can be expected that the POS is best geared towards citizens’ participation in 
Saxony-Anhalt with its tendency towards consensual democracy and elements of conditional direct democracy. 
The latter is also valid for Schleswig-Holstein, but there prevail majority-democratic elements, whereas a very 
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low executive dominance can be seen as advantageous because it leaves more power to the legislative (i.e., the 
parliament). Medium executive power and a medium position between consensual and majority democracy in 
Brandenburg can expected to leave comparably fewer chances for citizens to get involved. Generally, however, 
the political structures are geared towards each other in the New Federal States, so similarities in the POS and its 
impact on the movements’ frames can be assumed. The expected results are that the citizens’ initiatives that act 
within a more open POS (BI SA, BI SH) put emphasis on a more cooperative approach whereas those with a 
more closed POS use strategies such as shaming the target. How such strategies can be successful will be laid 
out in the next and final frame-theoretic section. 

2.1.5 Frame resonance, diffusion and master frames 
Collection active frames can vary strongly in their frame resonance, which is the result of the frame alignment 
process and precipitates in the movement’s mobilization success. If certain framing successfully attracts to po-
tential movement constituents, their lives and experiences, it is more likely that these people will support or take 
part in the organization’s actions. Factors that account for frame resonance are its credibility and its salience 
regarding the potential mobilization group. The former includes consistency, empirical credibility, and perceived 
credibility of frame articulators, whereas the latter consists of the frame’s centrality to its target group, its per-
ceived commensurability regarding people’s everyday life, and narrative fidelity regarding cultural prevalence 
(Snow & Benford, 2000, p. 619 ff.). If the frame finds resonance, this is the basis for the topic’s diffusion. 

It should be noted, though, that there is criticism on the concept of frame resonance, for instance because of its 
tautological character (successful frames because of their resonance, and resonant frames due to their success) 
(Kubal, 1998, p. 542). Moreover, the question of defining success is quite central for movements, and therefore 
also for framing. For instance, some actors may have a more symbolic interest in participation, such as gaining 
respect (Gamson, 2007, p. 248). In a more detailed fashion, movement outcomes can vary between full response 
and collapse, with the interstages of preemption and co-optation (Gamson, 2009, p. 414). Whereas the first case 
means full acceptance by antagonists and new advantages for the movement in question, collapse implies that 
neither was achieved. The latter cases are mixed ones; co-optation standing for acceptance by antagonists with-
out newly gained advantages, and preemption giving these advantages but without having gained acceptance. 

Yet, frames are adopted into new contexts for various reasons. Snow and Benford (2000) mention two ideal 
types of such diffusion processes: the first one is called strategic selection or adaption. In this case, “there is 
intentional cross-cultural borrowing” which means that the adopter of the new cultural ideas, items, or practices 
actively and strategically selects and adapts “the borrowed item into the new host context or culture” (Snow & 
Benford, 2000, p. 627). The second case is strategic fitting or accommodation. The active part here is the trans-
mitter of the objects (and not the receiving party, as in the first case) who promotes and tailors those objects so 
that they fit to the host culture.  

Depending also on how broad they are, frames can become master frames and / or influence other movements. 
However, there are only few movements which achieved this step to creating a master frame yet, amongst them 
injustice frames and the environmental justice frame (Snow & Benford, 2000, p. 619). Master frames are former 
collective action frames which resulted in so much resonance and diffusion that they “expanded in scope and 
influence such that they color and constrain the orientations and activities of other movements” (Snow, 2007, p. 
390). Their effects are much larger than those of mere collective action frames because they are almost an ideol-
ogy or a paradigm (Taylor, 2000, p. 514). Just as other frames, they can be more or less flexible and inclusive / 
exclusive. If they are comparatively restricted, only narrow interpretations of frames issues are possible. More 
elaborated master frames allow for a more inclusive and comprehensive view on things (Taylor, 2000, p. 515). 
Considering that globalization is also a phenomenon affecting social movements (because globalization is, most 
of all, an economic and social process), it is clear that master frames become increasingly important in the inte-
gration of worldwide movements. At the same time, the ubiquitous application and reproduction master frames 
can also influence local movements. 

The final hypothesis is thus related to the initiation of the anti-CCS movement organizations and the adoption 
processes between the different movements. Since the anti-CCS groups are relatively “young” in comparison to 
e.g. the anti-nuclear movement, it could be expected that they adopt successful frames from movement organiza-
tions which dealt with other issues. However, the large number of citizen groups stepping in for or against cer-
tain developments makes it difficult to determine which frame derives from which group in the beginning. In-
stead, the focus will be upon the dynamics in between the anti-CCS movement organizations, leading to the final 
hypothesis: 

H4: There was a frame diffusion process among the anti-CCS citizens’ initiatives. 

The first BI to become active against CCS in Germany was that in Schleswig-Holstein, and it was quite success-
ful in terms of shifting policy makers’ opinions to their side. It can therefore be assumed that the citizens’ initia-
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tives that followed later adapted the frames that were developed by the BI SH in order to achieve similar success. 
This way, they diffused the frames that were first created by the BI SH. 

2.2 Sustainability: a master frame 
Giving a clear picture about the understanding of sustainability will be necessary for the later discussion of anti-
CCS frames, since the aim is to embed the discussion in the bigger picture of sustainability. The reason for this is 
that CCS is a technology that is closely connected to one practical and critical element of a global sustainable 
development, namely the mitigation of global climate change. Remarkable in the context of this paper is also that 
Wright and Reid (2011, p. 1392) speak of both a master frame of renewable energies and a more elaborated 
master frame of sustainability. This is of interest because it means that there were earlier movements who creat-
ed a collective action frame of sustainability which has by now become so widespread that it is used in various 
other perspectives as well. For instance, CCS proponents use the global-warming argument from the sustainabil-
ity master frame as an important justification for their support of CCS. However, it will be shown later on that 
anti-CCS movements do not apply a counter-frame but rather stay within this master frame and highlight their 
own positions in it.  

Government and company policies are increasingly scrutinized with regard to how sustainable they are. This is 
typically exemplified by NGOs which organize protests against allegedly unsustainable decisions or which pub-
lish reports about companies or products, or launch certifications for certain product groups such as fishery, 
textiles or wood products, to render (more) sustainable decisions for consumers possible (see e.g. Greenpeace’s 
Guide to Greener Electronics (Greenpeace, 2012) or for an overview and critical assessment of ecolabels, see 
Golden (2010)). However, it seems to be rather rare that large-scale technologies are discussed from the holistic 
viewpoint that is so typical for the sustainability discourse. Yet, a holistic perspective might make especially 
much sense in the energy sector, which is linked to so various aspects such as the environment and technology 
(how power is generated), society, culture and economics (Western economies’ and lifestyle’s dependence on a 
reliable energy supply), and politics (international relations regarding energy supply). Some of these fields are 
the classic occupation of interdisciplinary sustainability studies, even this not being a coherent discipline. Rather, 
there is a broad variety of understandings what sustainability, or sustainable development, means and implies. 
For instance, debates range from the question about how arbitrary broad terms such a “sustainable development” 
become over time, to nearly moral-philosophical discussions about the time scale that something needs to be 
“sustainable”. The latter issue stems not at least from one of the most classic definitions of the field, as given in 
the so-called Brundtland report. It states that sustainable human development means “to ensure that it meets the 
needs of the present without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their own needs” (World 
Commission on Environment and Development, 1987, p. 8). However, it is not defined what “needs” are and 
how long “further generations” reach into the future. This example shows that the aforementioned questions do 
influence each work around sustainability, but as can be seen, it is not possible to easily give answers. This is 
neither the aim now; instead, it is the concept of the three dimensions of sustainability which is relevant for the 
later discussion and will be summarized in the following paragraphs. From that, it will become clear which as-
pects of the field are relevant for this work and will therefore be the vantage point for the discussion of move-
ment organizations’ interpretations of an allegedly sustainable technology.  

One of the milestones for sustainable development was the 1992 United Nations Conference on Environment 
and Development in Rio de Janeiro, also known as the Earth Summit. It resulted in important developments of 
the concept, including the Millennium Goals and the Local Agenda 21, the latter stating in chapter 8 the call for 
“the widest possible participation” in the strategic development of political decision-making processes (UNEP, 
1992). Already in this resolution, the connection between environment and development was described as one 
necessarily making “development choices that will be economically efficient, socially equitable and responsible, 
and environmentally sound” (ibid., own emphasis). This concept of the three pillars of sustainability was made 
even more popular by the 2005 UN World Summit and was developed further into the need of integrating envi-
ronmental protection with social and economic development (United Nations, 2005, p. 12). Nowadays being 
interpreted as interconnected dimensions rather than separate pillars, these three aspects are still seen as basic to 
most works on and for sustainability. It can be argued that some factors are missing, such as political or cultural 
aspects, but those are often subsumed under the somewhat blurry notion of socially sustainable development. 

For this work, these dimensions are of central importance. Firstly, the focus will be on environmental sustaina-
bility because CCS technologies were developed with regard to mitigating global climate change. It is therefore 
inevitable to include this aspect. It is best described by Rockström et al. (2009) who developed the concept of 
planetary boundaries. They identified ten processes that are crucial to the earth system, e.g. climate change, 
ocean acidification, and loss of biodiversity, and tried to quantify those dimensions’ boundaries within which 
humans can live, which is their “safe operating space”. Crossing these boundaries means to enter a “zone of 
uncertainty” where impacts are unclear but which contains a certain threshold. To cross this threshold means to 
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disrupt the earth system in a most likely irreversible and harmful way. Not all consequences of this can be pre-
dicted due to the complex geo-bio-physical systems and feedback loops but it has to be expected that they lead to 
comprehensive problems for humanity (Rockström & et al., 2009). However, it is necessary to note that there 
can well be tensions between the local level and global processes, and none of those are easily identified. Not 
only can climate change have varying local impacts, but also measures that aim on more climate-friendly solu-
tions can have problematic consequences on the local level.3 The same is valid for the CCS technology, which is 
claimed to contribute to climate change mitigation by its proponents whereas opponents highlight negative im-
pacts at those places where the carbon dioxide is injected into the earth (see 5.1). 

The second important dimension is that of social sustainability, which can be a rather vague one. To clarify the 
concept, a literature review showed that there are four pre-eminent policy concepts implied in it: equity, aware-
ness for sustainability, participation, and social cohesion (Murphy, 2012). Equity includes negative externalities, 
the uneven impact of climate change, the protection of vulnerable groups and future generations as well as the 
provision of welfare for current generations. Awareness for sustainability revolves mainly around education and 
awareness campaigns as well as their content; participation stands for a more participative environmental plan-
ning process. Finally, the promotion of social cohesion and environmental goals has to take place at the same 
time (Murphy, 2012, p. 21). Although Murphy states the need for further elaboration, this conceptualization will 
for now be an adequate description of this dimension. The final pillar, the economic one, will be taken into ac-
count to a lesser extent. Nevertheless, arguments about CCS also touch upon this dimension. Its basis – using 
resource in the most efficient and responsible way for a long time-span – is too narrow, though; a broader under-
standing includes also discussions about limits to growth (Meadows, et al., 2002), the structural shortcomings of 
the capitalist economic systems in general (Graeber, 201) and possible developments towards a more sustainable 
economic system (see e.g. Jackson, 2009; Seidl & Zahrnt, 2010). Certainly, this discussion cannot be developed 
here, but its basic arguments will complete this work’s sustainability understanding. 

The working definition for sustainability is, then, one of a process that fairly balances assets and drawbacks of 
local and global environmental processes for current and upcoming generations. Social processes that are em-
bedded in this process are those that shape equity, raise awareness for ecological problems, guarantee participa-
tion in environmental planning on all levels, and promote social cohesion. Sustainable economic structures are 
those that are the necessary requirement for some social processes but are subordinated to the global environ-
mental planetary boundaries. Coming back to this concept later in the discussion, it is now time to pay some 
attention to the actual topic. 

 

3 Methods 
A frame analysis is related to discourse analysis, and thereby relies on the spoken or written word. When analyz-
ing frames, five basic elements have to be kept in mind (Johnston, 2002, pp. 64-66). First, frames have content. 
That means that the frame of a certain situation includes a number of aspects, even if they are not mentioned 
directly, because frames are based on former experiences and the resulting development of a situation’s frame. 
Second, it is a cognitive structure with a hierarchical structure, so a master frame can have subordinated elements 
on several levels. Third, frames are held both on an individual and a social level. A collective action frame is a 
more generalized schema which not necessarily anyone holds but is yet prevalent with some variation. Fourth, 
and as mentioned before, they are “fixed cognitive structures” as well as “emergent cognitive processes” (ibid., 
p. 66). If the focus is on the frame’s content, the analysis will be about interpretations at a certain point in time. 
If the analysis is about framing, it is the development over time that counts. Lastly, frames are based on texts in 
the form of written documents, verbal performances, visual representations, and sometimes all of them com-
bined.  

The following frame analysis will mainly be based on written documents and partly visual representations, not at 
least because earlier research shows that frames can be “properties of organizations, and thus located in their 
records, brochures, fliers, and placards” (Snow, 2007, p. 387). Accordingly, it is these records, brochures, fliers, 
                                                           
3 A well-known example is the Three Gorges Project in China, a dam that generates hydroelectric power. For its construction, 
people were relocated and regional changes in both terrestrial and aquatic biodiversity were expected, related not at least to 
habitat fragmentation (Wu, et al., 2004). For a critical perspective on water power in Sweden, see also Gladh (2013). 
4 Also students in relevant fields were asked in this survey. 56 % of them think that CCS hinders small-scale energy technol-
ogies, but almost 90 % consider it as problematic that other environmental impacts are not solved by CCS. 93 % even see a 
problem that poor countries cannot access expensive CCS technologies, an opinion shared by only 58 % of the experts. Simi-
larly, almost 80 % of the students think that CCS diverts energy-saving efforts, which only is stated by ca. 40 % of the ex-
perts (Cremer, et al., 2008, p. 161). 
5 These four can be considered the main projects, even though there were more projects planned, most of them however not 
realized. For an overview, see von Goerne, 2009, p. 25. 
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and placards that will be analyzed in the next chapter. That implies that the analysis will deal with only one of 
two possible areas, namely what Kubal (1998) calls the front region. Thereby, its counterpart, the back region, 
which includes interpretations of the issue within the movement, will be omitted. The front region, in contrast, 
implies publicly available information and explicitly constructed frames for the public, and this is what is of 
interest for this work. The most important source of data will therefore, and for practical reasons, be the move-
ment organizations’ websites, where they post their activities, background information, some leaflets etc.6 Spe-
cifically, what will be looked at are, one the one hand, the main page because this is what every visitors sees 
first, and on the other hand the sections “About us”, “Background”, and / or “Facts” as they are available. Also 
download material that is used as flyers or handouts will be taken into account, as well as pictures and reports 
from activities (showing placards, banners etc.). 

Furthermore, all websites have a “media” section with varying numbers of press releases: 

• BI SH: 26 press releases, August 2010 – January 2013 
• BI BE: almost 100 press releases, January 2010 – January 2013 
• BI NE: 61 press releases (some of them taken from BI BE), June 2009 – July 2012 
• BI SA: 36 press releases, April 2010 – January 2012 

Since information that goes out to the mass media is specifically meant to shape the public’s opinion, these press 
releases will be used for analyzing the BI’s frames. However, since these include a lot of recurring information, 
the modus for going through them was twofold: first, a random part of them (all groups throughout the whole 
time) was read thoroughly for finding returning topics and ideas. This resulted in a chart with a number of partly 
related topics. This coding in an initial round is based on the researcher’s judgment (Johnston, 2002, p. 69). 
Second, all of the press releases were gone through, creating a different chart for each BI with one row for every 
press release. If the press release had something like a “main topic”, this topic was marked with a 2, every other 
mentioned aspect or idea being marked with a 1, and topics only mentioned on a side note or more indirectly 
with a 0.5.7 This is not to make an exact quantitative analysis but is meant as an aid for overseeing in a systemat-
ic way if certain topics are prevalent at a certain point in time or throughout the whole time, and to see what 
topics are generally more strongly part of the frame than others. Also, quotations from most of the press releases 
were added to the charts if these quotations made a very clear point about one of the topics. 

As with the other information from the websites, everything is translated from German to English by the author, 
which will not be mentioned specifically later on. It was tried to stay as close as possible to the original formula-
tion while losing none of the meaning. This was sometimes difficult due to pictorial or symbolic rhetoric, which 
(are supposed to) appeal to cultural or historical experiences and values, or give more subtle denotations of a 
text. In a few cases, it was therefore decided not to translate single words but to explain their meaning (both 
actual and / or symbolic) in a footnote. For the sake of readability, references to the websites are not made in the 
standard way but by giving them a label, providing a separate reference lists for the respective movement behind 
the general table of references. Press releases will be quoted with a date in (yymmdd)-format and can also be 
found in each BI’s reference list, similarly as picture references. These references are listed after appearance in 
the text. 

In order to discuss the hypotheses later on, diagnostic frames (section 5.1) will be filtered out from the given 
texts by looking for all those topics and ideas that state a problem. Also related issues, such as who is to blame, 
are included in these frames. For the prognostic frames (5.2), those parts are extracted that tell what needs to be 
done and show which plan(s) or strategy is stated to solve the problem as given in the prognostic frame. The 
motivational frames (5.3) are the result of the two aforementioned frames – those statements that refer to the 
actual recruitment process and which are made in order to get people involved. All of those three frames are re-
constructed from the publicly, online available material that is supposed to attract to the wider public. Since this 
is a qualitative study, it will focus upon a limited number of texts and their vocabulary, formulations and pic-
tures. Those that are used particularly often, in particularly prominent positions or in a rhetorically specifically 
appealing way are included in the frame. It is, however, acknowledged that the decision about what is included 

                                                           
6 Additionally to their websites, the organizations in Altmark, Neutrebbin and Schleswig-Holstein have Facebook pages 
which are frequently used for informing about current issues. Whereas the websites give a good overview about the initia-
tive’s current activities around the topic, some of them are not very well updated, whilst those three Facebook pages still are 
active with plentiful information. However, the organizations started using this way of communicating later than the organi-
zations were founded, and since moreover not all of the groups use this medium, it will not be taken into account any further. 
7 For instance, the press release from Nov. 11, 2011, by the BI SH received a “2” in the section “Politics” because it describes 
the current state of the decision-making process around CCS. Since it also mentions (inter alia) the bill, energy companies, 
company profit, lobbyism and CO2 pipelines as connected to the main topic of politics, each of those topics receives a “1” 
since they are important but not the main part of the press release. Finally, a “0.5” is given in the section “costs” because they 
are apparently important to the BI but not mentioned as prominently as the other issues. 
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and what is not may be subjective to a certain degree, as was pointed out before. The same is valid for the de-
scribed strength of the frames. Using the scale of strong, medium and weak frames resulted from the thorough 
reading of the texts. Deciding how strong or weak a frame was could not be based upon objective numbers in 
this qualitative study but stemmed from analyzing the entity of available documents and making conclusions 
from the composition of frequency, appealing rhetoric and symbolic language as well as addressees of the texts. 

Another concept that will be used is frame diffusion, which will be tried to be distinguished from mere copying 
or other framing processes. Whereas copying would mean that the frames are simply taken over by another 
movement organization, diffusion implies that the frames were either fitted (by the transmitter) or adopted (by 
the receiver) in order to suit them to locally prevailing topics or cultures. Hence, if a frame appears in another 
context with the same general interpretations but putting different foci or adding specific local issues, it can be 
assumed that frame diffusion took place. Apart from that, the fifth chapter will give some additional background 
information needed to discuss the hypotheses. The section about political opportunity structures (POS) gives an 
overview, or rather one possible excerpt about them in the German federal states. This is because the concept of 
POS is a very broad one, but since this is only a side-aspect to this work, the existing opportunity structures will 
not be presented as comprehensively as the large field would allow for. 

The next chapter gives some more information about the citizens’ initiatives’ action context, i.e. the political 
opportunity structures – chances for getting involved – and the development of the CCS law. This is necessary 
for the later discussion of the hypotheses but will also help understanding the actions taken by the organizations 
and their descriptions afterwards. 

 

4 CCS: a background 
It is scientific consensus that so-called greenhouse gases (GHG) increase the speed of global climate change, and 
there is also a broad consensus that a (too) large share of the atmospheric GHG stem from human activity. One 
of the main ways of mitigating climate change is therefore decreasing global GHG emissions. The focus in that 
is on carbon dioxide, a “stable gas, weakly toxic at least when diluted in the atmosphere, and nonexplosive” 
(Rojey, 2009, p. 109). CO2 is the main contributor to climate change and its concentration in the atmosphere has 
already reached a “zone of uncertainty” outside the “safe operating space for humans” (Rockström & et al., 
2009). While effects in the zone of uncertainty can possibly still be reversed or at least be managed by humanity, 
crossing the upper threshold of that zone will mean unknown consequences because of complicated feedback 
loops in the earth system; however, the consequences will be predominantly detrimental to humanity. Measures 
for decreasing CO2 focus mainly on more efficient production and the support of renewable energies and re-
sources. However, much of the world’s lifestyle and economic activity is to date heavily dependent on fossil 
fuels such as coal and oil, the main sources of GHG emissions. Many countries have, for different reasons, prob-
lems with a transition to renewable energies that is fast enough to keep climate change within manageable 
boundaries. Consequentially, scientists looked for other ways of decreasing emissions. 

Carbon capture and storage is a technical solution, which does not solve the problem of fossil fuel dependency 
and yet stops CO2 from being released into the atmosphere. It is therefore often “considered as an interim system 
to enable a 50-year transition away from fossil fuels” (Haszeldine, 2009, p. 1647). In the process, the carbon 
dioxide is captured at the point of release (usually as industrial flue gas), concentrated, compressed, and lique-
fied, transported to a geologically suitable storage site (most effectively via pipelines) and is there being injected 
into the earth. There are basically three suitable geological formations for storing CO2: depleted oil and gas 
fields, deep saline aquifers and unexploited coal seams, either under oceans or at least 800 meters below the 
earth’s surface. Stated necessary storage time varies between a hundred and several thousand years (Rojey, 2009, 
p. 109 f.). The mitigation effect is nullified if the gas leaks before this time. However, according to an expert 
survey, 25 % of the participants consider additional energy demand for applying CCS as the most serious threat 
for realizing the technology. Other risks, such as leakage, burdens for future generations or size of potential 
storages are seen as threatening by less than 20 % of the respondents, and most issues are seen as a solvable 
challenge or not important at all. The experts see assets in the technology’s usage for oil extraction, in the possi-
bility to develop other energy sources while bridging the development time with CCS power plants, in exploiting 
know-how, and in the creation of jobs. Regarding problems that CCS entails, almost 80 % of the questioned 
experts think that CCS obstructs small-scale energy technologies, and 70 % state that the technology does not 
solve other environmental impacts of energy supply8 (Cremer, et al., 2008, p. 158 ff.). Furthermore, costs and 
                                                           
8 Also students in relevant fields were asked in this survey. 56 % of them think that CCS hinders small-scale energy technol-
ogies, but almost 90 % consider it as problematic that other environmental impacts are not solved by CCS. 93 % even see a 
problem that poor countries cannot access expensive CCS technologies, an opinion shared by only 58 % of the experts 
(Cremer, et al., 2008, p. 161). 
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effort for a comprehensive application are high and CCS is not yet considered to be economically feasible (DIW, 
2012). The public debate around this issue is critical towards the technology because it is seen as a way of build-
ing more coal power plants without a real effort for the transition towards renewable energies, and public ac-
ceptance is a problem for the development of CCS all over Europe (Haszeldine, 2009, p. 1651). Some argue that 
the technology’s “interim character” could be strengthened by putting a moratorium on building new coal-power 
plants without CCS (von Goerne, 2009, p. 28).  

The biggest problem is that of carbon storage since storing the gas relates stronger to geographically defined 
locations than capturing it. Saline aquifers are claimed to have the biggest storage volume potential globally 
(Haszeldine, 2009, p. 1650). This is also the geologically formation which makes CCS in Germany possible on a 
large scale, specifically in the three federal states of Schleswig-Holstein in the north, Brandenburg in the east, 
and Saxony-Anhalt in the middle of Germany. Due to the technology’s alleged interim characteristic, it is plau-
sible that CCS was long seen as a main way of decreasing emissions: despite Germany’s commitment for a com-
plete transition to renewable energy sources by 2050, the country is still strongly dependent on coal. In 2010, 
more than 40 % of the country’s energy came from coal power, and some federal states (Bremen, Brandenburg, 
Saxony, North Rhine-Westphalia, Saarland) covered between 50 and 75 % of their energy demand with coal 
power (Umweltbundesamt, 2012).  

4.1 The German anti-CCS movements  
Regarding the German anti-CCS citizens’ initiatives, there is already a body of research dealing especially with 
acceptance of CCS. This is not surprising since already at the beginning of German CCS activity, it was noted 
that the “issue of the public acceptance of CCS technologies may develop in a twofold manner. On the one hand, 
CCS can be perceived as a solution for the climate-friendly use of coal. Seen from this perspective, CCS would 
change the image of coal as a ‘climate killer’ and would strengthen this pillar of German electricity generation. 
On the other hand, CCS itself may suffer from the negative image of coal in certain sections of the population” 
(Hake, et al., 2009, p. 3923). It will become clear later on which strand was eventually taken up. Even earlier, in 
2008, a comprehensive report was published, analyzing media coverage and stakeholders’ and opinion leaders’ 
(inter alia NGOs, trade unions, political parties, scientists and researchers, students in relevant programs, con-
sumer groups, churches, etc.) acceptance (Cremer, et al., 2008). It focused on Germany but also took into ac-
count other countries which planned or conducted CCS projects at that point. The report’s aim was to investigate 
into paving the way for CCS when a large share of stakeholders and the public are not yet well-informed about 
the technology. When it was published, the citizens’ initiatives analyzed in this study at hand were not founded 
and citizens in affected regions were not included in the study. Participants of CCS-related conferences dis-
played a positive personal opinion about CCS but stated the public opinion to be much more negatively (ibid., 
pp. 145 ff.). Asked about comparing CCS-related risks, most experts said that the public would perceive risks as 
similar to those of natural gas storages. Also the expected frequency of emergency cases is stated to be compara-
ble to natural gas storage explosion (ibid., p. 159). 

Pietzner and Schumann (2012) gather results from a follow-up project which illuminates basic conditions and 
acceptance for CCS. Amonst others, it is argued that the Energiewende requires measures that are not necessarily 
supported by the public despite high general acceptance of renewables (Fischedick & Pietzner, 2012). In this 
context, it is also stated that Germany has a public “history of environmental protests” reaching back to the 
1970s, which increases the knowledge of possible forms of protest (ibid., p. 21). Also, the authors argue that “the 
necessity of using participative methods is by now beyond dispute, at least on the political level”, and that the 
“societal developments around planning and testing CCS technologies showed that, in future, acceptance has to 
be created foremost for the way of decision-making” (ibid., p. 24; own translation and emphasis). This point is 
supported by Dütschke (2012) in the same issue, who analyzes the perception of the CCS projects in 
Brandenburg (cf. table 1). 

Research and investigation on potential carbon storage sites seemed to be a promising way of meeting emission 
targets. However, to date, only one out of the four German CCS projects was brought to an end. These projects, 
their locations and, as the case may be, counter citizens’ initiatives are described in table 1, below (adapted from 
Dütschke, 2012, p. 67 f.)9. Directly and indirectly, the citizens’ initiatives and / or their positions are supported 
by very different groups, such as some political parties (which might have different positions on the issue on the 
national, regional and local level), environmental organizations (Greenpeace, Robin Wood, BUND [Friends of 
the Earth Germany], and NABU [Nature and Biodiversity Conservation Union]) and anti-coal movement organi-
zations, the DIW (German Institute for Economic Research), the protestant church, and producers from within 
the solar industry.  

                                                           
9 These four can be considered to be the main projects, even though there were more projects planned, most of them however 
not realized. For an overview, see von Goerne, 2009, p. 25. The shortcuts will be used in the discussion later on. 
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Table 1: CCS-Storage locations, projects and counter-movement organizations. 
Location Kind and state of project Counter-movement Shortcut 

Ketzin  
(Brandenburg)* 

Research project CO2SINK – injection of CO2 
into a former natural gas storage 

- - 

Beeskow  
(Brandenburg)* 

Planned commercial storage sites by the pow-
er company Vattenfall, with carbon captured 
in power plant Jänschwalde; abandoned in 
December 2011 before geological investiga-
tions of the site started 

CO2-Endlager stoppen10 BI BE 

Neutrebbin 
(Brandenburg)* 

Bürgerinitiative CO2NTRA 
Endlager Neutrebbin 

BI NE 

Schleswig-
Holstein** 

Planned commercial storage by the power 
company RWE; preliminary project end in 
2009 and finally abandoned in 2011 before 
geological investigations of the site started 

Bürgerinitiative gegen das 
CO2-Endlager e.V. 

BI SH 

Altmark  
(Saxony-Anhalt)* 

Research project CLEAN, ended without CO2 
injection 

Kein CO2 Endlager Altmark BI SA 

* Former German Democratic Republic (GDR); ** Former Federal Republic of Germany (FRG). 
BI: Bürgerinitiative – citizens’ initiative organization. 

The citizens’ initiatives named in table 1 developed around the same time as the first German CCS legislation 
was drafted and will be analyzed thoroughly in chapter 5. Before this can be done, however, some more infor-
mation about the political conditions surrounding CCS and social movements in Germany needs to be provided.  

4.2 The German CCS law 
In Germany, the technology was introduced in September 2008, when Vattenfall started a carbon capture project 
at the power plant Schwarze Pumpe in southern Brandenburg. The same year, EU standards required countries to 
introduce CCS legislation (Fischer & Hake, 2012, p. 28). EU Directive 2009/31/EC, also called the “CCS Di-
rective” (European Parliament, 2009), states the necessary requirements that need to be granted in order to obtain 
storage permission. Specifically, there may be “no significant risk of leakage or damage to human health of the 
environment” (European Commission, 2011). It also includes the issues of other substances that are injected 
together with the carbon dioxide, of monitoring and liability as well as financial obligations. In Article 4 of the 
directive, it is stated that “Member States shall retain the right to determine the areas from which storage sites 
may be selected pursuant to the requirements of this Directive. This includes the right of Member States to not 
allow for any storage in parts or in the whole of their territory” (ibid., p. 8). It is this statement which the German 
anti-CCS MOs refer to when they demand a CCS law that generally prohibits carbon storage. However, the 
German government decided to implement the CCS directive in another way. 

However, a first CCS law draft by the national Christian Democrat-Social Democrat government coalition in 
June 2009 was not passed because no agreement could be found (Spiegel Online, 2009). Only a few months 
later, in September, the Federal Ministry for Education and Research stopped financial funds for the investiga-
tion of storage sites. At the same time, there were regional parliament elections in Schleswig-Holstein with mas-
sive protests against a CCS storage site (inter alia 80,000 signatures for a petition against it). The regional gov-
ernment confirmed its rejection of CCS after the elections, making the energy supplier RWE withdraw from their 
investigation plans (see table 1). In April 2011, a second draft was passed by the German parliament (Bundestag 
– lower house) by the now Christian Democrat-Liberal government. In contrast to the first bill, it highlighted 
temporal and volume limitations more strongly and it included “federal state clause”. The latter implies that 
federal states can opt out of CCS and prohibit carbon dioxide storage in certain areas of their territory, or allow it 
only in certain areas (§ 2, 5). The federal states of Lower Saxony and Schleswig-Holstein demanded this clause. 
However, in September 2011, this second draft of the CCS law did not pass the Bundesrat (upper house of the 
German parliament) (Fischer & Hake, 2012, p. 28), which is the federal states’ chamber with a small number of 
members depending on each federal state’s population. 

As a consequence, the German government invoked a mediation committee in order to create a bill that would be 
accepted by all government parties. Yet, the obviously insecure situation and well organized local resistance 
made Vattenfall stop operating the power plant Schwarze Pumpe as a capture test site in December 2011 
(Fischedick & Pietzner, 2012, p. 19). It was not until June 2012 that the committee succeeded in adapting the bill 

                                                           
10 The citizens’ initiative original website is no longer available. Instead, the website www.ccs-protest.de informs about CCS-
related activities in whole Germany with a focus on Beeskow.  
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so that both, Bundestag and Bundesrat, agreed with it. The CCS law then became national legislation and at the 
same time was criticized by the citizen initiatives, as will be elaborated upon later. 

The main difference between the draft and the final bill (which is also frequently mentioned by the BIs) is the 
fact that § 1, the law’s purpose, does not state anymore that the long-term storage was in the “interest of climate 
protection and in the interest of an energy supply and industrial production that is so safe, efficient and environ-
mentally friendly as possible” (Bundesministerium für Umwelt, Naturschutz und Reaktorsicherheit, 2011, p. 8). 
This justification for CCS from the earlier draft was deleted. The amount of CO2 per year was decreased (from 3 
million tons to 1.3 million tons per storage site and from 8 to 4 million tons CO2 stored all over Germany). Fur-
thermore, to the “federal state clause” it was added that other usage option of a potential storage site, the area’s 
geological particularities and other public interests have to be taken into account (without further specifying 
those public interests). Other changes were made in the section concerning CO2 transport (i.e., pipelines) to 
which it was added that the public preferably has to be informed about construction plans in advance, rendering 
possible dialogue and mediation if needed. Also, the transfer of liability from the operator can, according to the 
new law, requested after 40 years at the earliest (30 years in the earlier bill; § 31, 1). Regarding the formalities, 
the law states that the approval of a CCS storage site requires a plan approval procedure (thus the siting becomes 
an issue for the federal states, and not on the national level) while it is the government’s responsibility for ana-
lyzing geological formations. When research has to be conducted on other people’s propriety, their permission 
for entering is necessary. If carbon dioxide is injected, it has to be as pure as the state of technic allows for with-
out disproportional efforts, and it might not contain any substances that are affecting humans or the environment 
(Bundesministerium der Justiz, 2012). Whereas this is the current legal situation for CCS activities in Germany, 
there are other factors which influence the citizens’ initiatives’ activities. 

4.3 Political and cultural opportunity structure 
Opportunity structures shape possibilities and restrictions for citizens to get involved. They can vary considera-
bly, contingent with different regions traditions, cultures and other formative factors. In Germany, the country’s 
division into two separate nation states for nearly four decades with completely different political and opposed 
economic structures can be seen as the most recent impact factor on different regions’ varying characteristics. 
Citizens of the “old” FRG, variously called “Western Germany” or the “Old Federal States”, frequently state 
different attitudes than those of the former GDR, also called Eastern Germany or the “new Länder”. A relevant 
example for this is the choice between freedom and social justice. Whereas a small majority of Western German 
citizens prefer freedom (49 %) over social equality (41 %) if in need for a decision, a larger majority of citizens 
in Eastern Germany chose social equality over freedom (57 % / 27 %) (Herbert Quandt-Stiftung, 2012, p. 21 f.). 
In the same study, voluntary citizens’ involvement is analyzed. In this regard, the general public opinion has 
shifted from the feeling that there is no possibility to influence local issues to the perception that it is possible to 
have an impact on what happens – increasing in both cases but to different levels (old / new states: 40 % / 32 %). 
Slight differences are also found in identification with the (nation) state. Asking people about their feeling to-
wards the state – everyone being part of it, or state and people being apart from each other with little influence 
for the people –, a majority says that citizens have little impact on the state (52 % in Western Germany, 62 % in 
Eastern Germany), whereas only a minority identifies with the nation state (39 % of Western Germans and 30 % 
of Eastern Germans) (ibid., 2012, p. 43 ff.). Answers to these questions vary also with age (younger people giv-
ing more similar answers) and education but currently, differences are still prevalent and they give hints about 
people’s attitude towards involvement and political issues.   

However, decades of political division also left its marks in the federal states’ political systems, although it is 
often assumed that they are homogenous political units. That this is not the case is shown by Freitag and Vatter 
(2008). They base their analysis on Arend Lijphart’s dimensions of democracy and an additional indicator for 
direct democracy and find that the German federal states’ political systems indeed show different characteristics 
(even if they vary certainly less extremely than various nation states). Their results are summarized for those 
dimensions where the three federal states in question are mentioned with having a certain characteristic.  

For Brandenburg, Freitag and Vatter found a relatively proportional election system coupled with a highly frag-
mented multi-party system with high volatility and dominant left parties (Freitag & Vatter, 2008, p. 311 f.). The 
state takes a medium position between consensual and majority democracy (ibid., p. 313) and it is rather consen-
sual and less direct democratic (ibid., p. 316). Also Saxony-Anhalt is characterized by a highly fragmented and 
volatile multi-party system with dominant left parties but it has a tendency towards consensual democracy (ibid., 
p. 312 f) and conditional direct democracy (ibid., p. 316).  

The case for Schleswig-Holstein is different. There is a comparatively disproportional election system in combi-
nation with a stable two-and-a-half party system with a rather close competition and majority democratic fea-
tures (ibid., p. 311 ff.). Measured as the institutional relation between executive and legislative branch, the exec-
utive authority has the lowest dominance in comparison of all federal states (ibid., p. 314). Despite all states’ 



17 
 

high rigidity against constitutional changes, Schleswig-Holstein is moreover among those few states with a com-
plete constitutional amendment, which goes along with the fact that this is the weakest constitutional institution 
of all states since they do not even have an own court but direct constitutional questions towards the national 
constitutional court (ibid., p. 315 f.). Similar to Saxony-Anhalt, there are elements of conditional direct democra-
cy (ibid., p. 316).  

In a three-dimensional democracy map that Freitag and Vatter develop, Brandenburg and Saxony-Anhalt are 
close to each other and very close to average judicative power diffusion, and they also share a rather medium 
executive power diffusion. In contrast, Schleswig-Holstein has a strong tendency to executive power diffusion 
but quite concentrated power in the judicative branch (Freitag & Vatter, 2008, p. 321 f.). As an explanation to 
this, it is first stated that the new federal states are a relatively homogenous group. Whereas the Western federal 
states show a larger variation in general, the Eastern federal states can be assumed to gear their political structure 
to each other (Freitag & Vatter, 2008, p. 324). The authors also mention historical contingencies, namely the 
former allied powers’ influence on their former zone of occupation after the Second World War. Schleswig-
Holstein, located in the earlier British occupation zone, was therefore under the impact of a favored majority 
electoral system which is rather disproportional and strong municipal administration (ibid., p. 324 f.). Moreover, 
it is especially the case of Schleswig-Holstein which also shows the boundaries of this approach because it is a 
strong example of the meaning of so called “critical junctures”. Those historical events allow for new paths and 
institutional learning and, even though they happen in the respective context, they can define institutional logics 
anew (ibid., p. 326). In Schleswig-Holstein, such a critical juncture was the Barschel scandal, which was one of 
the biggest scandals in German political history. It explains the increased mistrust into the government that oc-
curred in the early 1990s as well as the following constitutional strengthening of the legislative branch and the 
citizens’ position (ibid.). Finally, also day-to-day politics influence some of the states’ positions, but the tenden-
cies are clear and will be a sufficient basis for this work. In a nutshell and in combination with the beliefs about 
citizens’ impact possibilities, this is that the POS is most open in Schleswig-Holstein and least so in Branden-
burg. After having laid out the theoretical and political background, the next chapter describes the four citizens’ 
initiatives perspectives on CCS (and related issues) in detail one after the other.  

 

5 The cases and their frames 
This section presents the frames that were created by the citizens’ initiatives. First, the diagnostic frames for each 
group will be presented, then the prognostic frames and finally the motivational frames. It is important to bear in 
mind that the presented frames are described as static and mainly without regard of their timely development 
(with some exception to before and after the CCS law passed). Since frames develop in a dynamic manner, this 
might leave out some information on which topics were dominant at what point in time. However, this was 
merely not possible since only the press releases but not much of the website information was linked to a specific 
date. Moreover, for the hypotheses, it is sufficient to consider the law at a turning point. To begin with, the ini-
tiatives will shortly be presented to give an impression about their activities. 

From the four citizens’ initiatives, the Bürgerinitiative gegen das CO2-Endlager e.V. (BI SH) is the one that has 
been active for the longest time. It was founded in May 2009 and has between 3,000 and 4,000 members. One of 
the biggest successes was in 2009 when the organization collected around 100,000 signatures for a Bundestag 
petition against CCS. In order to reach out to the public, they have a website, publish press releases (like all the 
other BIs) and it is possible to sign up for their email newsletter. They also have a Facebook page on which they 
post several new updates every day although it is stated that it is not an “official” source but rather thought as a 
quick way of exchanging information. On their website, regular meetings in different towns are announced as 
well as weekly solemn vigils in four other towns.  

The citizens’ initiative Kein CO2 Endlager Altmark (BI SA) was started on March 2, 2010, with their website 
available since April 2010. Also in April 2010, the energy companies Gaz de France Suez and Vattenfall stopped 
their plans for a CCS project in the Altmark region, and in November 2012, the companies announced their final 
pull-out from the project (Klimaretter.info, 2010 & 2012). Whereas the last press release was issued in January 
2012 and their website had a last update shortly after the bill passed, the organization has a very active Facebook 
page. Right now, there are no current events or actions announced. Specific to this movement is the fact that the 
planned carbon storage site was located in a former natural gas field and was supposed to increase the yield of 
the remaining gas extraction.  

When the BI CO2NTRA Endlager Neutrebbin (BI NE) was founded is not clear, but it is a very active group 
which is specifically characterized by holding solemn vigils every first Sunday of a month in the Eastern Bran-
denburg town of Letschin. The first of the vigils took place in December 2009, and in October 2012, they count-
ed the 34th, though switching the place from Letschin to Neutrebbin and only holding every third vigil in 
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Letschin now (Grieger, 2012). Also other information about the organization itself is hard to find. Instead, there 
is a comprehensive section of so-called action reports available, which give sometimes short, sometimes very 
detailed descriptions about the BI’s activities. For instance, they took part in the annual German-wide Oster-
marsch11 2011 and 2012, and generally took many opportunities for showing their protests, e.g. in front of the 
Swedish embassy in Berlin (Jan 29, 2011), the Brandenburg parliament in Potsdam (Feb 25, 2010), and against 
open pit coal mines in Brandenburg (Jan 3, 2010; Jan 9, 2012).  

The BI BE arose from another organization called “Citizens for climate protection – anti coal power movement”. 
That project aimed at informing about and supporting the resistance against the usage of coal from the citizen’s 
perspective. They argue for an energy political supply triangle of supply safety, environmental compatibility and 
cost effectiveness via a decentralized energy supply. The Beeskow citizens’ initiatives’ website does not work 
anymore. However, the webpage ccs-protest.de is based in Beeskow but it gives not much information about the 
initiative itself and is more of a page that gathers information from other sources. Its only updated section is that 
for the media, giving information about current activities of the citizens’ initiatives activities from January 2010 
to January 2013. Until October 2011, more than 100 events, protests, information campaigns, solemn vigils etc. 
took place (111027).  

Some contents, especially press releases, are copied from one citizens’ initiative to another; in some cases, a 
reference to another BI is given but the “original” could not be found on the respective website. In the following 
sections, mainly those ideas that are original to the respective group are presented. However, also a few common 
press releases were issued, giving a first hint on the problems that are seen commonly regarding CCS and the 
connected decision-making process. One of these cases will be enough for introducing the negative image which 
is something of a leitmotif for all citizens’ initiatives, even though they express it usually less drastic:  

“apparently, the EU now starts taking such projections [about carbon storage tightness] without any sci-
entific proof as given and basing their subsidy policies on that. – This sort of behavior corresponds exact-
ly with the structures of authoritarian states in which results of ‘democratic’ elections are known before 
the elections took place. […] It is clear to the citizens' initiatives and to all environmentally aware forces 
that we cannot face the challenges of climate change and other environmental destruction by back room 
compromises. These challenges require clear and quick action. The whole CCS history and the respective 
legislative process lack this clarity. Rather, it is characterized by insincerities, imputations, and contra-
dictions” (BI SH 111206). 

These issues of a flawed democratic processes and doubts on science and technology will return frequently, but 
by stating them so harshly in a common press release, it is conveyed that there is strong disagreement across the 
groups with the way CCS-related decisions were made. Reasons and related arguments will be laid out in detail 
in the following sections, giving a summarizing table in the end of each part (except for the motivational frames 
which are not very strong). The subsequent frame analysis will as well give a tabular overview (table 10, p. 40). 

5.1 Diagnostic frames 
5.1.1 Bürgerinitiative gegen das CO2-Endlager e.V. (BI SH) 
The BI’s diagnostic frame has four dimensions with subframes that partly overlap: a strong one that broadly 
includes alleged democratic deficits, a less distinct one around economic matters, a highly pronounced one of 
threat scenarios and one that highlights a variety of doubts. Although there are additional frame dimensions 
which do not fit into this scheme, topics that connect to these subframes are the most prevalent ones.  

The first frame includes political topics such as the perceived lack of democracy and expertise. In turns, it is 
stated that CCS means an attack on democracy and that it is against the people’s will, sometimes even named as 
violating basic laws. In the BI’s self-description, it is claimed that the German CCS law passed “against the 
advice of national and international experts and against the people’s will” (about us). This sentence can also be 
found in leaflet that was published after the CCS law passed. In a flyer that can be downloaded, dating from 
before the law, there are five sets of arguments giving why the organization rejects CCS. Under the section “Un-
democratic & inhuman”, it is elaborated that basic rights are violated since CO2 repositories shall be enforced 
despite high risks and concrete dangers. Besides the criticism that decision makers do not take technical experts’ 
advice, in an open letter to the UN (November 7, 2012), the initiative states that they “frequently experience that 
political and other decision makers are not informed about the risks and dimensions of CCS” (letter to the UN). 
It is hence both a lack of information and a rejection of the existing information that the BI sees as problematic, 
thus making politicians as one of their main target groups since they have to be “informed”. 

                                                           
11 “Easter March” – annual protest marches on the Easter holidays which are organized all over Germany with a broad variety 
of topics, most of them concerning peace and nuclear disarmament, but also taking up contemporary or local topics.  
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Generally, many of the texts have a critical undertone about the role of politics and politicians, this being high-
lighted even stronger after the CCS law passed. Politics and political processes on all levels, from regional to 
European, are frequently perceived negatively: 

“the CCS bill's first reading in the Bundestag was mocking the two-years long lasting citizens’ movement. 
Last Thursday, May 12, merely 30 MPs considered it being necessary to attend the long-awaited parlia-
mentary debate! We expected MPs fighting passionately for their citizens and were disappointed” 
(110522). 

The BI apparently conceives of a lack of support and interest for their issues by politicians, the latter being in-
stead adherent merely to economic interests and not the citizens’ concerns. The perspective that politics adhere 
to the energy companies and their lobbyism can be found in earlier documents but it is especially prevalent after 
June 2012. For instance, this becomes clear in the use of stronger vocabulary in the aforementioned leaflet which 
states in relation to the CCS law that 

“once again, politicians were not able to resist large energy companies’ pressure. This law is directed 
against the people and against life, it mocks democracy and is a backward roll regarding the energy 
transition, back to coal power” (leaflet). 

Aspects included in this statement are the politicians’ failure in the face of (energy) companies’ power, an attack 
on life in general and people and democracy particularly, and the lack of commitment towards renewable energy 
sources, sticking instead to fossil fuels. Also the claim that lobbyism is a big problem becomes more pronounced 
after the bill. Whereas the claim that CCS was an attack on democracy is generally not as strong in those mes-
sages directed to the media, i.e. to the wide public, the problematic role of energy companies is prevalent in the 
specific way of their profit-oriented acting and lobbyism: 

“pressure by CCS lobbyists is very strong not only in Germany, but especially also in Brussels. A few 
days ago, it was announced that the EU commission wants to enforce CCS further by targeted measures, 
respectively that they want to make it legal compulsion, although there is to date not a single eligible CCS 
project in the EU, and although citizens' rejections grows with increasing information about CCS” 
(130130). 

Lobbyism is here coupled with the threat of enforcement measures but also with a stated willingness to continue 
resistance. However, there is also some new positive framing of political activity, namely Schleswig-Holstein’s 
government which rejects CCS, which in turn is welcomed and supported by the BI SH. The BI states that they 
will continuously support Schleswig-Holstein’s government in their efforts to prohibit “this insanity in our fed-
eral state” (leaflet). By calling the technology an “insanity”, it makes it seem unreasonable, and by highlighting 
that it is “our” federal state, it is moreover made clear that there is no intention to give up on this locational be-
longing, expecting the continuous mutual support between citizens and state government. Another critical point 
mentioned only after the bill passed is that no insurance company is willing to cover the incalculable risks of a 
CO2 repository and yet, by 2017, the repositories’ “safety” shall be declared for millennia to come, introducing 
huge repositories both ashore and below the seas. By contrasting the short timespan until 2017 with the millennia 
that a repository needs to hold tight (according to the BI), a discrepancy is created for showing the alleged ab-
surdity of any CCS project.  

As could already be seen, the CCS law itself is framed as a way of breaking the citizens’ resistance (rather than 
the compromising result of a political decision-making process). The aim of the law with its demonstrational 
character is stated that in order to break “the resistance, demonstrational repositories below the North Sea and 
CO2 pipelines through the whole country are planned” (leaflet). The BI stresses thereby that the government 
allegedly wants to get people used to the “demonstrational” storage sites and thereby appease their resistance for 
CCS in general. That the bill passed is hence seen as an attack to the BI’s activity and citizens’ opposition more 
generally. The technology more generally is seen as a complete failure: 

“[the law is] a comprehensive confession of failure regarding the usefulness of CCS and the explicit con-
fession that CCS is exclusively about profit maximizing for energy companies, for which even salt effected 
drinking water in big parts of Germany is accepted” (leaflet). 

In a very clear language, this political decision is depicted as highly irresponsible and again as giving in to cor-
porate interests, depicting CCS efforts as failed.  

The second frame is one that includes economic issues. Even though its subframes are mentioned somewhat 
frequently, they are generally not that distinct. However, topics such as the energy companies’ focus on profit 
maximization and that subsidies go into wrong technologies can be found rather often: referring again to the 
CCS law, the latter is seen as an “explicit decision against the Energiewende, so that energy companies can 
continue to dictate prices and make profit” (about us).  As also mentioned before, energy companies are seen as 
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lobbying and profit-driven actors without any human character, instead endangering the Energiewende. They are 
even depicted as irrational as argued by the technology’s high costs (more than 1,000 billion Euros, as stated in 
the leaflet) which make CCS only profitable if supported by subsidies – that is, in the view of the BI, by the tax 
payer who opposes the technology but who will be held liable already after a geological blink of an eye. The 
technology itself is, in turn, called “a gigantic subsidy for fossil fuels, inhibiting the Energiewende” (letter to the 
UN). Leaping over into the third frame of threat scenarios, the risks for the local economy are among the most 
concrete subframes, including tourism, agriculture, decreasing real estate prices and loss of jobs (e.g. mentioned 
in the self-description). The problem of high costs is highlighted more after the bill passed and contrasted with a 
lack of support for the Energiewende. Similarly, lobbyism and the lack of an insurance, which falls into this area 
as well as the political one, are mentioned more often after the bill passed. Generally, however, it can yet be said 
that the economic frame is the least distinct one. 

This is clearly not valid for the frame set of “threat scenarios” with a wide variety of subframes, some of them 
having again common sub-topics and which are mentioned with high frequency. As showed before for both 
previous dimensions, CCS is seen as a risk for the Energiewende and the development of renewable energy 
sources. Hence, the BI SH supports renewables in general and rejects coal power and CCS more specifically, 
which are portrayed as harmful and preventing the development of more environmentally friendly technologies 
for several decades. Thereby, a direct connection between the introduction of CCS, sticking to coal power or 
even constructing new coal power plants and preventing the large-scale development of renewables is made. 
Moreover, CCS is perceived as a threat to the environment ashore, in the tidelands and the sea (yet without giv-
ing too detailed information why this might be the case), depicting especially the tidelands and the coast in its 
pictures. It is stated that the larger share of German carbon storage capacities is located onshore, but “despite all 
efforts, this will not be accepted by the citizens” (leaflet), so that demonstrational storage sites will now planned 
for the “Wattenmeer” (tidelands).  That endangers its status of being a world natural heritage, and it is stated to 
be irresponsible and illusory to believe that CO2 repositories outside of the 12 miles-zone below the sea had no 
impact on the livelihood of the shore inhabitants and the world natural heritage “Wattenmeer”. These are clear 
statements about not giving up the resistance against CCS, even though the focus is less on marine consequences 
but about those onshore. These threats are, however, made very strong by stating that Germany (including North 
and Baltic Sea) could become Europe’s biggest CO2 repository, as shown by some maps which assign storage 
possibilities to around half of Germany’s surface. More generally, CCS is perceived “an attack to human liveli-
hood, especially endangering drinking water supply for centuries” (letter to the UN). The risk for contaminated 
drinking water is said to stem from possible leakage, leading also to other consequences: 

“the technology is not yet studied thoroughly and the storage sites’ leak tightness is not proved. The 
ground water, and thereby the drinking water, can be contaminated if CO2 leaks from the repositories. 
Since CO2 is heavier than air, it can also gather just above the surface, e.g. when there is no wind, or in 
basements, and thereby lead to suffocation if it leaks to the surface” (about us). 

Here, a whole number of concrete threat scenarios in various fields is created, mentioning even possible lethal 
consequences. This shows clearly what this BI considers to be the main problems regarding storing CCS below 
the surface and why the technology has to be rejected as a consequence. Many of these risks also are somehow 
tied to local issues if the storage site turns out to not be tight, stating the danger for such basic things as water 
and life. Generally, the two issues of drinking water contamination and suffocation seem to be the main argu-
ments as they are very frequently included, the former especially in the form of salt water or toxic substances 
intruding the ground water: injected CO2 could contaminate the drinking water in the whole Northern German 
area because injections will take place with high pressure, swamping out salt water out of the saline aquifers and 
possibly oversalting the ground water. Moreover, since ca. 5 % additives (heavy metals and strong acids) to the 
carbon dioxide are planned, those can possibly also reach the ground water and thereby contaminate it. This 
threat scenario is even said to be of national scale: it is claimed that the German CCS law “poses a threat to the 
drinking water supply for the Federal Republic of Germany” (about us). Regarding the deadliness of carbon 
dioxide, the flyer states under the headline “harmful to health & life-threating” that the gas is lethal if the con-
centration in the air exceeds a concentration of 8 % and that due to untight pipelines or repositories, it can con-
centrate in basements and ground depressions and kill humans, animals, and plants, with large leakages being 
catastrophic.  

Those problems are said to stem from risks which are in turns described as abstract and incalculable or as very 
high, due to geological processes. Also in the flyer, one set of arguments is headed “unexplored & rich in risks” 
and deals with the lack of scientific investigation and the resulting in insecurity about long-term leak tightness. 
In this regard, more than 10,000 deep thrills and geological faults in Northern Germany are mentioned which can 
lead to leakage. Moreover, it is stated that CO2 does not break down and would hence have to remain in the 
storage forever whereas the tax payer is supposed to cover the risks for leakage and defects after 30 years. More-
over, the lack of knowledge and reliable models is criticized. In any case, leakage is among the topics that appear 
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very frequently. The only new aspect occurring after the bill passed is that of the European CO2 pipeline net-
work, which was only mentioned in the national context before, if at all (flyer: 600 km pipelines through Germa-
ny to Schleswig-Holstein, leaflet: 22,000–37,000 km pipeline through Europe). The fact that some changes in 
the bill were made with regard to the permission process for pipelines, giving more rights to affected people, 
might explain why this is now the case. Finally, two other threat scenarios relate to the possibility of being ex-
propriated in case that someone’s property is necessary for operating a storage site (see e.g. flyer)  

Finally, there is a quite strong frame that creates doubt, e.g. about the technology’s necessity in general, and its 
contribution to climate protection specifically, which is questioned even stronger after the law passed. This is 
because the CCS law conciliation committee deleted the term “climate protection” from the bill, where it was 
stated before that CO2 injections were “in the interest of climate protection and of an energy supply and indus-
trial production that is as safe, efficient and environmentally compatible as possible” (Bundesministerium für 
Umwelt, Naturschutz und Reaktorsicherheit, 2011). This is no longer part of the law’s aim, hence making the BI 
conclude that “the pretension that CCS was a ‘climate protection measure’ was lost, just as the pretension that it 
was contributing to a safe, efficient and environmentally compatible energy supply and industrial production” 
(leaflet). This very clearly refers to the initiative’s deep mistrust in the technology or that it may have any sort of 
benefit. The leaflet therefore only consequentially concludes with the announcement that “we will continue re-
sisting against this insanity” (leaflet). CCS is, however, not only called “insanity” but in many press releases 
also an “inhuman experiment”, degrading people to “guinea pigs”. A dimension that is new to this dimension 
after the CCS law passed is the criticism on the short time span for geological and technical investigations (until 
2017), which is perceived as too little time for making valid assumptions about the storage sites, referring even 
to the case of the Asse nuclear waste repository12:  

“applications for research and demonstration projects can be filed until 2016. Already in 2017, it will be 
‘evaluated’ if they are ‘safe’. Within such a short period of time, the operators will surely get to positive 
results. Amongst others, the Federal Institute for Geosciences and Natural Resources (BGR) will partici-
pate, which was also responsible for Asse” (110415).  

This highlights another set of doubts that the BI has about CCS, now even referring to the widely contested nu-
clear waste debate, bridging the BI SA’s diagnostic frame to that of the German anti-nuclear movements. Pick-
ing out the most important aspects of each frame dimension, the overview about bi BI SH’s diagnostic frame is 
given in table 2. 

Table 2: Diagnostic frames BI SH 
Political Economic Ecological – local Ecological – global 
Democratic and 
expertise deficits 

Lobbyism and corpo-
rate preference against 
the Energiewende 

Threat scenarios about storage tightness: 
- drinking water contamination  
- suffocation 

- Doubts on CCS’s 
benefits 
- “Insanity” 

5.1.2 Kein CO2 Endlager Altmark (BI SA) 
Like the BI SH, also the citizens’ initiative Kein CO2 Endlager Altmark has a diagnostic frame with four dimen-
sions. Its contents are similar though with different pronunciation of the subframes. The first frame is related to 
Saxony-Anhalt and its politics, the second one about energy companies, the third one relates to threats and the 
final one is skeptical towards science (in general) and technology (CCS in particular).  

Regarding the first frame, its political dimension is obvious and therefore it is also consequential the CCS bill is 
picked as a topic, which was not seen positive from the beginning: “the CCS law is not badly formulated. The 
opposite is the case – the bill impressively presents the dangers and risks related to the CO2 repository. But 
these cannot be made any safer by any law in the world” (100915). In contrast to what might be expected, this is 
argued to grant credibility to the law because it clearly states the problems that are related to CCS, but it is at the 
same time stated that the BI cannot approve of any CCS law because it will not solve the problem (i.e., CCS 
itself). Therefore, also the second draft is seen as “a nightmare for every Altmark inhabitant” (110418). The final 
law is hence neither seen as the result of a democratic process but as the outcome of political pressure from the 
European Union: 

“with sticks and carrots by the EU, an agreement was found on June 27, 2012. Sticks were alleged fees for 
not realizing EU-guidelines; carrots were aid money for the construction of ‘CCS-ready’ coal power 
plants” (main page). 

                                                           
12 Asse is the salt deposit that was chosen as a repository for light and medium radiation nuclear waste. It turned out recently 
that water leaks into the deposit which will let the barrels erode, resulting in radioactively contaminated water. Political 
agreement exists about that the barrels will have to be retrieved but there is no solution for how to do it because this was not 
intended in the beginning, and there is also no agreement on where to store the nuclear waste instead. 
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It seems that responsibility for the law is seen at the European level, but also national politics have a negative 
standing, since the organization states that “the German government does not seem to care. It seems that it sees 
itself as executive organ of companies and is willing to sacrifice logics and reason to their economic interest” 
(111013). This shows a twofold rejection of the national government, namely both its alleged carelessness and 
adherence to company interests. However, the BI SA assumes another stakeholder to play a crucial role in the 
CCS process because they state that it “is an unbelievable act that the German government prefers research 
interests over safety requirements for a CO2 repository, so Altmark inhabitants and Saxony-Anhalt's government 
have to stop this” (110418). That statement implies their criticism towards sciences, which will be a topic later 
on again, but also how they perceive of politics on the federal state level, which is much more positively framed 
than on the national or European level. This becomes very obvious after Saxony-Anhalt’s government had an-
nounced its rejection of CCS, which is of course highly approved of by the citizens’ initiative: “we want to ex-
press our joy and gratefulness that there are apparently many politicians in Saxony-Anhalt who are open for 
arguments and who are then also willing to stand up for them” (101020). Although this support, whether real or 
expected, can be found throughout most of the time, it also becomes clear that the BI does not take it for granted 
and that they see the necessity to continuously push for decisions in their interest, as by challenging “our region-
al and state politicians of all parties to push the information process about CCS within their parties, so that a 
factual decision can be made not only on the regional but also on the national level” (120505). It is implied that 
the anti-CCS decision on the state level was made on the basis of facts and these same facts is what they want to 
convey also to the national level.  

As also implicit in the political dimension, the citizens’ initiative sees energy companies as a problematic actor, 
or rather their striving for profit and their holding on to fossil fuels. The BI SA states that CCS is “not in the 
people’s interest but only benefits the purely commercial and outdated purpose of continuously generating pow-
er from coal” (about CO2 repositories). Moreover, the BI argues that the whole concept of big energy companies 
is outdated, putting that into a context of destructive ways of power generations when it mentions that 

“backward-focused power generation from fossil fuels such as nuclear power and coal [caused] undoubt-
edly much suffering in Saxony-Anhalt and the world and which are still used solely for the interest of bil-
lions of profit for energy companies. The coming age of renewables with its decentralized character is no 
age of energy companies” (110726).  

It is hereby argued that renewable energies might be generated without the help of large companies. Besides 
taking into account the global negative impacts of power generation, they also consider the ecological conse-
quences. In their perspective, 

“no one who dealt with the topic in a factual and unbiased way came to another conclusion than CCS be-
ing humbug and serving only purpose: to continuously enable profit from coal power generation without 
consideration of the environment and climate” (120505). 

Hence, the activities of energy companies are portrayed as comprehensively negative, often directly naming 
concrete impacts but not always giving the antagonist’s name, leaving the “enemy” somewhat abstract. The same 
is valid for a related economic factor which is mentioned frequently but less prominently than the role of energy 
companies. The BI SA points out that the costs caused by CCS will increase in comparison to conventional coal 
power generation and that this money will have to be paid by the consumer: “carbon capturing costs money – 
consumer’s money. According to calculations by the office for technological impact assessment, power genera-
tion costs in coal power plants will almost double” (what is CCS?). This shows that the citizens’ initiative not 
only opposes CCS because it harms human livelihood and the environment but also because it would mean high-
er costs – financially as well as in the form of suffering for those people who are affected. Yet altogether, this 
frame is not very distinct. 

Closely related to the activity of energy companies in the fossil fuel power generation is one aspect in the threats 
frame, i.e. the specific criticism on coal power generation, where the BI clearly points out the 

“nature destruction and human suffering which results from the relocation of whole towns due to open pit 
mining […]. Coal power plants remain culture and landscape destroyers, water wasters and gross pollut-
ers. Coal power generation is a typical ruthless exploitation technology, as it characterizes the hitherto 
phase of industrialization. It is not a sustainable one, if our earth shall remain inhabitable […]” (CO2 re-
positories). 

The close relation between coal power and CCS as well as the destructive consequences are laid out very plainly 
again, making clear that the citizens’ initiative therefore opposes both the technology and its reason of existence. 
It is connected to this that the BI SA also derives parallels from nuclear power generation, which has been on the 
German public agenda for several decades. However, it is stated that the stored substance cannot be gotten back 
in case of problems because, in contrast to barreled nuclear waste, the liquefied CO2 will directly be injected into 
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the soil. If disturbances occur, according to the organization, this would mean that the region becomes uninhabit-
able: “in comparison to Asse, stored CO2 can never again be removed from the soil. Relocations comparable to 
those in coal mining regions such as the Lausitz would become necessary” (101008). Later on, also a very dis-
tinct current incident is taken as an example for technology that cannot be controlled by humans: 

“the events in Japan [earthquake and Fukushima] show clearly: academia is not able to prevent cata-
strophic impacts of modern risk technologies. […] CCS technology is a risk technology just as nuclear 
technology, in another but not less harmful way” (110313). 

Putting carbon storage on the same level as nuclear power is a very strong picture for creating the impression of 
high and incalculable risks, which is also created apart from the nuclear power subframe and relates to the geo-
logical conditions: 

“the porous lime stone into which the carbon dioxide is supposed to be injected can be imagined as a 
cheese with holes or bread. From one place, it is impossible to see how and where the hole continues and 
which ones are connected to each other” (CO2 repositories). 

By not only putting CCS on a level with nuclear technology but also describing the potential storage site in such 
a figurative way as comparing it with the perforated structure of everyday-goods, it is facilitated to get a critical 
position towards the technology. 

The problem of leakage which arises from these circumstances is mentioned as the core reason for rejecting 
CCS. In a flyer, three leakage-connected issues are pointed out as the main factors to prohibit CCS in the Alt-
mark, though saying that “there are many more reasons, but those three are the largest dangers for the Altmark 
area and us” (flyer). The first of these aspects is the problem of old bore holes (between 450 and 600) which 
partly still stem from the GDR and are connected to the natural gas in place. The bore holes “were closed, but 
not for a millennia-long CO2 storage. The risk potential for leakage is hence incalculable” (about us). The sec-
ond reason is that high pressure in the storage could lead to new fractures which would release CO2, leading in 
turn to suffocation of humans and animals if the gas gets to the surface again. This risk is also depicted by thor-
oughly covering former CO2-related accidents, where it was only late recognized that the gas was involved. The 
last aspect is that there is both highly toxic water in the former gas storage and salt water in lower layers, which 
would both be swamped out by the high pressure after CO2 is injected and could get to the ground water through 
frictions and old bore holes.  

The threat of water contamination is mentioned moreover not only as posing a threat but is describes as some-
thing that certainly will happen because in contrast to risks related to nuclear power and waste storage, “the 
replacement of salt water from saline aquifers is not a ‘risk’ but due to basic physical laws an inevitable conse-
quence of CO2 injection” (110705). According to this argumentation, the “threat scenario” is in this case very 
real. In connection to an experiment in the US that is referred to, the BI SA states that there “sour water dis-
solves heavy metals in the soil and also other metals such as copper or aluminum. There are alarming reports 
from similar experiments in the USA” (110125). The claim that such contaminants are relevant in Saxony-Anhalt 
is again backed up by the region’s background of natural gas extraction, since 

“during GDR times, toxic substances such as quicksilver and radon in partly considerable amounts were 
dumped during the drillings. The drill heads’ metal and the concrete with which unprofitable bore holes 
were closed cannot withstand aggressive acids, such as the resulting carbon acid from ground water and 
CO2, for a longer time” (CO2 repositories). 

The problem of environmental burdens is thereby made a topical issue, connected to both the past and the pre-
sent and interconnected within a broad set of threats that arise from geological features, leakage risks and water 
supply safety. 

With this threat frame being very strong, there is also a distinct frame of doubt and skepticism which connects to 
both CCS in particular and sciences in general. On the one hand, it is argued that CCS does not mean climate 
change mitigation because 

“due to the higher consumption of a third more coal if CCS is applied for carbon capturing, as well as the 
fact that it will not be ready to go into mass usage before 2025 and various reasons more, CCS cannot 
contribute to climate protection” (110317). 

In connection to this, it is also clearly claimed that CCS is not an interim technology but a threat to the develop-
ment of renewable energies: “CCS is not an option for climate protection and it is no ‘bridge’ towards a renew-
able energy supply. On the contrary: it thwarts and slows the Energiewende, which itself is ordained climate 
change” (111029). In addition to this and as in the former quotation, the technology’s meaningfulness is doubted 
on the basis of the time factor which is claimed to speak against CCS due to its current state of development. 
This is connected to the goals of the Energiewende, arguing that applying CCS will not help achieving these 
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goals, according to the BI SA. On the other hand, there is a very prevalent tendency to doubt scientific work in 
general which is sometimes less and sometimes more obvious. In some cases, “research results”, “academia”, 
and “research” are put into quotation marks (110220, 110618, main page), showing a certain distance to these 
terms and their meaning. However, there are also very clear rejections of scientific work. Partly, this connects to 
the role of corporate sponsors and independence of such research: “there are strong doubts on scientifically 
independent research if third party funds come from energy companies which finance research on CO2 storage” 
(110125). Whereas this criticism can in principle be comprehensible, there are also very direct attacks on the 
work of scientists: 

“academia gets in on this game because energy companies finance research about CO2 storage up to 50 
%. Which scientist would not become weak, regarding his own income, the safety of his and his co-
workers’ position, and advocate CCS with all available energy?” (110309). 

Commenting on an information event at the German Federal Environmental Agency, the text is full of polemics 
against the speakers and researchers, partly even sarcastic. 

“Science devoutness would be fatal. […] It became clear how wrong it would be to believe ‘academia’s’ 
claims without informed cross-checks. Science is a partial aspect of our humanity. To derive all decisions 
from it means to overstrain it. […] The ultimate decision taking authority rests not with ‘the sciences’ but 
solely with the population that will be affected by CCS” (110618). 

Here, the authority of science is clearly challenged (even if not saying what such “informed cross-checks” are 
based on) and subdued to the people’s right to reject results of scientific results, since they are claimed to be 
biased anyway. The overview about all frame dimensions looks as in table 3. 

Table 3: Diagnostic frames BI SA 
Political Economic Ecological – local Ecological – global 
(Bad) national vs. 
(good) local level 

Fossil energy compa-
nies’ profit striving 

Threat scenarios:  
- coal (mining and power generation) 
- leakage (bore holes, suffocation, water) 

Doubts on science 
and technology 

5.1.3 Bürgerinitiative CO2NTRA Endlager Neutrebbin (BI NE) 
This citizens’ initiative’s diagnostic frame has four large focus points. One is about the problems that arise from 
coal power generation, another one about the activities of the energy company Vattenfall, one about the rejection 
of the state government, and the final aspect is about the variety of risks that are seen in relation with CCS. Part-
ly, these dimensions are somewhat difficult to differentiate because they are very closely interconnected. 

The first aspect of the frame is not very broad but therefore very strong. It includes both, problems related to coal 
extraction and to coal power generation. In this regard, many references are made to the BI BE, which will not 
be taken up here but in the respective section later on. The arguments about coal are always made in close con-
nection to CCS itself and sometimes also to other aspects that show the technology’s alleged backward-focus 
and destructive potential such as that 

“coal power plants are supposed to keep on being operated for energy companies in the age of renewa-
bles with the help of the controversial CCS technology, displacing thousands of people from their home-
land for new open pit mines” (110627). 

This is a very blunt prospect that puts a bright future of renewable energy sources against the homeland-
destroying coal mining. The latter is also emphasized in connection to the fact that CCS does not reduce the 
climate impact of coal to zero, and that the environmental impacts of coal mining and coal power generation are 
mainly the same:  

“carbon capture technologies only capture around 80 % of the CO2, the rest still is emitted into the at-
mosphere, but the complete CCS process requires 30 % more energy, that is, 30 % more coal. The ruth-
less exploitation of nature continues” (background). 

This statement implies that coal extraction not only has destructive impact on human livelihood but also on the 
ecosphere, which are not improved by CCS. It is therefore consequential to argue that “it is tried to greenwash 
the largest CO2 emitters – brown coal power production – by using this technology” (background). It is hence 
strongly argued that CCS does not have a significantly positive impact, and that its connection to coal shows 
even more clearly that allegedly outdated ways of power generation are supposed to keep alive with its help. The 
direct link between environmental destruction, coal power generation and CCS is made very apparent. After the 
Fukushima accident and the German discussion (now fact) about pulling out from nuclear power was connected 
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to the potential consequences in this regard, which entails the statement that “the presumably sooner pullout 
from nuclear energy may not imply that coal power generation with CCS is seen as an alternative” (110410). 
Despite the fact that it is now fossil fueled power generation without CCS that still stands for a considerable 
share of the German power supply, this does clearly show the problems that the BI NE sees in the inseparable 
link of CCS and coal power generation. 

Similarly attached to coal power is the role of Vattenfall in the process of proposing CCS because “Vattenfall 
benefits from this renaissance of coal power generation after the German pullout from nuclear power, replacing 
one risk technology by the next” (background). Whereas it was formerly stated by the citizens’ initiative that 
coal power should not become too strong in case of shutting down the German nuclear power plants, they argue 
that this has become reality by now, and the BI NE sees Vattenfall as the beneficiary of this. Therefore, they 
point out their clear rejection of the company’s activities in Brandenburg, for instance in relation to accessing 
private property for soil investigations. The initiative started their “Day X” campaign for “the day when Vatten-
fall or RWE want to enter the property of municipalities, farmers and private citizens in order to start with seis-
mologic investigations for the planned CO2 storage” (100819). Massive protests were announced for this hypo-
thetical Day X. Another problem is seen in the company’s short liability time span, which is also stated to affect 
citizens negatively: “according to the motto ‘privatize profits, socialize losses’, Vattenfall hands the CO2 storag-
es over to Brandenburg’s tax payers after only 30 years” (100714). This clause in the CCS bill which determines 
the earliest possible point of time after which a storage operator can transfer responsibility to public bodies is in 
this case used as an argument for the company’s striving for profit maximization with a minimization of losses. 
This perception has not changed much after the bill passed, just that it is set in the broader context of hindering 
renewable energy development when stating that “CCS is about companies’ profit maximization and about in-
hibiting the power line grid extension for renewables” (111123). Also Vattenfall’s announcement to withdraw 
from coal power generation in the medium term is seen skeptical as long as the company continuously promotes 
CCS: 

“if [Vattenfall] is serious [about its announcement], we also expect an instant withdrawal from the con-
tested CO2 injection and the opening of new open pit mines. The people’s insecurity in the regions that 
are threatened by Vattenfall has come to an end” (100915). 

In addition to all these problems that the citizens’ initiative sees in Vattenfall’s business, they also highlight that 
the company has a special agreement with the Brandenburg government so that they do not have to pay for the 
coal they extract, which they convert into numbers: “Vattenfall gets 40 million tons brown coal as a present 
every year, which results from special regulations that were drafted in the time of German re-unification” 
(120719). This nuisance is another anathema to the citizens’ initiative, which perceives this fact apparently as 
unjust and unfair, and it leaps over into the political aspects of their diagnostic frame. 

According to the organization, both, energy companies and the government ignore the people’s will: “Vattenfall 
and RWE are willing to violate any democratic rules with the support of Brandenburg’s and the national gov-
ernment, for the benefit of their own greed of gain” (100819). The close combination of the company and the 
government is obviously criticized, which can be related to the statement that “if Brandenburg’s Prime Minister 
Matthias Platzeck remains on the coal course, we will turn Brandenburg into Germany’s CO2 toilet” (100713). 
The latter is a strong picture about turning Brandenburg into a waste dump if CCS was introduced, and after 
already naming Vattenfall as an antagonist, also Matthias Platzeck is directly picked out as a target. He is the 
head of the federal state’s Social Democrat-Left Party government which is, together with Vattenfall, strongly 
rejected in their alleged close cooperation. This is extended to the statement that such politics made the state 
dependent on Vattenfall, thus discrediting the government due to their disability to find alternatives for Branden-
burg: 

“in his justification for a technology project, a prime minister goes so far as to claim that the whole 
state’s economic capability and future depends on an economic enterprise’s weal and woe with a focus 
on maximal profits. Hence, Matthias Platzeck says that Brandenburg is dependent on Vattenfall. That is, 
after Brandenburg gave away all its coal resources to this company for free after the Wende13. […] The 
enormous lack of visions for the state of Brandenburg disqualifies the Brandenburg decision makers for 
their position” (110222). 

Criticism on both of those stakeholders is very strong here and it is hardly that political actors are mentioned 
without their alleged adherence to Vattenfall. This is even valid for the (national level) CCS bill, which is stated 
to adhere just to the company’s interests: “the new CCS bill is clearly bores the energy companies’ signature. 
The storage capacity of 3 million tons is exactly what Vattenfall wants to inject” (100714). Vattenfall’s influence 
on the legislative process is not only assumed here, it is taken for granted in the eyes of the citizens’ initiative. 

                                                           
13 Wende is a term that refers to the fall of the Berlin Wall and the following German unification; literally: change, turn.   
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Similarly, they criticize the lacking possibility of themselves taking part in the law-making process and instead 
even having to face negative consequences in some cases: “instead of giving a right to a say in this matter to the 
people, the bill even includes the enforcement of entering privately owned property and of possible disposses-
sion” (100721). This is, again, related to the Day X campaign which aims on making such incidents public, as-
serting that not only Vattenfall but also the Brandenburg government acts strongly against its citizens.  

Not very closely related yet connected to these issues is the BI’s usage of symbolic and rhetoric linked to home-
land and Brandenburg topics, as in the more general statement that “Eastern German citizens must not be second 
class citizens who are put down as guinea pigs” (101108). The claim that citizens from the New Federal States 
are not treated equally to those from the Old Federal States is still recurrent in some discussions and this fear is 
taken up here. More directly related to the area is the reference to the poet Theodor Fontane who is well-known 
for living in and writing about Brandenburg. Referring to a magazine article that requests less bureaucracy, faster 
procedures, shorter ways through the levels of jurisdiction, and the restriction of objection possibilities in the 
CCS protests, there is also a quotation by Fontane. Besides stating the lack of democracy that looms in such 
demands, the BI NE gives some background on Fontane as someone who criticized his time’s class distinctions 
and claim: “read Fontane, and don’t only use his words” (100430). The hint to earlier class societies can be seen 
as related to the earlier statement about Brandenburg citizens as being disadvantaged. The same is valid for an 
own short piece of sarcastic “poetry”, which very well depicts the impression the citizens’ initiative got from the 
political process and also wants to convey about it:  

“I am a Brandenburger. Brandenburgers are different. They even make own bills for us. You may play 
around with me and do research on me. And, oops, when something goes wrong? Oh well, it was just a 
Brandenburger” (110403). 

The message of having too little of a say in the decision-making process and thereby feeling underprivileged 
becomes very apparent. However, this is not the only point of criticism; they also point out the “affectedness of 
humans, homeland and cultural landscapes” (120207) that would arise from implementing CCS. This goes to-
gether with negative impacts on touristic development, property prices and real estate market, as they claim that 
negative developments for property sales are already seen because interested costumers perceive the Oderbruch 
region’s special charm as endangered by the carbon storage. Thus, also the region’s economic power would 
decrease, and many more people will be affected than know about it. It is claimed that the touristic regions 
Oderbruch or Märkische Schweiz benefit only from their natural characteristics, which would be harmed by a 
repository-stigma the same way as in Gorleben14, where a potentially touristic attractive region was sacrificed 
for a nuclear repository (dangers and facts document).  

The final dimension of the diagnostic frame is the one that 
points out the risks the citizens’ initiative sees linked to 
CCS, which is a very broad subframe. One aspect of this 
can be seen in the group’s action reports, which include 
(amongst other), by now more than 30 solemn vigils in the 
town of Letschin. Very dominant in these report and their 
pictures are the yellow crosses and the number 350 (for 
350 ppm CO2 in the atmosphere), e.g. symbolized by 350 
chimes at every day of a solemn vigil. The yellow X (cross 
– see picture 2) is, on the other hand, stated to refer to the 
anti-nuclear waste repository protests in the Wendland15 
region, stating that “civil disobedience can be created 
quickly with some yellow paint and two battens from a 
barn” (action report from June 2010). This connection is 
also made in other regards:  

“such a [carbon] repository must not leak for 1,000 years, which was the same for the nuclear waste reposi-
tory Asse 2. It took less than 30 years until water got in there, and the storage barrels’ relocation is estimat-
ed to cost 4 billion Euros. Also research storages are repositories! There will be no acceptance for this high-
ly risk-prone technology, neither as a demonstrational project for the following repositories all over Bran-
denburg, nor for the export hit CCS, as Angela Merkel dreams” (background).  

                                                           
14 Gorleben in the Wendland region is symbolic for the protests against nuclear waste repositories because it is the location of 
nuclear intermediate storage facilities until final repositories are found.   
15 Wendland in Lower Saxony is known for being the location of the German nuclear waste repository, which has been and 
still is politically and publicly contested for decades. It is also the location of large protests against nuclear waste transports. 
A wooden, yellow X was and is a sign of opposition to such plans and activities. 

Picture 2: Solemn vigil in Letschin with yellow crosses. 
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The references to the German anti-nuclear movement are strong and frequent, and same as the latter, the BI NE 
is not willing to accept even (small) research sites in order to later export technological knowledge about it. Yet, 
there are many more risk factors named. One of the group’s documents about “dangers and facts” states 14 ar-
guments why carbon storage is to be rejected in their opinion16. Here, those are highlighted that are also taken up 
in other texts, such as the matter of inadequate liability which is seen as problematic because  “there are limits to 
the liability against CO2 leakage due to the long operating time spans and the incalculable risks of CCS technol-
ogy” (110207). This would lead to unpredictable situations in cases of actual problems with the storage. General-
ly, most of the issues are related to leakage in one way or another. For instance, the hydraulic replacement ef-
fects that results from the high pressure is mentioned, where it is stated that “salted drinking water is not an 
element of risk that remains; this will happen almost certainly” (110627).  Problematic in this regard is also the 
divulging area of injected carbon dioxide around the point of injection, which is indicated with 50 km by energy 
companies, reaching into Poland to the East and half of Berlin to the West of Neutrebbin and Beeskow. Howev-
er, other experts referenced by the BI state that the divulging area could reach 100 km around the point of injec-
tion, reaching far into Poland, completely divulging throughout Berlin’s underground and also reaching other 
federal states. The impacts thereby transgress local borders by far, and it is argued that those “drinking water 
damages are eternal damages” (background). 

That such a process is nearly inevitable is also implied in the fact that the CO2 will be in a supercritical condi-
tion, which means that the carbon substance is in a physical state that allows for very good diffusion and in 
which it acts as a solvent, which is crucial when it comes to washing out the cap rock (dangers & facts). The sour 
characteristic of liquid carbon dioxide makes chemical dissolving processes of the cap rock foreseeable, making 
a structural collapse of the geological formation thinkable (ibid.). According to the document, there is also a risk 
that the CO2 might spread out to areas that have little or no cap rock, where nothing blocks the gas from releas-
ing to the surface. Another potential threat is the overpressure injection into deep geological layers, this itself 
having unknown consequences, but stated to possibly entailing earth quakes (ibid.). Indirectly related to geologi-
cal processes and stemming from the source is the problem that the injected CO2 might be contaminated with up 
to 5 % substances that are not defined or regulated. These “pollutants are directly delivered from the power 
plants” since the CO2 has to be only 95 % pure, the rest 

“is uncertainty in the form of aggressive sulfur compounds, heavy metals or arsenic. Other pollutants that 
already are in the ground can be carried by the brine or washed out be the sour CO2. Permeable cap rock 
such as old drill holes from the search for natural gas or oil, already existing fractures or those deriving 
from the high carbon injection pressure, cannot guarantee for a secure disposition of the injected sub-
stances” (background). 

Hence, the citizens’ initiative states comprehensive potential for the corrosion of cap rock whereas they point out 
that the companies assert these will be harmless but, according to the BI NE, they do not have any obligations 
regarding these annually 300,000 tons of substances with unclear reactions, break down products, and impacts 
(dangers & facts). Apart from these processes, it is finally also claimed that CCS entails a drain of urgently 
needed research money at the cost of developing renewables and for the benefit of CCS. Hence, the problems 
and risks related to the CCS technology are perceived and conveyed as very comprehensive in many regards, as 
can also be seen in the overview in table 4. 

Table 4: Diagnostic frames BI NE 
Political Economic Ecological – local Ecological – global 
Rejection of the local 
government for their 
connections to Vattenfall 

Against 
Vattenfall 

- Leakage and pollution: certain, permanent 
- References to homeland-related issues and 
anti-nuclear SM 

CCS greenwashes 
fossil fuels (without 
solving any problem) 

5.1.4 CO2-Endlager stoppen (BI BE) 
Also the final citizens’ initiative has four frames. One includes discontent about local politics and the CCS bill, 
the second deals with Vattenfall, the third one with the link between coal, coal power generation and CCS, and 
the last one implies that CCS is neither necessary nor demanded. 

In the political realm, it is mainly the federal state level that is taken into account, but also some references to 
national politics are made. This is the case, for instance, when the former German Minister for the Environment, 
Norbert Röttgen, stated that he does not want to enforce underground carbon repositories against the popula-
tion’s will in Schleswig-Holstein and only realize the technology where it meets regional acceptance. Certainly, 
this is rejected from the BI BE because they argue that people in Brandenburg do not want CCS, stating that “we 

                                                           
16 They focus less on carbon capturing because this part of CCS is seen as technically more manageable than the storage part. 
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in Eastern Germany are no second class citizen. What is valid for Schleswig-Holstein must also be valid for 
Brandenburg” (100325). Thereby, it is argued that the people’s opinion deviates from that of the state govern-
ment but it also implies a perceived injustice, stemming from the lack of support by the own government. This is 
not at least highlighted in the statement about Brandenburg’s prime minister Matthias Platzeck who is said to 
live “detached on his planet Potsdam17 and does not want to face the fears and concerns of his state's citizens” 
(100902). Apparently, the citizens’ initiative sees those ruling in Potsdam as intentionally unaware of the people 
in their region, which in turn leads to a drastically formulated demand to Brandenburg’s parliament: “the peo-
ple’s anger about the state government’s brazenness goes to sky high. The parliament has to intervene if the 
government runs amok against the people” (110127). Such a statement implies not only a passive lack of interest 
but that the government actively harms its people – but not only them: 

“German politics is no longer about what is good and right for the people, but only about serving compa-
nies’ interests. Contrary to better knowledge, a useless if not dangerous law for the environment and hu-
mans is pushed through” (120628). 

The law is thus seen as serving corporate interests without taking into account either people’s or nature’s stakes. 
The lack of inclusion is also picked as a topic later on, when fracking plans are criticized because “there is more 
public participation in the construction process of a larger gas station than in the admission of controversial 
drilling methods” (130108). Being an issue in the latest press releases, fracking is seen as similarly problematic 
as CCS and regarded as proving again that the people’s will does not count in important decisions. That the bill 
was generally not perceived as positive by the BI BE is made clear in several statements, such as that “the citi-
zens want to clarify that the whole CCS bill is nothing but unawareness, uncertainty and irresponsibility” 
(100819) and that “the bill’s insanity has become apparent to everyone who read it thoroughly” (101004). Alt-
hough the negative frame of the bill is frequent and distinct, it is not in detail stated what exactly is criticized, but 
nevertheless the citizen’s initiative demands an “an orderly legal frame and not a banana republic” (110701). 
The latter would, according to their opinion, probably again relate to the links between politics and Vattenfall. 

The political frame is closely connected to this link: “by turning the public opinion in favor of a private compa-
ny, the federal government makes itself a servant of the Swedish state enterprise while playgrounds become 
worn down and swimming halls have to close” (100216). This time, harming the people’s interests is shown as 
going together with serving Vattenfall’s interest, and as a result decreasing the citizens’ life quality. That such a 
way of governing is against the group’s understanding of democracy becomes obvious in their statements that 
“we did not elect the energy companies” (100404) and that “the almost slavish adherence to the coal company 
Vattenfall is close to schizophrenic” (101125). Here, very strong rhetoric is chosen to show the organization’s 
rejection of the connection between Brandenburg politics and Vattenfall. Similar to the political prognostic 
frame, the BI BE chose a clear antagonist in the economic sector, and since the BI BE is closely related to the 
anti-coal movement, it is consequential to see Vattenfall’s “energy-political rampage” (100223) as part of the 
diagnostic frame. The company’s business model is labeled as obsolete and apologetic, certainly in opposition to 
the citizens’ initiative: “in contrast to the apologists of profit – the large energy companies – who want to drive 
us into coal and nuclear power, we are free of such ideologies of yesterday” (about us). Specifically criticized is 
the lack of neutral and comprehensive information about the company’s CCS plans in Brandenburg, even though 
it is not claimed that there was no information at all. Rather, it is argued that “Vattenfall’s information activities 
are propaganda and PR events. Transparency does not mean anything to the company” (100226). The compa-
ny’s information policy is hence strongly criticized, but it is also the very activities which (of course) are met by 
the citizens’ initiatives discontent: “if the energy policies that Vattenfall wants to have will be realized, this 
means for Brandenburg that you will either get dug away or that you sit on a CO2 bomb” (111109). Whereas the 
latter refers to the potential threats that they claim to arise from a carbon storage site, being “dug away” is a 
reference to Vattenfall’s activities in coal extraction and coal power generation. 

The connection to the anti-coal movement is also apparent in the prognostic frame’s third dimension, in which 
the BI talks about the “domino stones of coal power generation”, by which they mean the argument that they 
“have to show the direct connections between CO2 repositories, relocations and excavations of whole towns in 
Southern Brandenburg” (100424), although the role of Vattenfall is presumably to be added to this. Parallel to 
the terms of excavations and relocations of villages is the statement that they are “not sacrificing homeland for 
the profits and energy exports of an international company” (ibid.).  Yet, it is implied that not everyone sees the 
link between the issues, which is criticized: “not seeing a connection between coal power generated in the Lau-
sitz region (Southern Brandenburg) and the planned carbon storage sites in Eastern Brandenburg means to 
wear tight blinders” (100304) . It is obvious that, generally, using coal for generating power and the destruction 
of livelihood are an important issue to the BI BE. Strengthening this argument, also generational aspects are 
mentioned in this regard, arguing that “coal and nuclear power have one thing in common: they defer the prob-

                                                           
17 Potsdam is Brandenburg’s capital, hence also location of the state government. 
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lems to the next generation and aim in dumping their waste below the surface” (110319). The problematic as-
pects of coal and nuclear technology become even more apparent regarding the dumping of industrial, contami-
nated waste. This is apparently another very important issue to the organization since there is one short para-
graph which reappears in the end of many press releases: 

“with the help of the contested CCS technology, carbon dioxide including five percent additional contam-
inants such as arsenic, lead, quicksilver etc. is planned to be captured from Vattenfall’s coal power plants 
in the Lausitz, and then being stored underground. The repositories’ long-term safety for the captured gas 
mixture is currently completely unknown and not investigated. Against the storage of the climate-
wrecking gas, there is massive resistance growing in broad levels of the Eastern Brandenburg popula-
tion” (e.g. 100319, 100411, 110328, 110413 and more). 

By continuously repeating the three aspects included in this statement – contaminants, unknown storage safety, 
and resistance – shows that the BI attaches importance to those issues and wants to convey them to the public. At 
the same time, however, they also argue that their problems are theoretically already solved because “the age of 
coal power generation is over, all and for once, and the big energy companies have to get this as well as politi-
cal die-hards” (100610). Among the main problems is therefore not only the fact that coal power generation still 
exists (as stated in other press releases) but also that some actors are not willing to enter the “new age”.  

Even though some of the statements in the diagnostic frame’s coal dimension are somewhat global, they general-
ly refer to a rather local level. However, there is also a global dimension, as shown by frequently picking up 
current global incidences in their press releases, both nationally and internationally, and relating them to the CCS 
problem (Stuttgart 2118 (101101), toxic mud accident in Hungary19 (101012), Weyburn in Canada20 (110114, 
110218), Fukushima (110314)). Moreover, there are statements that relate very clearly to CCS rather than just 
coal, which becomes apparent in a document that is called “Seven myths from the coal lobby about CCS”. In the 
pattern of “the coal lobby claims that… but correct is rather that…”, seven statements that are meant to justify 
CCS are discussed (and, certainly, refuted). These aim on the national to global level since the pro-CCS argu-
ments are mainly globally. The main argument, that CCS contributes to climate change mitigation, is neglected 
because 

“Germany’s storage capacities are too small to contribute to efficient climate protection, they would only 
be sufficient for 18 years. A higher amount of finite resources is needed if CCS is implemented and sever-
al other environmental impacts would increase” (seven myths). 

Despite the fact that this leaves out storage potential in other countries, this points out the problem that CCS 
technology needs additional resources for its implementation, thereby also creating further environmental conse-
quences. Similarly related to the time aspect is the discussion about the claim that CCS is an interim technology, 
bridging the gap until renewable energies can deliver secure energy supply. The BI BE opposes this and says that  

“CCS comes too late – renewables will be cheaper because CCS will only be available on a large-scale 
technical scale after 2025. If CCS is implemented anyway, it excludes other ways of using the soil (energy 
storages, geothermal energy)” (ibid.). 

Here, the conflict of interests between renewable energy techniques and the realization of CCS is highlighted, if 
the latter is implemented despite the alleged economic advantage of renewables. The claim that CCS has to be 
developed in order to export the technology is also taken up by stating that “other countries are further advanced 
in their development of CCS. In the US and Canada, the technology is used for increasing yields of oil drilling” 
(seven myths). Taking also emerging nations into account, they argue that 

“Asian states develop CCS themselves while coal gets ever more expensive. […] Although there are CCS 
projects being constructed or planned in China, the country’s focus regarding climate protection is on 
improving energy efficiency and supporting renewable energy technologies. Moreover, predictions about 
coal deposits have decreased, so there is no realistic perspective for a broad CCS strategy in either Chi-
na or India” (ibid.). 

These statements show a twofold attitude towards CCS in other countries, which is not as outright rejecting as 
for CCS in Germany but it is again stated that developing CCS merely makes no sense due to the finiteness of 
fossil resources. Regarding North America, it is even seen more or less neutral that CCS is used for enhanced 
fossil fuel extraction, even though it is also claimed that it was important to the BI BE to mention that applying 
CCS means to also increase demand for fossil fuels. The arguments that CCS could be applied to carbon-

                                                           
18 Reconstruction project of Stuttgart central station which led to massive and unexpected protests in the population and 
thereby also to political quarrels.  
19 Breach in a dyke in Western Hungary that held back toxic water and mud from mining. 
20 Site of a CCS project in connection to enhanced oil / gas recovery, where carbon dioxide leaked to the surface. 
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emitting industrial processes such as concrete or steel plants, or that the carbon dioxide could be used materially, 
are similarly invalid to the citizens’ initiative. They derive this from the industry’s lack of interest  

“because CO2 reductions are planned to be achieved through increased efficiency. Vattenfall had to de-
crease their CO2 pipeline diameter because no relevant industrial company was willing to participate in 
the project” (ibid.). 

Same as for the energy sector, it is here argued that energy efficiency is a preferred strategy which is supported 
by the non-participation of the industries in Vattenfall’s project. Finally, even the claim that “CCS is only tested 
and implemented if it is safe” is neglected. It is criticized that 

“there are no emergency plans for the case of catastrophe although it is already clear today that acci-
dents can happen as shown by the incident in Weyburn, Canada. Along the whole process, there are 
chances of CO2 leakage with negative impacts for the population, environment and climate. The planned 
1.7 million tons of carbon dioxide are the emissions of a considerable coal power plant; this is more than 
a test. […] Vattenfall and politics still owe a plan how to remove CO2 from the underground in case of 
leakage. If this is not possible and the leakage endures, it has to be assumed that whole areas become un-
inhabitable” (ibid.). 

Despite referring again to incidences in other parts of the world and thereby showing that threats exist also for 
Brandenburg, this statement implies a whole variety of problems perceived by the citizens’ initiative, but mainly 
aims on clarifying that they do not see Vattenfall’s project as a test, and that this project cannot be reversed once 
it is started. This implies more risks for the local population. Summarizing all the frames results in table 5: 

Table 5: Diagnostic frames BI BE 

Political Economic Ecological – local Ecological – 
global 

Rejection of the CCS bill and the local gov-
ernment for their connections to Vattenfall 

Against 
Vattenfall 

Direct link between coal, coal 
power generation and CCS 

CCS is not 
necessary 

5.2 Prognostic frames 
5.2.1 Bürgerinitiative gegen das CO2-Endlager e.V. (BI SH) 
Based on the diagnostic frame, the prognostic frame has related dimensions. One includes political plans, one 
economic ideas, and one stresses the importance of the public. However, it can be said that most of the sub-
frames are rather weak with only a few aspects stressed very strongly and repeatedly. 

The political frame aims most strongly on prohibiting CCS by law and supporting the Energiewende. The former 
is based on the possibility given in the EU CCS guideline to prevent their whole territory from CO2 storages, as 
is stated in the flyer. Since the German government decided not to do this, claims such as “in this law, CCS in 
Germany may and has to be prohibited!” (110923) only appear before June, 2012. This is also valid for the ex-
pected support by state MPs: “the citizens expect from their elected representatives [MPs in Schleswig-Holstein] 
that they will altogether reject any attempt to construct CO2 repositories in Schleswig-Holstein and the North 
and Baltic Sea” (111129). Not from the very beginning, but then even more continuously and especially after the 
bill passed, the BI’s support for renewable energy sources is stated in the press releases and also that they criti-
cize attacks on the Energiewende, which they see as what has to be defended. Instead, and leaping over into the 
economic frame, it is demanded that the “billions designated for CCS have to go to the development of meaning-
ful energy storage, intelligent grid-consumption-combination and further technologies by which renewables can 
pose a basic load system” (120724). Included in the Energiewende are also the pull-out from nuclear power 
(within ten years) and from coal power (until 2050, when Germany is supposed to cover its complete energy 
supply from renewable energies). These aspects are highlighted especially in the press releases, and the way to 
get there is informing politicians as well as opposing CCS at responsible official bodies and in the public, which 
is stated in the BI’s statute. However, there are also some demands for increased participation possibilities.  

The economic frame is shaped by the claim that renewables will soon be cheaper than CCS and more readily 
available, with the logical consequence that this needs to be supported: 

“the Scientific consultant board of the German government and parliament […] showed that it is possible 
to cover energy supply in Germany safely and cheap with the help of energy efficiency, renewables and a 
meaningful development of the power grid and without nuclear power or CCS. The precondition is that 
investments are not made into wrong projects” (110923). 

As also demanded within the political frame, the requested way of getting there is investing more money into 
renewable energy sources (especially as opposed to “waste” any more money for CCS, as is stated in the letter to 



31 
 

the UN). This frame becomes more distinct after the law passed, also newly including that the “large energy 
companies may not get away with their plans!” (leaflet). From the latter, it becomes clear that the companies are 
the antagonists, whereas much of the activity focusses around the bill, making politics and politicians the target 
of the initiative’s framing activity. 

Also mentioned in the political plans, the BI wants to raise public awareness, which it tries to do with all their 
publications, events etc. Their target groups are broad and include public bodies, general public, affected popula-
tion and decision-makers, which can be seen from their statute. Generally, however, cooperation plays a quite 
important role and the BI frequently puts itself into a broad (consenting) societal context. The latter becomes 
obvious in the BI’s self-description, where it is stated that oppose CO2 injection together with all state parliament 
factions (Landtagsfraktionen), numerous municipalities, water suppliers and farmer associations, which puts 
them into a large (and consenting) societal context. The same can be derived from the statement to have collect-
ed 100,000 signatures for the petition against CO2 repositories. Referring to this consent shows that the group of 
supporters is large and therefore part of the solution. Table 6 gives the summary about the prognostic frame 
dimensions. 

Table 6: Prognostic frames BI SH 
Political Economic Directed towards the public 
CCS prohibition law; support for the Energiewende Invest into renewables Cooperation and awareness 

5.2.2 Kein CO2 Endlager Altmark (BI SA) 
The prognostic frame created by the BI SA mainly includes the closely related topics of the Energiewende and 
renewable energies, whereas the latter receive more attention than the broader term of the Energiewende. That it 
is nevertheless an important concept to the organization is shown by the fact that they want to withdraw from all 
other energy sources than renewables, referring to studies by the German government's Council of Environmen-
tal Advisors which “prove in detail that comprehensive energy production without nuclear power and also with-
out new coal power plants is possible until 2050, which is moreover also the cheapest way to the Energiewende” 
(110511). The position towards the comprehensive concept of Energiewende is also implied in other claims. In 
the following one, they state their support for various ways towards an energetic transition as well as what they 
consider as being useful for those carbon emissions which are still produced: 

“we support the fastest possible development of energy efficiency, renewables, storage technologies and 
an intelligent power line grid, in so far as the latter is indispensable. Regarding CO2, we consider mate-
rial utilization as useful, if there are methods with justifiable energetic and environmental balance avail-
able. […] Reducing atmospheric CO2 to pre-industrial levels cannot work with industrial measures. It 
has to left to independent processes such as photosynthesis. Human contribution is large-scale reforesta-
tion […]” (110420). 

This somewhat contradictory statement shows, on the one hand, that technologies that make use of CO2 are sup-
ported whereas it is also claimed that after all, no technological-industrial way will contribute to climate mitiga-
tion, instead proposing trees as a natural carbon sink. The latter is not mentioned very frequently but it is a way 
of visualizing that, in the BI’s opinion, there are more (literally) natural ways of solving the emission problem. 
Moreover, it is also presented what an alternative energy system could look like, referring to the alleged end of 
the age of large energy companies in the diagnostic frame: 

“a central part of the BI’s program was not only being against something but also for something, namely 
for ‘renewable energies owned by citizens’. In our opinion, this is the best possible way to mitigate cli-
mate change. Renewables are by character de-central. This contradicts companies’ centralist character 
and benefits a widely spread ownership amongst citizens” (110630). 

The proposed solution is hence, besides large-scale reforestation, also a decentralized energy supply from re-
newable energies which should belong to citizens and not to large companies. It is often stated that this is con-
sidered possible and will be economically viable latest at the same time by which CCS would be ready for large-
scale usage: “latest when CCS is introduced, all renewables would be cheaper than coal-generated power” 
(what is CCS?). The problem of the high costs and investments into the “wrong” technologies are also men-
tioned in such a way that the CCS money should be used for other strategies instead, when it is questioned why 
the money should “not be used for renewable energy supply as well as the avoidance and decreasing strategies 
regarding process-related emissions, where there are interesting research approaches?” (111029). It can be 
seen that the suggested solutions lay in the development of a decentralized renewable energy system and parallel 
reforestation with financial support not for old (fossil) technologies but for fossil-free progress. The latter be-
comes especially apparent when it is claimed that there is no room for a compromise between the two systems 
and that compromising is not possible: “developing a renewable, decentralized energy supply and preparations 
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for a CCS-system are mutually exclusive. There is no compromise here, only a decision” (main page). The pre-
ferred (or rather, only) choice for the BI SA is obvious. 

Justifications for this solution are not only found within the presented CCS problems but also in a broader con-
text which lets it seem inevitable to switch to renewable energy sources, reasoning that “we have to focus our 
scientific-technological and economic potential to the extension of sustainable technologies. It is about fore-
stalling the climate catastrophe” (CO2 repositories). This gives a wider perspective on the BI’s goals and even 
separates them somewhat from CCS, giving them more common validity. However, in contrast to this global 
claim, a stronger focus is on homeland-related characteristics: 

“our beautiful Altmark has the best pre-conditions for generating far more energy and heat than used 
from renewables and to keep the profit from a municipal self-supply within the federal state via municipal 
energy suppliers which are yet to be found” (101020). 

Again, the solution of a decentralized energy-system is proposed, this time linked with the preconditions that 
actually render this strategy possible. By pointing out that Saxony-Anhalt and especially the Altmark are perfect-
ly suited for developing a flexible and reliable system for renewable energies, this solution is given specific 
strength on this local level.  

Apart from this frame of a local renewable energy system, the BI SA also states its continuous willingness to be 
active against CCS, which they claim also to be necessary on the international level, because “the way across the 
Polish border is short, and it is here where we have the highest risk of a CCS-gateway. Together with the Polish 
neighbors, we have to be alert” (main page). This is linked to the issue of CO2 pipelines, which appeared in the 
group’s agenda only after the law passed, but the resistance against is stated in alliance with the Northern Ger-
man anti-CCS movement organization: “a mega-pipeline system was made possible [by the law], but it is not yet 
built and there will be further resistance against it, as already announced by Schleswig-Holstein” (main page). 
The connection to the other German citizens’ initiatives is also highlighted in the statement that “together with 
the other citizens’ initiatives, we will continue demanding the prohibition of this technology” (main page). How-
ever, prohibiting CCS by law is not among the most important suggested solutions, so the prognostic frame is 
mainly one of a decentralized renewable energy-system that is owned by the citizens and realized in cooperation 
with other citizens’ initiatives, as also summarized in table 7. 

Table 7: Prognostic frames BI SA 
Political Economic Directed towards the public 
CCS prohibition law; support 
for the Energiewende 

Decentralized, people-owned 
renewable energy system 

Cooperation and natural carbon sinks 

5.2.3Bürgerinitiative CO2NTRA Endlager Neutrebbin (BI NE) 
The citizens’ initiative in Neutrebbin created a very strong diagnostic frame, and the prognostic frame bases on 
them. In order to solve the problem of coal power generation, renewable energies are supported; the disliked 
government is challenged to take the citizens’ (initiatives’) standpoint towards Vattenfall, the latter being also 
tackled in its position as being owned by the Swedish state; and all of this is certainly supposed to make non-
issues out of the problems that are seen related to CCS. 

To begin with, it is directed towards the Brandenburg government that “Brandenburg can supply Berlin and 
Brandenburg nearly or completely with renewable energy from 2030 onwards, so stop investing into CCS and 
brown coal” (111115). Such an assertion makes CCS easily seem unnecessary by also showing that coal power 
was no longer needed for a reliable energy supply, hence the consequential demand of stopping investment into 
the respective technologies. The implied time scale is also perceived to be in favor of the organization’s aims: 

“it is again assumed that we would have an energy gap without the new [CCS-ready coal] power plant. 
However, there is still time until then, so we can close the gap with the help of energy efficiency, renewa-
bles and, in worst case, new gas power plants. In order to do that, this government would have to focus 
on these measures instead of creating ever new justification for brown coal power generation” (111205). 

This is a clear challenge, directed towards the government which is apparently seen to have the greatest impact 
on developing renewable energies. The same becomes apparent when the CCS prohibition law is demanded 
which the BI NE considers to be necessary if the Energiewende is supposed to be conducted successfully 
(111206). However, the organization also argues that Germany will not be able to achieve its climate protection 
goals without increasing the efficiency of renewable energies (dangers & facts). Apart from this, the Fukushima 
accident is given as a reason for turning towards renewable energy sources: “after the terrible incident in Fuku-
shima, the Energiewende has to be pursued forcefully” (110413). Considering the fact that the Energiewende not 
only led to the pullout from nuclear power but also meant the continuous use of coal power plants seems only at 
first contradictive to this statement since the group claims that “we say NO to CCS, nuclear power, and coal 
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power generation” (120719). None of those three technologies is supposed to stall the development of renewable 
energies, so it is consequential to also state that “the complete EU [CCS] money could be used for the develop-
ment of renewables instead of wasting them for a ‘dinosaur' technology’, if the citizens’ initiatives common CCS 
bill passed” (101222). This bill consists of only a few sentences and contains the complete prohibition of CCS in 
Germany.  

With the Energiewende and its variety of measures, especially the extension of renewable energies, as the solu-
tion (to the problem of a low-emission energy supply), politics is the way to get there, and the Brandenburg 
government is frequently challenged to act accordingly: “the red-red [Social Democrat-Left party] coalition that 
governs in Potsdam finally has to stand up for its citizens, just as other federal states do it. Brandenburg must 
not become the nation’s CO2 toilet” (100407). Referring to other federal states is supposed to show that this is a 
valid demand from a state government, but also the national level is addressed in demanding “1. all parties' 
federal MPs to pass a CCS prohibition bill, realizing article 4 in the EU CCS guideline; 2. political decision-
makers on the state level to position themselves against CCS; […]” (110410). Prohibiting CCS by law is appar-
ently seen as the most effective way of reaching the BI’s aims, which can also be seen from their reaction to the 
failure of the draft in the Bundesrat in 2011, after which they request Brandenburg’s government “to stop the 
operation of CCS and to stop the support for the energy company Vattenfall” (110527). Considering how strong 
the diagnostic frame about Vattenfall is, the corresponding prognostic frame is not as broad but nevertheless 
distinct by targeted actions against the company: “we cannot offer legal support but we give hints and help to 
people for resisting Vattenfall” (100721). Even without giving generalized support, the citizens’ initiative shows 
that they will also support single citizens to struggle against Vattenfall. The broader protest against the company 
is also visible in their actions, such as the protest of “140 representatives of citizens’ initiatives, citizens from the 
Lausitz region and politicians […] against the Swedish state company Vattenfall [, handing] over an open letter 
to the Swedish embassy” (110129). Hence, not only the German but even the Swedish state is seen as a possible 
solution to the problem of CCS in Brandenburg. The demands are 

“a stepwise and socially acceptable pullout from burning brown coal, no new open pit mines, no new coal 
power plants, and to not allow CO2 injection in Germany. […] We think that the future of welfare, em-
ployment and a climate friendly energy supply lies in the responsible development of renewables, the de-
velopment of energy-storage technologies, the creation of de-centralized energy supply solutions and an 
intelligent power grid infrastructure” (110129). 

This statement shows that Brandenburg is, at its current point, still dependent on coal power (thus the require-
ment of a “socially acceptable pullout”) and that this is acknowledged but not approved of by the BI NE. They 
consider extended renewable energy solutions as the future, economically as well as socially and technological-
ly. The prognostic frame, as summarized in table 8, includes therefore the support of renewable energy technolo-
gies while rejecting coal and nuclear power. The latter aspect of the framing is supposed to especially appeal to 
the local target groups. 

Table 8: Prognostic frames BI NE 
Political Economic Directed towards the public 
- CCS prohibition law 
- Support for the Energiewende 
- Address Swedish institutions 

Investment into renewables 
instead of coal and nuclear 
power 

- Pullout from CCS = pullout from coal = 
higher welfare 
- Yellow X as a symbol of resistance 

5.2.4 CO2-Endlager stoppen (BI BE) 
The BI BE’s prognostic frame is mainly built around the topics of resistance against CCS and developing renew-
ables in order to get away from coal power. This makes sense insofar as the diagnostic frame in all its dimen-
sions relates to coal power generation. That resistance is already large is, for instance, showed in reporting that 
more than 1,000 citizens, farmers and politicians protested in Neutrebbin against CO2 repositories in response to 
investigation permissions for Vattenfall (100319). A Christian Democrat politician who spoke at this event also 
referred to the BI SH’s success, thereby indicating that it is possible to influence political decision making by 
protests. That they will not give up their resistance is made apparent in other cases: “we will not yield but resist, 
even if the red-red government in Brandenburg wants to enforce Vattenfall’s interests against the people’s will 
and with national force” (101101). Even though this is not clearly a solution, it contributes to the picture that the 
BI BE is not willing to let Vattenfall or Brandenburg’s government realize any CCS plans. In order to achieve 
this, they aim on a local as well as international strategy: 

“besides further networking throughout Germany, Brandenburg’s citizens plan an information offensive 
in Sweden. After all, Vattenfall belongs to the Swedish state: we want to make clear to the Scandinavians 
that Eastern Germany may not be the Swedish state’s dirty backyard” (101230). 
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This is quite drastic rhetoric about the antagonist and, if realized, can be assumed to gain other German as well 
as Swedish citizens’ support in the group’s fight against Vattenfall. More locally is the call for participation in 
the “yellow X” campaign which is accompanied by the statement that “all citizens’ initiatives confirmed the 
action’s extension and appealed citizens to copy the action” (100514). Here, the BI BE relates to the other anti-
CCS citizens’ initiatives and encourages more people to join this statement of resistance. Instead, the BI BE 
proposes to consequentially leave the path of nuclear and coal power for the benefit of renewables: 

“new ways don’t have to be found; they are already there – renewable energies and energy efficiency. We 
only have to be faster in developing them than we are so far. If we do that, the ‘lobby blabbering’ about 
nuclear and coal power as interim technologies becomes unnecessary” (110314). 

Although no time scale is given for how fast renewables can cover the energy supply at his point, it is argued 
that “Brandenburg can get all its energy from renewables by 2020, the only problem is that of storing energy 
and that can be solved until then” (100419). This optimistic perspective shows which kind of technological de-
velopment is preferred by the BI BE, but it is also highlighted they want to “work together on the responsible 
development of renewable energies” (100915). The demand for a more participatory approach in extending re-
newable energies can be seen as a consequence of the perceived disadvantage in the introduction of CCS. Re-
garding the CCS law, this is also shown by the request that, “in order to create acceptance, a new CCS law 
needs to include the explicit agreement of affected citizens and the municipalities to CO2 storage” (100520), as 
was claimed before the law passed. However, in their demand for a “responsible development” of the renewa-
bles, it is also subtly implied that there are even concerns regarding renewable energies which the BI BE wants 
to know to be taken seriously. This is related to what they call the “energy political supply triangle”, which 
means to them  

“a responsible extension of renewables, increasing energy efficiency, development of energy storage 
technologies and an intelligent power line network infrastructure. This is the only way we can create 
jobs, general welfare, save the environment and keep energy prices at a stable level” (about us). 

It becomes obvious that the BI BE wants to convey the picture that coal and CCS are backwards-focused tech-
nologies whereas renewables will have a variety of benefits for the local population. Therefore, they argue that 
“we should finally focus on the consequential and responsible development of renewable energies and of the 
power line grid instead of waste millions on the CCS technology” (110830). Investments into renewables and the 
respective technological development are depicted as paving the way to the future, in contrast to sticking to yes-
terday’s coal power. The latter is stated to “not fit into a time of decentralized, renewable power generation” 
(100912), thus making coal power in general appear unnecessary. The organization furthermore sees the chance 
that CCS might be unprofitable for economic reasons related to coal power generation: “if Vattenfall has to buy 
emission licenses for all its power plants from 2013 on, operating coal power plants without CCS will not be 
economically viable anymore” (100427). Such a measure is not mentioned very frequently but it becomes appar-
ent that the BI BE hopes that it would help their aims, regarding both CCS and coal extraction. Table 9 sums up 
the BI BE’s suggested solutions and how they communicate them to the public. 

Table 9: Prognostic frames BI BE 
Political Economic Directed towards the public 
- Support for the Energiewende 
- Address local and Swedish institutions 

Renewable energy 
independence 

- Renewables guarantee welfare 
- Yellow X = resistance 

5.3 Motivational frames 
5.3.1 Bürgerinitiative gegen das CO2-Endlager e.V. (BI SH) 
Building on both the diagnostic and prognostic frame, the motiva-
tional frame is quite simple and includes the request to write letters 
to MPs, support the citizens’ initiative by becoming a member and, 
most often, to not give up resistance against CCS. Although this 
seems to address mainly those who are already active, it is to some 
extent also an invitation to the assumed affirmative public that was 
not active before to join in. The BI sees itself as an equal partner 
for everyone who wants to get involved against CCS, and for those 
who continue their resistance against profit-driven companies and 
uninterested, badly informed politicians. Very centrally on the web 
site, it is moreover stated, “no chance for the CO2 repository – 
neither ashore or below the North and Baltic Sea!” (main page). 

Picture 3: Placards in the tidelands. 
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Related to this is a picture of the sea21, titled, “Calm before the storm” (see also picture 3). It shows the view 
from the shore onto the water, with a number of black and yellow protest placards in the foreground, saying, 
“stop the CO2 repository – Schleswig-Holstein – Stop the madness” (main page). This takes into account the 
federal state’s location between the North and the Baltic Sea as well as the land’s possible storage sites. It clearly 
shows that this organization not only takes their direct living area into account but also possible CO2 storages 
below the sea. Considering that the tidelands are displayed in this picture, this can well be seen as a reference to 
what is specific for the region, thereby appealing to local characteristics that are hoped to motivate people to join 
in to “stopping the madness”.  

5.3.2 Kein CO2 Endlager Altmark (BI SA) 
The citizen’s initiative in Saxony-Anhalt creates its motivational frame with both the help of stating continuous 
resistance and stressing the cooperative aspect of their work. The former is supported by the claim that it “does 
not matter whether the plans are called ‘storage’ or ‘research’, we resist” (101008). This means that they are 
not willing to accept any carbon storage activities, even if they are meant to investigate the technology, which is 
in line with their strong science-skeptical diagnostic frame. Moreover, they “challenge all citizens and sincere 
political forces – especially those in the CDU – to make an end to the federal state's government's unduly hag-
gling and to step in for inhibiting CO2 injection” (101001).  The Christian Democrat Union (CDU) is in gov-
ernment power both on the national level and in Saxony-Anhalt, where they represent different attitudes towards 
CCS. Certainly, the BI SA wants to encourage them to act in their interest and step in against the technology. 
This is also done with reference to the earlier successes (or non-failures) they experienced, thereby encouraging 
also citizens to join into their efforts in various ways: 

“for one year, we have successfully impeded the introduction of CCS technology and many politicians 
came to agree with our opinion about more exact information about the unforeseeable consequences of 
this risk technology. […] Support our citizens’ initiative through active engagement, a donation, or by 
spreading information about the CO2 repository and by hanging up placards. […] the decision for or 
against using CCS technology and thereby about a CO2 repository in the Altmark region will soon be 
made. And we are sure that the Altmark inhabitants will collectively fly the flag against a CO2 repository” 
(110309). 

Here, the BI asserts that their activities had significant impact on the political decision-making process but they 
also highlight an aspect of solidarity when they expect Altmark inhabitants to become active in the BI SA’s 
favor. Besides active involvement, monetary support and spreading information, it is moreover mentioned that 
everyone can 

“collect signatures; talk to your representatives in your town and city, the state and in the German Par-
liament – make them talk about the topic and demand a clear public positioning; hang up placards; hand 
out flyers; organize information events where you or other members of our citizens’ initiative give presen-
tations; become a member, whether you want to be active or support us morally; donate; use our banner 
on your website and link them to our website” (what can I do?). 

Furthermore, there is also some detailed information on how to reach members of parliament on different levels 
so that everyone who visits the website can actually become active right away. Generally, the opportunities that 
are mentioned for becoming active are quite detailed and direct on different levels, thereby facilitating active and 
passive involvement.  

5.3.3 Bürgerinitiative CO2NTRA Endlager Neutrebbin (BI NE) 
The BI NE’s motivational frame is not very well developed. It is mainly based on their statements about not to 
give up resistance against CCS. Certainly, the success of the Day C campaign depends on the citizens’ participa-
tion. Similarly, using the yellow X as a symbol makes opposition against CCS regionally visible and it is more 
effective, the more people join in and put a cross in front of their houses and gardens. The same can be said 
about the BI’s call for not allowing geological investigations on private property. All property owners are chal-
lenged to fill in a document that prohibits Vattenfall from entering property for such investigations, and it is 
highlighted that “every property owner is responsible for our region” (Betreten verboten). This is a way of de-
manding participation that leaves those who do not take part in these measures as irresponsible for the region. 
Yet, the aim of the citizens’ initiative is clear, and they see themselves in line with the people: “we will not let 
ourselves be degraded to Germany’s CO2 toilet. The citizens announce further resistance: if Vattenfall comes, 
we will not hand over our land without a struggle” (100714). The local references are strong in the motivational 
frame. This does finally also become clear in the relation to the coal that shapes Brandenburg because it is stated 
                                                           
21 The picture is one of the official media pictures that can be downloaded at the website’s media section, where it is also 
informed that the picture was taken in the tidelands. 
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that “if CCS was successfully inhibited, this would be coal power generation's coffin nail and can be credited to 
Brandenburg's active citizens” (110921). Thus, the strong link between CCS and coal is again pointed out, as-
serting that resisting against CCS might also lead to the end of coal mining and power generation, which is char-
acteristic to the federal state and, as highlighted strongly in the diagnostic frame, has done much damage there.  

5.1.4 CO2-Endlager stoppen (BI BE) 
The BI BE’s motivational frame consists not only of proposals to become active, but people are also triggered to 
join in by some rhetoric questions: 

“You think that Vattenfall’s way of acting is not sustainable? You are against increasing energy prices 
and cementing existing power structures in the energy sector? You think politics does too little and acts in 
favor of large companies instead of strengthening medium-sized businesses? You want your country to be 
worth living also for your children and grandchildren?” (what to do). 

In their suggestions on how to get involved against CO2 repositories, they address two groups of actors. Firstly, 
they challenge citizens to 

“get involved in the existing citizens’ initiatives or to start an own initiative in your region; write readers’ 
letter to your local media; send protest letters, fax, emails to your national, federal state or municipal 
parliamentarian or ask questions on www.abgeordnetenwatch.de” (ibid.). 

These are practical ideas and easy to realize on different levels, directed towards politics as the target of action 
and not against the antagonist Vattenfall. The same is valid for the second group of actors includes organizations 
and companies whom they want to “explicitly position yourself against CO2 repositories and publish your opin-
ion; write a press release with your reasons; donate money and tangible means to active citizens for supporting 
their work” (ibid.). Such actions would increase the protest’s scope considerably and get more people in touch 
with the topic. Finally, referring to a public protest even, Frank Steffen (SPD, mayor of Beeskow) is quoted by 
saying that the protest come from society’s middle and that “since the democratic transition in 1989, there was 
no comparable citizens' movement in Brandenburg” (110328). This is a very strong reference and puts the anti-
CCS movement into the context of one of the largest political movements in younger German history.  

 

6 Frame analysis 
The previous chapter was a detailed description of the diagnostic, prognostic and motivational frames that were 
reconstructed systemically with the help of various texts and documents. A summarizing overview about the 
frames’ content is given in table 2, as well as an indicator for how strong the frame is (S = strong; M = medium; 
W = weak). Both will help in the following discussion of the frames and the respective hypotheses as well as the 
relation to frame theory.  Leaving out some more detailed aspects of the respective frames, this table offers a 
summary of the strongest tendencies within the frames. Such a detailed qualitative study of movement organiza-
tions’ frames on CCS was not made before. This contributes not only to the research about the (non-)acceptance 
of CCS but also to the analysis of collective action frames, particularly for movement organizations which deal 
with the same topic in similar contexts (here: Energiewende, German law-making process) but under different 
conditions (differences in federal state POS). Regarding the diagnostic frame, it is first of all striking that all of 
the citizens’ initiatives created strong frames about local ecological problems (mainly threat scenarios). This 
implies danger for nature as well as for humans in various ways, with the problem of drinking water contamina-
tion, leakage, and partly coal being most prominent. In the two cases that state coal as a problem, implications 
are mainly described as environmental destruction from mining and the relocations of villages. Apart from the 
local consequences, basically all of the BIs also see the global ecological consequences as very problematic, 
even though the mentioned problems are generally rather formulated as doubts, either on the technology’s use-
fulness or on science more generally. For instance, the claim that CCS is no means for climate protection appears 
in all cases and the organizations argue that this is supported by the conciliation committee which deleted the 
technology’s aim of “climate protection” from the CCS bill. Both ecological frames can be assumed to be help-
ful for letting rejection or at least skepticism grow, either due to the alleged outright negative local impacts or the 
purported lack of meaningfulness in general. 

These two ecological frames are in line with what Kubal (1998) observed in a movement against waste incinera-
tion, which made injustice claims with the help of three strategies: catastrophizing (claims about the severity of 
the problem), victimizing (innocent victims against a powerful enemy), and expanding risk (broad problem). 
Kubal also points out that highlighting things that might happen imply an abstract injustice (p. 546), rather than a 
concrete situation. All of those aspects can be found within the anti-CCS movements’ diagnostic frames, them 
thus similarly making injustice claims with the help of their diagnostic frame. It is therefore not surprising that  
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Table 10: Diagnostic, prognostic, and motivational frames for all citizens’ initiatives. 
 BI SH BI SA BI NE BI BE 
 Diagnostic frame 

Political S: Democratic 
deficits 

M: (Bad) national vs. 
(good) local level 

S: Rejection of the local 
government for their con-
nections to Vattenfall 

S: Rejection of the 
CCS bill and the 
local government for 
their connections to 
Vattenfall 

Economic 

W: Corporate 
preference 
against the 
Energiewende 

W: Fossil energy com-
panies’ profit striving S: Against Vattenfall S: Against Vattenfall 

Ecological: 
local 

S: Threat sce-
narios: drinking 
water, suffoca-
tion 

S: Threat scenarios: 
coal, leakage (bore 
holes, suffocation, 
water) 

S: Leakage and pollution are 
certain 

S: Direct link be-
tween coal, coal 
power generation 
and CCS 

Ecological: 
global 

S: Doubts on 
CCS’s benefits 

S: Doubts on science 
and technology 

S: CCS greenwashes fossil 
fuels (without solving any 
problem) 

M: CCS is not nec-
essary 

 Prognostic frame 

Political 

S: CCS prohi-
bition law; 
support for the 
Energiewende 

M: CCS prohibition 
law; support for the 
Energiewende 

S: CCS prohibition law; 
support for the Ener-
giewende; address Swedish 
institutions 

M: Support for the 
Energiewende; ad-
dress local and Swe-
dish institutions 

Economic W: Invest into 
renewables 

S: Decentralized, peo-
ple-owned renewable 
energy system 

S: Investment into renewa-
bles instead of coal and 
nuclear power 

S: Renewable ener-
gy independence 

To the 
public 

W: Coopera-
tion and aware-
ness 

W: Cooperation and 
natural carbon sinks 

W: Pullout from CCS = 
pullout from coal = higher 
welfare; yellow X = re-
sistance 

W: Yellow X = 
resistance 

 Motivational frame 
 W: “Stop the 

madness here 
and elsewhere” 

W: Cooperation and 
successful, continuous 
resistance on various 
levels 

W: Resistance on various 
levels; pullout from CCS 
and pullout from coal mutu-
ally entail each other 

W: Citizens and 
organizations and 
companies: raise 
awareness 

the direct criticism on the technology is part of the diagnostic frames because highlighting risks, doubts and 
threats challenges the scientific credibility and reliability, thus also tackling the very justifications for introduc-
ing CCS. Putting an emphasis on the local level moreover can be expected to appeal to beliefs and ideas about 
homeland and local influence, and also about the local dimension of injustice. 

Likewise, the political dimension of the diagnostic frame is strong in three of the four cases, but there are some 
notable differences. Whereas the BI SH creates a frame that generally states and criticizes democratic deficits in 
the decision-making process, the BI SA differentiates between the local level, which is cautiously perceived as 
positive since the state government decided to oppose CCS, and the national level, which is depicted negatively 
because the CCS law making process takes place on the national level. The bill’s rejection is also very visible in 
the case of the BI BE, and together with the other Brandenburg citizens’ initiative, BI NE, they strongly reject 
the local government. This is based on an alleged lack of democratic decision-making but it is most specifically 
depicted by Brandenburg’s government claimed closeness to the energy company Vattenfall. The latter is for 
both Brandenburg citizens’ initiatives basically the only content of a strong economic frame, whereas the other 
two organizations mention some other economic issues but generally do not put a strong focus on them.22  

                                                           
22 In this regard, it is interesting that especially the Brandenburg initiatives display what Davis and Lewicki (2003, p. 201 f.) 
call “characterization frames”, “social control frames”, and “power frames”. The citizens’ initiatives’ strong, personalized 
rejection of Matthias Platzeck and Vattenfall is typical for the negative characterization of the opponents when framing an 
issue. The social control and the power frames moreover are typically dealing with the way decisions are made and what role 
the frame-creators play in this process. These also leap over into the prognostic frames (describing the organizations’ desired 
design of the decision-making process) and the motivational frames (describing how to gain power over the antagonists). 
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The prognostic frames are generally less comprehensive and always include the support for renewables and the 
Energiewende in general. Partly, the political and the economic dimension are strongly overlapping, with differ-
ences mainly on the focus on a prohibition bill or respectively investments into renewables instead of CCS. The 
fact that the BI SA, like the three other groups, supports the Energiewende, but is less explicit about prohibiting 
CCS by law, leads to them only creating a “medium” strong political prognostic frame since they have fewer 
political ideas that are highlighted. The BI SA moreover states the most concrete solution in economic regards, 
whereas the BI SH has the least distinct suggestions. The BI BE and BI NE add to the political solutions to ad-
dress various targets, and since their chosen antagonist is Vattenfall, they also imply addressing Swedish institu-
tions and citizens. However, the part of the frame that is directly addressed to the public and their contribution to 
the solution is weak in all cases, mainly stating the need for continuous resistance. The same is valid for the 
resulting motivational frame, which is existent but weak for all four citizens’ initiatives. 

It becomes apparent that there are similarities as well as differences and it is not entirely possible to derive causal 
connections. However, there are several possible assumptions to make, and also some tendencies can be seen. 
Firstly, there are indeed differences in how the four groups frame energy production-related issues. Especially in 
the three federal states where coal power generation contributes greatly to energy production, criticism on the 
chain of coal extraction, coal power generation and the capturing and storing of carbon emissions is strong, in 
Brandenburg even more than in Saxony-Anhalt. A variety of destructive impacts are highlighted throughout the 
whole process, from nature and homeland destruction to the dangers that arise from the byproducts in the carbon 
emissions. Using these processes for the diagnostic frames suggests itself since it can easily appeal to experienc-
es that many people in coal mining regions made. Likewise, for the prognostic frame, it is obvious to support the 
strategic decision of the Energiewende, including the complete energy supply by renewables by 2050 but also 
higher energy efficiency and other measures. Yet, this solution is chosen despite the share of renewables in the 
respective regions’ current energy production, even though Saxony-Anhalt (with the currently largest share of 
renewables in its energy mix) has the most distinct and concrete suggestions in this regard. A more diversified 
economy makes such solutions seem more feasible than in regions that are stronger dependent on only one re-
source in the energy sector. 

Apart from that, the relation to nuclear power production seems to be independent from its importance for the 
regional power production: despite the fact that there are no nuclear power plants in Brandenburg, both of the 
state’s citizens’ initiatives use symbols and rhetoric that relate to nuclear power and protests against it. The issue 
of nuclear power production is also raised by the two other initiatives but it seems to be without impact that this 
source makes up almost 50 % of Schleswig-Holstein’s power production. It can therefore be summarized that H1 
is only valid to a limited extent: the diagnostic frames differ indeed, but regarding the power generation, the 
main difference is between the two Brandenburg organizations on the one side and the two other initiatives on 
the other side. The prognostic frames are mainly similar and differ only insofar as they are based upon the diag-
nostic frames, i.e. the choice of targets of actions. The similar findings regarding the prognostic and motivational 
frames suggest that solutions of practical issues depend only to some extent on the identified and highlighted 
problems. This is not necessarily a general conclusion but regarding different social movement organizations 
who deal with the same issue, the prognostic frames might be more likely to include solutions that seem more 
publicly accepted and / or feasible in relation to the original issue.  

Regarding the frames’ development after the CCS bill passed, it is more difficult to make meaningful conclu-
sions. In the months that passed since all authorities accepted its latest version, the citizens’ initiatives have not 
been very active regarding the publication of new documents. In the cases where they did, certain topics were 
indeed taken up increasingly, such as the issue of so-called CO2 pipelines across Germany or throughout Europe, 
which was rarely mentioned earlier and is after June 2012 seen as a part of the problem. In the case of the BI BE, 
also fracking was taken up as a new issue. Generally, however, the arguments remained the same after the CCS 
law passed, although some topics were added. This could nonetheless as well be for the reason that there was 
less fracking activity before and it only became a more popular issue with increased numbers of fracking pro-
jects. A hint to this are the Facebook pages that three of the organizations use, which were not part of this study 
but on which pieces of information are posted with high frequency. Fracking, as well as a broad variety of other 
energy-political and related issues, are now among the most frequent topics but they were occasionally already 
mentioned before the law passed. Therefore, and since there is not much material from that time, it can only be 
said that there is a tendency to a more inclusive diagnostic frame but this is not necessarily in the form of frame 
extension, which aims on making the organizations’ aim consistent with their target groups’ interests. Due to 
several reasons, there is thus no clear answer to H2. 

However, a common denominator is the rejection of the political institutional system in its current state, namely 
one that was developed in the middle of the last century, strongly formalized and characterized by top-down-
approaches (Fischedick & Pietzner, 2012, p. 22). Decision-making as an exclusive realm of political elites is 
accepted in none of the cases, instead claiming more participative approaches. This is also linked to the finding 
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that a current perception is that it is rather possible to influence local decisions than to make a change on the 
national level. This set of beliefs is one (small) part of the political opportunity structure, and the accordance 
about being able to change something is generally larger in the Old Federal States. Despite the fact that the insti-
tutional structures are in generally geared towards each other in the New States, they are more open in Saxony-
Anhalt than in Brandenburg. Consequently and as expected, the frames created by the BI BE and BI NE are 
strongly confronting institutions and processes: they disagree with the political process on all levels, whether 
local, national, or European, they create very specific doubts of the usefulness of CCS and try to tackle the prob-
lem by starting from its connection to coal power, which might seem to be the most tangible access point. The 
demand to pull out from coal power as soon as possible is quite drastic given the region’s current dependence on 
this resource, even if it is partly coupled with the challenge to design this in a socially responsible way. With the 
strong focus on coal as a problem, the prognostic frame emphasizes ongoing resistance. 

The BI SA holds a middle position, with a more open POS and thereby, as could be expected, a stronger empha-
sis on a cooperative approach, especially on the local level. The national level is, as in Brandenburg, seen as an 
antagonist, but apart from that, the diagnostic frame is somewhat less concrete and therefore broader. The dis-
tinct prognostic frame is more directed towards cooperation than those of the Brandenburg initiatives, less about 
stalling the law-giving process, and it reflects again the state’s advanced position in renewable energy produc-
tion. Similar findings were expected for Schleswig-Holstein with its rather open POS, and it is also the case that 
the cooperative approach is stronger in the prognostic frame. Also the organization’s strong diagnostic frame 
about democratic deficits is rather general and can be linked to the state’s majority-democratic elements and 
stable party system with a disproportionate election system, which leaves comparatively little room for minority 
opinions. That the state government nevertheless took the citizens’ initiatives side, however, does not fit the 
picture and suggests that there are further factors in the government’s decision-making process. Yet, it can be 
said that H3 holds to a good extent, with Saxony-Anhalt being an exception. Occasional statements by the New 
Federal States’ initiatives about not being willing to accept treatment as “second class”-citizens shows that there 
are certain assumptions about political structures as well as resonance for such kind of framing. Including such 
ideas in the frames mirrors the belief that there is reason to assume that citizens are not treated equally as a result 
from the German division and re-unification. The big picture shows nevertheless more similarities than differ-
ences. This suggests that the POS itself is more decisive than the location in the Old or New Federal States. Con-
sidering that studies from various realms still find differences between the old FRG and former GDR, this can in 
turn mean that the anti-CCS movements act with little regard of the prevailing beliefs and ideas about opportuni-
ty structures. Since one of the main targets of action is the national government, the anti-CCS groups are none-
theless not necessarily a particular case but focus their diagnostic frames instead on more technical and general 
problems surrounding CCS and decision-making.  

As apparent in the whole discussion, the topics that are included in the frames are similar to each other, despite 
some variety prevalent in the diagnostic frames. This can have various reasons, such as real threats, apparent 
doubts and worries which might be more or less justified, obvious antagonists, factually being barred from deci-
sion-making processes that affect the local population, and several more. It is therefore very difficult to deter-
mine the vantage point of an argument. The fact that the citizens’ initiatives issued some common press releases 
or copy them from one another shows that they do relate to each other’s framing activities; regional varieties 
show moreover that the frames are also adapted to some degree. Yet, with the available data, it is difficult to 
differentiate between copying and an organization’s own frame development. It can therefore be argued that 
there might have been some frame diffusion among the citizens’ initiatives – but it might just as well have been 
their own framing activity with only little impact from other groups. Regarding H4, the results suggest thus that 
there was diffusion, but the process itself could not be followed; the hypothesis remains therefore unproved due 
to the lack of data which would allow for more specific conclusions. This outcome mirrors the difficulties that 
applying frame theory implies: frames are dynamic and this might be acknowledged even better in a study which 
observes and analyzes movement organizations for a certain time span. However, it is hardly possible to deter-
mine the exact origin of certain ideas or beliefs, especially when they have become generally prevalent in the 
society or the targeted groups of people. Concepts such as frame extension and diffusion are useful in theory, but 
distinguishing these processes from learning processes or more general social processes might be empirically 
very difficult, as is also argued for the determination of movement organization success.  

The frame analysis of the German anti-CCS movements showed that the frames vary mainly with regard to the 
focus on certain problems, some of them being derived from specific local issues, other from a more global or 
general perspective. Being active in the respective potential storage regions, many of the framed problems are 
local ones. However, they reject and oppose not only carbon storage (with its local implications), but CCS in 
general, framing the whole technology as unnecessary or detrimental to further development in the sense of the 
Energiewende. This means that all of the groups similarly developed very broad frames on a rather specific is-
sue. Frame alignment processes play a crucial role in this regard because the anti-CCS initiatives put CCS into 
different contexts, be they local or global, and thereby create frames that are appealing to a broad public. Since 
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they deal with the same topic, it might not be surprising that the frame contents resemble each other, but it still 
has some implications regarding frame theory. Differentiating between a number of organizations which deal 
with the same topic can easily become arbitrarily if the direction of framing processes is not clear. Certainly, 
frame theory covers adaption processes between SMOs and society but determining origins or even causal rela-
tions proves to be difficult in practice. The explanatory benefits are therefore higher in theory than in application. 

Yet, frame theory points towards mechanisms within and in between SMOs that could otherwise be overlooked, 
for instance regarding bridging to or adaption of successful frames that are not obviously connected to the re-
spective issue. The case of the anti-CCS citizens’ initiatives shows this partly when they make use of anti-
nuclear movement frames which they do so naturally that the reader does not even doubt the parallels between 
the issues. This example also highlights the question of intentionality. It cannot be told from the presented data 
whether the inclusion of nuclear-power issues is a strategic decision with the decided aim to appeal to wide-
spread beliefs and lend importance to the CCS issue, or if this simply a narrative chosen due to observed paral-
lels. This point can be made for many of the presented frames, and a point could be made for either positions. It 
can also be reasoned that the frames are based upon the citizens’ initiatives’ actual perception of the political and 
economic situation in their region but that these perceptions are communicated in a way that emphasizes certain 
points stronger than others. Thus, the framing would only partly be strategic and be closer to a narrative. Since 
the chosen study format cannot clearly resolve the degree of intentionality in the framing activity, again an up-
following interview study could bring light to this question. Yet, the relevance of the wider context of the citi-
zens’ initiatives as well as the technology they try to defeat becomes apparent in any case, and this is also what 
the following discussion of the second research question aims upon. 

 

7 Implications for sustainability and limitations 
The reason for which CCS technology was developed is advanced anthropogenic climate change since the tech-
nology’s aim is to decrease the amount of greenhouse gases emitted to the atmosphere. Since global warming 
and climate change are among the core topics of the sustainability discourse, it is consequential to also embed 
discussions about CCS within the sustainability framework, or the master frame, as was elaborated on earlier. 
This is what CCS proponents do, for instance companies which invest into the technology but also benefit from 
lower expenses for emission certificates. There are also scientific scholars who point out the technology’s poten-
tial and insist on its inevitable necessity to bridge the time to an age of renewable energies (see e.g. Haszeldine, 
2009). Opponents of CCS similarly employ sustainability-related rhetoric and arguments, as seen most 
prominently in their demands for a quick energetic transition towards renewables. However, they generally make 
only little explicit reference to this framework. For this reason, it can be fruitful to link their arguments and 
activities to the previously presented sustainability master frame.  

Among the largest potential causes of friction in the sustainablity discourse is the time scale over which 
something has to be sustainable. Moreover, the relation between local and global issues creates imperatives for 
trade-off. Taking the arguments of CCS proponents, it is obvious that the global necessities of climate change 
seem to prevail over local concerns, which are mainly not even seen as justified by proponents. But these 
concerns exist, as was laid out before in detail, and they are presented in a variety of ways. Considering, for 
instance, the citizens’ initiatives’ diagnostic frames shows that there are worries about the people’s democratic 
rights, about transparency and participation as opposed to large political and economic actors. Participation in 
decision-making processes is one of the core elements of social sustainability, and the anti-CCS organizations 
apparently perceive that they did not get the chance to make their claims heard. Insofar can their mere existence 
be seen as stepping in for a more participative process since they try to make their voice heard despite the 
difficulties they experience. Especially the BI SA’s prognostic frame about a de-centralized, citizen-owned 
energy supply structure adds an extra layer to this because they demand such participative structures not only in 
the political process but also in the economic sector. 

Certainly, this does not automatically contribute to economic structures that regard the planetary boundaries but 
since the common demand includes an energy supply generated completely from renewables, it can at least be 
assumed that the chances for such a transition are more significant in comparison to continued fossil fueled 
power generation. Also the remaining three citizens’ initiatives request the Energiewende and increased 
investments into renewables, and all of them oppose the activities of large energy companies, claiming those 
acted intransparently and not to the benefit of the people (or the environment), focussing solely on their profit 
instead. Despite whether these claims are justified or not, if companies and governments would act within the 
sustainability master frame, they would have to try finding a way of communicating with the citizens in a way 
that is satisfying for all involved actors. Since even the companies decided to drop their projects (at least for a 
medium time span), not even they seemed to be satisfied with the process. It is, of course, questionable in how 
far the different positions can be united by communication when one group of actors generally argues that 
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another actor (here: the energy companies) is outdated, aiming on an economic system without the latter. 
Refusing any dialogue, however, not only inhibits participation but in consequence also the other socially 
sustainable dimensions of creating equity, promoting social cohesion, and raising awareness about ecological 
problems. Especially the latter becomes crucial when CCS is upheld as an inevitable part of the solution to 
environmental problems when the citizens’ initiatives argue that the technology only leads to the continuing 
exploitation of natural resources. 

The matter of coal power generation relates to this and it is mainly taken up by the two Brandenburg initiatives, 
and to some extent also by the BI SA. Coal is a fossil resource and thereby of finite nature, but existing stocks 
and processing facilities still justify investments into coal-related technologies such as CCS. Again, and as also 
taken up by the citizens’ initiatives, time plays a crucial role in this regard. Whereas the companies and the 
government argue that the technology enables a smooth transition from coal to renewable power generation, the 
organizations insist that Germany’s carbon storage volumes were not be sufficient and that the technology 
increased energy consumption due to the process requirements. Hence, they claim that statements about the 
technology’s interim character are false. According to their arguments, fossil resource extraction would be 
furthered and thereby also the environmental destruction entailed by coal mining. Considering the issue so far, it 
is a matter of strong or weak sustainability to find a tendency for the more appropriate strategy. Weak 
sustainability approaches assume that one resource can be replaced by another, so it would indeed be possible to 
argue that today’s generations can exploit coal resources if they, in the meantime, pave the way for another 
energy supply, which would be covered by renewables. Apparently, this is the approach taken by CCS 
proponents. A strong approach to sustainability, in contrast, does not allow for such a trade-off and emphasizes 
the finite nature of some resources and that they cannot be replaced. Coupled with the other threat scenarios 
highlighted by all the citizens’ initiatives, strong arguments for an endangered local ecological dimension are 
presented, putting at stake such basic things as drinking water and life and livelihood in general – potentially 
irreplacable resources as well. Parts of the local ecological diagnostic frame even remind of the environmental 
justice movement, which developed from fighting racially located environmental dangers to a broad movement 
that more generally opposes the location of environmental risks to socially deprived groups. Activists within this 
movement “do not draw on Romantic/Transcendental images to motivate their supporters. Instead, they evoke 
images of racism, appropriation of land, and the destruction of communities and cultures” (Taylor, 2000, p. 514). 
In the cases of the anti-CCS organizations, both strategies are applied, the latter especially in those regions were 
coal extraction and power generation is strong. Assuming that the developers and applicants were certain about 
the technology’s safety, it should be possible to communicate in an appropriate way that the citizens’ concerns in 
these regards are not necessary but for reasons unknown, this did not happen, or the citizens did not perceive the 
taken measures as sufficient. It seems therefore very difficult to unite the local level with the global dimensions 
in this regard. 

Similarly, the global claims made by the citizens’ initiatives oppose CCS efforts by doubting their outcome, and 
partly also science’s role in the process. Framing an issue that way certainly highlights the problems of objective 
research, but it does so in either direction since both sides refer to research that supports their respective position. 
It is not the point of this work to evaluate which are the scientifically more trust worthy information; in the 
context of a sustainability study, it is rather important to point out that either strand of research can be valid by 
taking different aspects into focus: the technology’s theoretical potential to cut CO2 emissions is not invalidated 
by the concern that underground carbon storages might contaminate drinking water. The problem lies in that a 
choice will have to be made, and that the citizens’ initiatives apparently fear that interests other than climate 
change mitigation are involved in the decision making process – and that this process will threaten their 
livelihood. If this is actually a real threat or dramatized part of a frame is unclear and neither relevant here 
because the arguments that are implied in the frames can be built upon facts as well as upon ideas and beliefs, as 
long as they appeal to the targeted public. The BI SA with its skepticism towards science shows a clear prefer-
ence of local interests over global ones but in some way, they also the claim to be able to get involved regardless 
of qualification and background. Even stronger than the other citizens’ initiatives, they aim on people’s affected-
ness and a possibly resulting involvement against CCS. In turn, this can be linked to Robyn Eckersley’s concept 
of a “green state” and ecological citizenship / patriotism, which is a global construct and cooperation of people 
who work together on an issue from which they are affected (Eckersley, 2004, pp. 183 ff., 196 ff.). Her model of 
an ecological, transnational deliberate democracy moreover suits the claim that those who are affected by a prob-
lem should make the decision on that topic. However, in the argument of the BI SA, it is left out that non-actions 
might have an impact on people in other regions of the world. In a deliberate-democratic “green state”, also these 
affected people have a say in the decision (assuming that CCS was quickly implemented in a scale large enough 
to actually make a difference). This shows again that comprehensive information is a crucial precondition for a 
qualified decision which would take into account the various aspects of sustainability, but it does not solve the 
problems that occur from mutually antagonizing processes on different levels. 
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Only indirectly included in the ecologically focused diagnostic frame is the generational aspect, which is rarely 
mentioned directly. There are a few exceptions to this, one of them being the statement that “we are in an era 
that can set the position of points for all future livelihood on this planet” (BI NE 120227). However, this issue is 
not a specific part of any frame, yet it is implied in some of the global ecological frames and more apparently in 
the prognostic frames. Linking those to sustainability is comparatively straightforward because they mainly 
imply supporting the Energiewende, investments into renewable energies instead of coal and the demand for 
cooperation. All of them aim furthermore on raising the awareness about CCS, which is also a matter of raising 
awareness for ecological problems more generally – in turn one of the aspects of social sustainability. Even the 
statements about addressing decision-makers and institutions on different levels can be seen as part of this be-
cause the groups make us of their democratic rights and thereby hope to inform about and influence the process. 
More debatable might be the issue of legal CCS prohibition, which would certainly solve the problem for the 
citizens’ initiatives but only contributes positively to the global emission problem if additionally the aforemen-
tioned suggestions about renewables are realized. It can thus be detrimental to only apply or fight for parts of the 
frame because merely prohibiting CCS might lead to increased emissions (which would also happen in case that 
CCS was applied, according to the anti-CCS organizations). Only a combination with the other solutions – stop 
using coal power and invest into a fast extension of renewables instead – leads to an environmentally and social-
ly sustainable outcome. How an economically sustainable result might be achieved is again more ambivalent, the 
issue in this case being a stable energy production and generating welfare. In this regard, the BI SA makes a 
suggestion towards a decentralized, citizen-owned energy system. There are certainly advantages of this, and 
there might be a number of disadvantages, but this cannot be elaborated upon at this point.  

Finally, the motivational frames are not only the least developed ones but also those that least relate to sustaina-
bility. Although motivating people to get involved is among all frames’ core issues, in the given cases they main-
ly revolve around the presented topics and offer little extra impetus to join the organizations. All of them men-
tion what people can do but it is hard to differentiate how these frames differ from the diagnostic and prognostic 
ones. The same is therefore valid for the motivational frames’ relations to sustainability. Directly speaking, rais-
ing awareness and resisting an allegedly locally harmful project by using cooperation or highlighting the connec-
tion between coal extraction and CCS are those issues that can be connected to a sustainably developing society. 
However, it was already mentioned before that the groups by their mere activity contribute to a technically more 
sustainable development by eking out (their) participation. Whether they were successful, and whether or not 
their activities had an enduring impact, has to be seen in the initiatives’ further development. Whilst their impact 
remains for now unclear, it also has to be acknowledged that without their activity, the CCS bill would most 
likely have been accepted with fewer changes. One of the big contradictions remains nevertheless: that a process 
which technically fulfills the requirements of sustainability does not necessarily lead to a sustainable outcome – 
at least not in the given structures in which different levels of society are not interconnected, least so globally 
(for a critical discussion of the participation concept, see e.g. Hennig, 2011). If results would be different in a 
completely equitable and participative process remains for now a theoretical question since such a process has 
not been realized yet. Research discussing deliberate democratic models gives hints at the extensive range of 
problems, even though more optimistic outlooks can also be seen as promising for the theoretical functioning of 
such a model.  

One of the final questions remaining is that of how general the conclusions are. Certainly, the answer has to be 
that they are rather specific due to the number of limitations that restrict this study’s scope. Some of them oc-
curred due to the circumstances of the study, which was chosen to be a pure desktop-study. Visiting and inter-
viewing the citizens’ initiatives might have given other results, but the aim was to reconstruct their frames the 
way they are publicly presented. Another potentially problematic point in this regard is the choice of texts. For 
practical reasons (amount of information), not all available sources of information, such as Facebook and Twitter 
accounts, were used. This could have resulted in a more detailed frame reconstruction and possibly also in time-
lier advanced result because dates are better available on these sources. Yet, there would have been additional 
questions raised with taking these sources into account (e.g. different target groups, different usage of the me-
dia), and together with the BIs’ high publication activity via these channels, it was simply not feasible to include 
them in this study. Moreover, the chosen hypotheses and the research questions were possible to discuss merely 
with the material from the websites. 

It has to be emphasized, however, that the dynamic characteristic of frames could not be reconstructed very well, 
not at least because the dates for much of the information were missing and it could only partly be assumed from 
the content if something was published before or after the CCS law passed. Hence, the presented frames are 
rather snap-shots than whole pictures. Contributing to this are finally also translation difficulties of the partially 
very specific and local rhetoric. Making the exact point might not always have been possible, and occasionally, 
revealing references were not used because it seemed too delicate to find the right translation. In a nutshell, this 
study should be seen as a vantage point for further inquiry into a connection that is sometimes overlooked in a 
sustainability discourse which focusses often on global and local, or social, ecological, political and technologi-
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cal issues separately. Indeed, the respective interests can sometimes appear to be in strong opposition to each 
other but, despite a variety of difficulties, it can be fruitful to take into account all involved levels to achieve a 
more comprehensively sustainable result. The scientific validity of the citizens’ initiatives claims was not inves-
tigated, and it was neither asserted that the organizations’ activity was the only reason for a continuous halt to 
CCS projects in Germany. Instead, a case was made for better communication between stakeholders and for 
conjointly finding solutions. Eventually, all of the actors used sustainability- and climate change-related argu-
ments on their respective level, and if they are serious about their intentions, the aim should be to work together 
on these issues.  

 

8 Conclusion 
The previous study gave an overview about frame theory and applied it in order to analyze four German move-
ment organizations against carbon capture and storage technology. It was showed that there are similarities be-
tween the frames and also some distinctions which can partly be traced back to local differences. The diagnostic 
frames have a political, an economic and two ecological dimensions, the prognostic frames similarly a political 
and an economic one, which both also relate to ecological solutions, and they are moreover directed towards the 
public. The motivational frames are generally rather weak and do not include aspects much different from the 
other two frames. Because CCS is a technology that was developed in the context of climate change, the tech-
nology and the frames were then discussed in relation to the broader sustainability discourse in order to investi-
gate into the connection between sustainability dimensions and their different levels. Despite the limitations, it 
was concluded that a sustainable decision-making process about such a technology is difficult for two reasons. 
Firstly, there appear to be interest conflicts not only between the different actors but also between the different 
levels. Finding a fair balance between assets – a safe energy supply – and drawbacks – emissions and global 
warming, or local impacts (either from coal but also renewables) – proves to be characterized by trade-offs and 
compromises, which the citizens’ initiatives are not willing to accept. Therefore, potential compromises are not 
even included in the frames, instead arguing that there is no global use for CCS and that a renewable energy 
supply can solve the problem. Secondly, a decision-making process that could be called sustainable is hard to 
achieve within the given political and economic structures, and such a process requires comprehensive infor-
mation as well as good communication between the different stakeholders. Pointing towards models of deliberate 
democracy, hints about a theoretically possible development were given. 

It was not the aim of the work to find out how large the citizens’ initiatives’ impact was, and neither to evaluate 
their arguments. These two goals could be pursued in other studies. Instead, it was chosen to collect and system-
atically summarize the groups’ arguments to find out about local perspectives on a global issue that has, in turn, 
local impacts. To answer the first research question, the citizens’ initiatives’ frames of CCS are negative without 
exceptions, with differences in how explicit or general they are about problems and solutions. Another research 
design, e.g. including interviews or also social media channels, could give a more comprehensive view on the 
anti-CCS movements. Alternatively, also a comparative study between movements on other issues, such as coal 
or renewable energies, could be revealing the concerns of local movements when it comes to societally relevant 
questions and processes. The second research question, relating to the sustainability connection, is a bit more 
complex to answer due to the complex interconnections between impact levels and sustainability dimensions. 
Yet, it became apparent that the frames that were created by the citizens’ initiatives have a number of references 
to sustainability issues, using them most strongly for their ecological diagnostic frame and their solutions.  

The gist is then that the German anti-CCS organizations can be seen as one example of local opposition against 
projects of larger scale which are also bound to a locally specific place with associated local impacts. Building a 
loose network and also referring to other movement organizations, they use a variety of ideas and beliefs for 
their frames in order to appeal to their targeted public. The success of such a strategy has to be measured in em-
pirical studies and take into account a large number of factors. Nevertheless, the anti-CCS organizations did 
manage to frame the CCS issue so specifically that they appealed to and mobilized groups of people in their 
respective region. If political claims for more citizen participation are being taken seriously, it is first and fore-
most these groups which would need to be included in the decision-making process because they both collect 
opinions but also shape them, thereby possibly being an important mediator between politics and non-organized 
citizens. Knowing the dynamics and motivation of such groups is crucial for an inclusive strategy – is general 
opposition against change the driving force, or are the objections justified? The design of the participatory pro-
cess is dependent on this, but in either case, it requires comprehensive, objective and independent information as 
well as a political and communication strategy that takes concerns seriously, that is, leaves room for influencing 
decisions. Diffuse rejection will have to be met with valid counter-arguments, and issues that pose a factual 
problem will have to be taken into account in the trade-off between assets and drawbacks with the aim of finding 
the most sustainable solution for all involved parties (be they living now or later, human or non-human). This 
requires all actors’ openness and acceptance for the process and the outcome, as well as the acknowledgement 
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that such a process might be time-consuming. First steps towards creating a transparent and inclusive decision-
making process, however, could be taken from the political side. With sustainability becoming more and more of 
an ubiquitous paradigm, this would be a consequential step but it would also require to find a common definition 
of the concept. If this included the connection of global and local issues, the creation of completely new deci-
sion-making structures becomes inevitable. Deliberate democratic models could be one, though not the only way 
of getting there, thus making further research indispensable into how to transfer such models from theory to 
practice. In this regard, sustainability science has to contribute with what seems most necessary in order to meet 
its goals within the given time, requiring international and interdisciplinary collaboration. For citizens’ initiatives 
and other social or environmental movements, there might be a long way to go, but their mere activities show 
that there are people who want to participate and get involved, whether they are institutionalized or have to 
struggle for their acceptance. 
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PR 11-07-05 http://www.kein-co2-endlager-altmark.de/downloads/offener-brief-
05072011.pdf 

13-04-11 

PR 11-01-25 http://www.kein-co2-endlager-altmark.de/downloads/pressemitteilung-
25012011.pdf 

13-04-11 

PR 11-03-17 http://www.kein-co2-endlager-altmark.de/downloads/pressemitteilung-
17032011.pdf 

13-04-11 

PR 11-10-29 http://www.kein-co2-endlager-altmark.de/downloads/pressemitteilung-
29102011.pdf 

13-04-11 

PR 11-02-20 http://www.kein-co2-endlager-altmark.de/downloads/pressemitteilung-
20022011.pdf 

13-04-11 

PR 11-06-18 http://www.kein-co2-endlager-altmark.de/downloads/pressemitteilung- 13-04-11 

                                                           
23 The leaflet and the flyer are not available online anymore and were replaced with a single, more up-to-date 
flyer in March, 2013. 
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18062011.pdf 
PR 11-03-09 http://www.kein-co2-endlager-altmark.de/downloads/pressemitteilung-

09032011.pdf 
13-04-11 

PR 11-05-11 http://www.kein-co2-endlager-altmark.de/downloads/pressemitteilung-
11052011.pdf 

13-04-11 

PR 11-04-20 http://www.kein-co2-endlager-altmark.de/downloads/schreiben-zur-ccs-
gesetzesvorlage.pdf 

13-04-11 

PR 11-06-30 http://www.kein-co2-endlager-altmark.de/downloads/pressemitteilung-
30062011.pdf 

13-04-11 

PR 10-10-01 http://www.kein-co2-endlager-altmark.de/downloads/pressemitteilung-
01102010.pdf 

13-04-11 

What 
can I 
do? 

Before 
June 2012 

http://www.kein-co2-endlager-altmark.de/was-kann-ich-tun.php 13-04-11 

11.3 BI NE 
Name 
in text 

Date URL Last ac-
cessed 

PR 11-06-27 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/223-pressemitteilung-ccs-protest-
27062011?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-11 

Back-
ground 

n/a http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/hintergrund 13-04-11 

PR 11-04-10 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/196-gemeinsame-pressemitteilung-der-
buergerinitiativen-gegen-co2-
verpressung?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-12 

PR 10-08-19 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/179-aktionskunst-mit-x-ihr-werdet-euer-gelbes-
wunder-erleben?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-12 

PR 10-07-14 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/166-pm-ccs-gesetz-regierung-legitimiert-experiment-
unter-bewohnten-
gebieten?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-12 

PR 11-11-23 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/82-pm-wieder-keine-einigung-im-
vermittlungsausschuss--kritik-an-studie-zu-co2-pipeline-auf-kosten-der-
steuerzahler?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-11 

PR 10-09-15 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/184-braunkohleausstieg-buerger-fordern-aus-von-ccs-
und-tagebaue-regierung-muss-konzern-beim-wort-
nehmen?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-12 

PR 12-07-19 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/598-das-ccs-gesetz 

13-04-11 

PR 10-07-13 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/163-pm-gruene-brandenburg-darf-nicht-zu-qco2-
kloq-deutschland-
werden?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-12 

PR 11-02-22 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/389-pm-co2ntra-endlager-zu-landesregierung-
bekraeftigt-position-zu-ccs-
technologien?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-12 

PR 10-07-21 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/447-qkein-fussbreit-auf-unser-landq-buerger-starten-
informationsoffensive-gegen-co2-
endlager?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-12 

PR 10-11-08 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/478-pm-kritik-am-neuen-kompromiss-ccs-gesetz-
wird-zu-lex-brandenburg-mit-laenderklausel-
light?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-12 
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PR 10-04-30 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/436-einschraenkung-der-
widerspruchsmoeglichkeiten-gefordert-noch-leben-wir-in-einer-
demokratie?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-12 

PR 11-04-03 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/273-ccs-gesetz-mit-laenderausstiegsklausel-am-
13042011-im-
bundestag?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-12 

PR 12-02-07 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/537-pm-energiestrategie-2030-buergerinitiativen-
gegen-co2-verpressung-reichen-stellungnahme-
ein?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-11 

Picture 
1 

 ccs-protest.de/images/110807Blick_in_die_Menge.jpg 13-04-13 

PR 11-02-07 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/383-versicherer-haben-zweifel-an-ccs-technik-zur-
co2-abscheidung?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-12 

Dan-
gers & 
facts 

n/a http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/gefahren-und-fakten 13-04-11 

PR 11-11-15 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/246-pm-gutachten-zur-brandenburger-
energiestrategie-ausstieg-aus-braunkohle-muss-oberstes-ziel-
sein?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-11 

PR 11-12-05 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/248-pm-buerger-ostbrandenburgs-betrachten-
rueckzug-von-vattenfall-aus-co2-verpressung-mit-skepsis 

13-04-11 

PR 11-12-06 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/248-pm-buerger-ostbrandenburgs-betrachten-
rueckzug-von-vattenfall-aus-co2-verpressung-mit-
skepsis?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-11 

PR 11-04-13 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/199-pm-ccs-protest-
13042011?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-12 

PR 10-12-22 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/499-pm-buergerinitiativen-legen-entwurf-fuer-ein-
ccs-gesetz-vor?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-12 

PR 10-04-07 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/134-juergen-ruettgers-cdu-co2-verpressung-keine-
loesung?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-12 

PR 11-05-27 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/219-pm-landesregierung-scheitert-im-bundesrat-
buerger-fordern-rueckzug-aus-der-ccs-
technologie?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-12 

PR 11-01-29 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/382-pm-ccs-protest-29012011-protest-vor-der-
schwedischen-
botschaft?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-12 

Be-
treten 
verbo-
ten 

n/a http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/betreten-verboten 13-04-11 

PR 11-09-21 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/326-petition-und-ueber-16000-unterschriften-gegen-
die-co2-verpressung-
uebergeben?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-11 

PR 12-02-27 http://www.co2bombe.de/joomla/index.php/presse-tv/unsere-
pressemitteilungen/565-presseerklaerung-oettinger-setzt-auf-ccs-
zwang?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&page= 

13-04-13 
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11.4 BI BE 
Name 
in text 

Date URL Last ac-
cessed 

PR 10-03-25 http://ccs-protest.de/100325.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-09-02 http://ccs-protest.de/100902.html 13-04-13 
PR 11-01-27 http://ccs-protest.de/110127.html 13-04-13 
PR 12-06-28 http://ccs-protest.de/120628.html 13-04-13 
PR 13-01-08 http://ccs-protest.de/130108.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-08-19 http://ccs-protest.de/100819.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-10-04 http://ccs-protest.de/101104.html 13-04-13 
PR 11-07-01 http://ccs-protest.de/110829.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-02-16 http://ccs-protest.de/100216.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-04-04 http://ccs-protest.de/100404.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-11-25 http://ccs-protest.de/101125.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-03-23 http://ccs-protest.de/100323.html 13-04-13 
About 
us 

n/a http://ccs-protest.de/wir.html 13-04-13 

PR 10-02-26 http://ccs-protest.de/100226.html 13-04-13 
PR 11-11-09 http://ccs-protest.de/111109.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-04-24 http://ccs-protest.de/10024.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-03-04 http://ccs-protest.de/100304.html 13-04-13 
PR 11-03-19 http://ccs-protest.de/110319.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-03-19 http://ccs-protest.de/100319.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-04-11 http://ccs-protest.de/100411.html 13-04-13 
PR 11-03-28 http://ccs-protest.de/110328.html 13-04-13 
PR 11-04-13 http://ccs-protest.de/110418.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-06-10 http://ccs-protest.de/100610.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-11-01 http://ccs-protest.de/101101.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-10-12 http://ccs-protest.de/101112.html 13-04-13 
PR 11-01-14 http://ccs-protest.de/110114.html 13-04-13 
PR 11-02-18 http://ccs-protest.de/110218.html 13-04-13 
PR 11-03-14 http://ccs-protest.de/110314.html 13-04-13 
Seven 
myths 

n/a http://ccs-protest.de/ccs-mythen.pdf 13-04-13 

PR 10-12-30 http://ccs-protest.de/101230.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-05-14 http://ccs-protest.de/100514.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-04-19 http://ccs-protest.de/100419.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-09-15 http://ccs-protest.de/100915.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-05-20 http://ccs-protest.de/100520.html 13-04-13 
PR 11-08-30 http://ccs-protest.de/110829.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-09-12 http://ccs-protest.de/100911.html 13-04-13 
PR 10-04-27 http://ccs-protest.de/10027.html 13-04-13 
What 
to do 

n/a http://ccs-protest.de/mitmachen.html 13-04-13 

 


	1 Introduction
	2 Theory and background
	2.1 Framing theory
	2.1.1 Collective action frames
	2.1.2 Core tasks of collective action frames: diagnostic, prognostic and motivational framing
	2.1.3 Frame development and the strategic process of frame alignment
	2.1.4 Media and various opportunity structures
	2.1.5 Frame resonance, diffusion and master frames

	2.2 Sustainability: a master frame

	3 Methods
	4 CCS: a background
	4.1 The German anti-CCS movements
	4.2 The German CCS law
	4.3 Political and cultural opportunity structure

	5 The cases and their frames
	5.1 Diagnostic frames
	5.1.1 Bürgerinitiative gegen das CO2-Endlager e.V. (BI SH)
	5.1.2 Kein CO2 Endlager Altmark (BI SA)
	5.1.3 Bürgerinitiative CO2NTRA Endlager Neutrebbin (BI NE)
	5.1.4 CO2-Endlager stoppen (BI BE)

	5.2 Prognostic frames
	5.2.1 Bürgerinitiative gegen das CO2-Endlager e.V. (BI SH)
	5.2.2 Kein CO2 Endlager Altmark (BI SA)
	5.2.3Bürgerinitiative CO2NTRA Endlager Neutrebbin (BI NE)
	5.2.4 CO2-Endlager stoppen (BI BE)

	5.3 Motivational frames
	5.3.1 Bürgerinitiative gegen das CO2-Endlager e.V. (BI SH)
	5.3.2 Kein CO2 Endlager Altmark (BI SA)
	5.3.3 Bürgerinitiative CO2NTRA Endlager Neutrebbin (BI NE)
	5.1.4 CO2-Endlager stoppen (BI BE)


	6 Frame analysis
	7 Implications for sustainability and limitations
	8 Conclusion
	9 Acknowledgments
	10 References
	11 References for the citizens’ initiatives
	11.1 BI SH
	11.2 BI SA
	11.3 BI NE
	11.4 BI BE




